Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

STATE OF RHODE ISLAND PROVIDENCE, SC.

SUPERIOR COURT

CHARTERCARE COMMUNITY BOARD (through THOMAS S. HEMMENDINGER as Permanent Liquidating Receiver), individually and derivatively, as member of PROSPECT CHARTERCARE, LLC and as trustee of the beneficial interest of its membership interest in PROSPECT CHARTERCARE, LLC; and STEPHEN DEL SESTO, as receiver and administrator of the St. Joseph Health Services of Rhode Island Retirement Plan and as holder of the beneficial interest of CHARTERCARE COMMUNITY BOARD's membership interest in PROSPECT CHARTERCARE, LLC,

C.A. NO.: PC-2019-3654

Plaintiffs,

v.

Jury Trial Demanded

SAMUEL LEE; DAVID TOPPER; THOMAS REARDON; VON CROCKETT; **EDWIN SANTOS**; EDWARD QUINLAN; JOSEPH DISTEFANO; ANDREA DOYLE; PROSPECT EAST HOSPITAL ADVISORY SERVICES, LLC; PROSPECT CHARTERCARE, LLC; PROSPECT EAST HOLDINGS, INC.; PROSPECT MEDICAL HOLDINGS, INC.; IVY HOLDINGS INC.; IVY INTERMEDIATE HOLDING INC.: DAVID & ALEXA TOPPER FAMILY TRUST; GREEN EQUITY INVESTORS V, LP: GREEN EQUITY INVESTORS SIDE V, LP; JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A. as administrative agent and collateral agent for certain lenders; ABC CORPS 1 - 10; JOHN DOE 1 - 10; and JANE DOE 1-10

Defendants,

VERIFIED FIRST AMENDED AND SUPPLEMENTAL COMPLAINT

Case Number: PC-2019-3654 Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Partie	es		1
	A.	The Plaintiffs	1
	В.	The Defendants	2
Juriso	dicti	on and Venue	5
Supe	r. R	Civ. P. 23.1 Allegations	5
Facts			6
	A.	Allowing Prospect East and Prospect Medical Holdings to Fail to Fund the \$50 Million Long-Term Capital Commitment	6
	В.	Permitting Refusals to Provide Information about the Long Term Capital Commitment and Accounts Receivable	11
	C.	Exposing Prospect Chartercare to Liability in Connection with Municipal Tax Stabilization Agreements	14
		1. With the City of Providence	14
		2. With the Town of North Providence	17
	D.	The 2018 Dividends	20
	E.	The Settlement Between CCCB, the Plan Receiver, and Others	25
	F.	Forum Selection Clauses	25
Caus	es o	f Action	28
	CO	UNT I (Specific Performance of Contractual Obligations, Derivatively)	28
	CO	UNT II (Specific Performance of Contractual Obligations, Non-Derivatively)	29
	COI	UNT III (Breach Of Contract - Failure To Provide Requested Information)	30
	CO	UNT IV (Violation Of Statutory Duty To Provide Requested Information)	31
	CO	UNT V (Breach of Fiduciary Duty, Derivatively)	32
	CO	UNT VI (Breach of Fiduciary Duty, Non-Derivatively)	33
	CO	UNT VII (Aiding and Abetting Breaches of Fiduciary Duty, Derivatively)	33
	CO	UNT VIII (Aiding and Abetting Breaches of Fiduciary Duty, Non-Derivatively)	34
	CO	UNT IX (Fraudulent Transfer, § 6-16-4(a)(1))	35
	CO	UNT X (Fraudulent Transfer, §§ 6-16-4(a)(2) and/or 6-16-5(a))	36
	CO	UNT XI (Declaratory Judgment)	38
JUR	Y D	EMAND	39
VER	IFIC	CATION	41

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

PARTIES

A. THE PLAINTIFFS

1. CharterCARE Community Board ("CCCB") holds a membership interest in

Prospect Chartercare, LLC ("Prospect Chartercare"), which is currently held in trust for the benefit

of Stephen Del Sesto as Receiver of the St. Joseph Health Services of Rhode Island Retirement

Plan, pursuant to an agreement dated as of August 31, 2018, which has received final approval by

the United States District Court for the District of Rhode Island and by the Superior Court of Rhode

Island.

2. CCCB is an entity organized and existing under the laws of the State of Rhode

Island as a non-profit corporation, with its principal office in Providence, Rhode Island.

3. Prior to an asset sale that closed on June 20, 2014 (the "2014 Asset Sale"), CCCB

was known as CharterCARE Health Partners or at times CCHP.

4. On December 13, 2019, CCCB, together with its subsidiaries St. Joseph Health

Services of Rhode Island and Roger Williams Hospital, commenced the Rhode Island Superior

Court proceeding In re: CharterCARE Community Board, St. Joseph Health Services of Rhode

Island, and Roger Williams Hospital, PC-2019-11756, by filing a Petition for Judicial Dissolution

and Liquidation of Affairs Pursuant to R.I. Gen. Laws § 7-6-60(a)(3) and § 7-6-61. The petition

asks for the liquidation of all three entities.

5. On December 18, 2019, Thomas S. Hemmendinger ("Liquidating Receiver") was

appointed Temporary Liquidating Receiver of CCCB, St. Joseph Health Services of Rhode Island,

and Roger Williams Hospital, and on January 17, 2020, he was appointed Permanent Liquidating

Receiver of those corporations. The Liquidating Receiver is a resident of Providence County,

Rhode Island.

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

> 6. Stephen Del Sesto (the "Plan Receiver") is the receiver and administrator of the St.

> Joseph Health Services of Rhode Island Retirement Plan and is the holder of the beneficial interest

of CCCB's membership interest in Prospect Chartercare. The Plan Receiver is a resident of

Providence County, Rhode Island.

В. THE DEFENDANTS

7. Samuel Lee has been at all relevant times a director of Prospect Chartercare and a

resident of California.

8. David Topper has been at all relevant times a director of Prospect Chartercare and

a resident of California.

9. Thomas Reardon has been at all relevant times a director of Prospect Chartercare

and a resident of California.

10. Von Crockett has been at all relevant times a director of Prospect Chartercare and

a resident of California.

11. Edwin Santos has been at all relevant times the chairman of the board of directors

of Prospect Chartercare and a resident of Saunderstown, Rhode Island.

12. Edward Quinlan has been at all relevant times a director of Prospect Chartercare

and a resident of East Greenwich, Rhode Island.

13. Joseph DiStefano has been at all relevant times a director of Prospect Chartercare

and a resident of Jamestown, Rhode Island.

14. Andrea Doyle has been at all relevant times a director of Prospect Chartercare and

a resident of East Greenwich, Rhode Island.

Prospect East Hospital Advisory Services, LLC ("Prospect Advisory") is a limited 15.

liability company organized and existing under the laws of the State of Delaware with a claimed

Case Number: PC-2019-3654

Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

principal office and place of business in Los Angeles, California. Prospect Advisory purports to

manage much of the day-to-day business of Prospect Chartercare.

16. Prospect Chartercare is a limited liability company organized and existing under

the laws of the State of Rhode Island, with a claimed principal office in Los Angeles, California.

Directly, and through its 100% owned subsidiaries Prospect Chartercare SJHSRI, LLC and

Prospect Chartercare RWMC, LLC, Prospect Chartercare owns and operates health care facilities

in Rhode Island, including but not limited to two hospitals, Roger Williams Hospital and Our Lady

of Fatima Hospital ("Fatima Hospital"), having acquired them in connection with the 2014 Asset

Sale. For purposes of federal diversity jurisdiction, Prospect Chartercare shares the Rhode Island

citizenship of its member CCCB.

17. Prospect East Holdings, Inc. ("Prospect East") is a for-profit corporation organized

and existing under the laws of the State of Delaware with a claimed principal office and place of

business in Los Angeles, California. Prospect East is the wholly owned subsidiary of Defendant

Prospect Medical Holdings, Inc.

18. Prospect Medical Holdings, Inc. ("Prospect Medical Holdings") is a corporation

organized and existing under the laws of the State of Delaware with a claimed principal office and

place of business in Los Angeles, California.

19. Prospect Medical Holdings is the guarantor of certain obligations relating, inter

alia, to the capitalization of Prospect Chartercare.

20. Ivy Intermediate Holding Inc. ("Ivy Intermediate") is a corporation organized and

existing under the laws of the State of Delaware with a claimed principal office and place of

business in Los Angeles, California.

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

> 21. Ivy Holdings Inc. ("Ivy Holdings") is a corporation organized and existing under

> the laws of the State of Delaware with a claimed principal office and place of business in Los

Angeles, California.

22. David & Alexa Topper Family Trust ("Topper Family Trust") is a trust in which

David Topper is a settlor and trustee, and is, *inter alia*, a recipient of fraudulent transfers as alleged

infra.

Green Equity Investors V, LP ("Green Equity") is a limited partnership organized 23.

and existing under the laws of the State of Delaware with a claimed principal office and place of

business in Los Angeles, California.

24. Green Equity Investors Side V, LP ("Green Side") is a limited partnership

organized and existing under the laws of the State of Delaware with a claimed principal office and

place of business in Los Angeles, California.

JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. ("JP Morgan") is a national bank organized and 25.

existing under the laws of the United States, with a claimed principal office and place of business

in Columbus, Ohio, and is sued herein in its capacity as administrative agent and collateral agent

under certain credit agreements as described herein.

26. ABC Corps 1-10 are fictitious names for presently unknown entities who received

dividends or to whom indebtedness was incurred as described herein or for whose benefit the

fraudulent transfers described herein were made, which may include parents or affiliates of

Prospect Medical Holdings, Inc. or third party lenders. Upon discovery of the names of those

entities, Plaintiff will substitute actual names.

27. John Does 1-10 and Jane Does 1-10 are fictitious names for presently unknown

individuals who received dividends or to whom indebtedness was incurred as described herein or

Case Number: PC-2019-3654

Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

for whose benefit the fraudulent transfers described herein were made, which may include

shareholders of Prospect Medical Holdings, Inc. or its parents or affiliates or third party lenders.

Upon discovery of the names of those individuals, Plaintiff will substitute actual names.

JURISDICTION AND VENUE

28. The amount in controversy exceeds the jurisdictional minimum of this Court as set

forth in R.I. Gen. Laws § 8-2-14. In addition, this Court has jurisdiction over Plaintiff's request

for injunctive relief pursuant to R.I. Gen. Laws § 8-2-13.

29. All Defendants have sufficient minimum contacts with Rhode Island and are

subject to the personal jurisdiction of this Court.

30. Prospect Chartercare, Prospect East, and Prospect Medical Holdings have

contractually consented to the jurisdiction of Rhode Island over this suit (infra at \P ¶ 107-108).

31. Venue in Providence County is proper under R.I. Gen. Laws § 9-4-3.

32. CCCB and the Plan Receiver are proper plaintiffs, both because CCCB is a member

of Prospect Chartercare and because CCCB is presently holding its membership in trust for the

benefit of the Plan Receiver.

SUPER. R. CIV. P. 23.1 ALLEGATIONS

33. CCCB on January 7, 2019 and March 1, 2019, delivered drafts of the Complaint to

Prospect Chartercare, Prospect East, and Prospect Medical Holdings through their counsel Joseph

V. Cavanaugh, III, Esq. and Preston Halperin, Esq.

34. Prospect Chartercare has refused to obtain the relief described herein and with

respect to CCCB's letters of January 7, 2019 and March 1, 2019.

35. It is futile to await any further response to Plaintiff's demands, for reasons including

but not limited to the following:

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

- a. Prospect Chartercare, on whose behalf derivative claims are asserted herein, is controlled by a board of directors at least half of whom are elected by Prospect East, against whom claims are asserted herein, and, in any event, the claims asserted herein run against all directors of Prospect Chartercare;
- b. Samuel Lee and David Topper, against whom claims are asserted herein, have at all relevant times been the sole board members of Prospect East;
- c. Samuel Lee, against whom claims are asserted herein, has at all relevant times been the Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer of Prospect Medical Holdings, which owns all of the shares of Prospect East and elects all of the board members of Prospect East;
- d. Prospect Medical Holdings is also the sole member and manager of Prospect Advisory;
- e. Prospect Chartercare, Prospect East, and Prospect Medical Holdings have refused to provide information in response to numerous prior requests as alleged herein; and
- f. Prospect Chartercare, Prospect East, and Prospect Medical Holdings have violated the orders of the Superior Court by filing proceedings including a suit against CCCB on at least some of these same issues.

FACTS

A. ALLOWING PROSPECT EAST AND PROSPECT MEDICAL HOLDINGS TO FAIL TO FUND THE \$50 MILLION LONG-TERM CAPITAL COMMITMENT

- 36. On or about September 24, 2013, CCCB, Prospect East, and Prospect Chartercare entered into an Asset Purchase Agreement, which states in relevant part:
 - 2.5 Prospect Contribution
 - (a) At the Closing, Prospect [Prospect Medical Holdings] shall make a capital contribution to the Company in the amount of Forty-Five Million Dollars (\$45,000,000) payable in cash....
 - (b) The Prospect Member [Prospect East] shall also be obligated to contribute additional capital to the Company during the four (4)-year period immediately following the Closing Date [June 20, 2014] in an amount of \$50,000,000 (which shall be in addition to the Company's routine capital investment, in its own facilities or those of the Company Subsidiaries, of at least \$10 million per year), subject to adjustment, offset or satisfaction as expressly provided herein and in the Amended and Restated Agreement, a copy of which is attached hereto as Exhibit A (the "Long-Term Capital Commitment"). Except as otherwise provided in the Amended and Restated Agreement, and subject to the

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

process and requirements therein, the Company shall cause the Long-Term Capital Commitment to be used by the Company or the Company Subsidiaries on (i) the development and implementation of physician engagement strategies, and (ii) projects related to facilities and equipment ("Capital Projects"), in each case based on a return-on-investment calculation or a material needs assessment. . . .

[Emphasis supplied].

- 37. In connection with obtaining regulatory approval of the 2014 Asset Sale, Prospect Chartercare, Prospect East, and Prospect Medical Holdings assured the Rhode Island Attorney General and the Rhode Island Department of Health that Prospect East would contribute \$50 million in new long-term capital to Prospect Chartercare over the following four years (the "Long-Term Capital Commitment") and that Prospect Medical Holdings would guarantee Prospect East's performance of this obligation.
- 38. CCCB, Prospect East, and Prospect Chartercare entered into an Amended & Restated Limited Liability Company Agreement of Prospect Chartercare, LLC, effective as of June 20, 2014 (the "LLC Agreement"). A copy of the LLC Agreement is attached hereto as **Exhibit 1**.
 - 39. Section 1 of the LLC Agreement provides in relevant part:
 - 1. DEFINITIONS. As used herein, including Exhibit A attached hereto, the following terms have the following meanings:

* * *

- 1.26 "Long-Term Capital Commitment" means the Prospect Member's [Prospect East's] obligation to contribute additional capital to the Company [Prospect Chartercare] in the aggregate amount of (i) \$50,000,000 over a four (4)-year period (which shall be in addition to the routine capital investment by the Company [Prospect Chartercare] and the Company Subsidiaries of at least \$10,000,000 per year), less (ii) any amount or amounts with respect to which the Prospect Member exercises its right, from time to time, to an offset pursuant to the provisions of Section 17.2 below and Sections 2.9(e) and 14.8 of the Purchase Agreement.
- 40. Section 4.2(b) of the LLC Agreement provides:
 - 4.2 Additional Capital Contributions.

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

* * *

(b) The Prospect Member [Prospect East] hereby commits to make additional Capital Contributions to the Company [Prospect Chartercare] in an aggregate amount of the Long-Term Capital Commitment, to be made within four (4) years of the date of this Agreement [June 20, 2014] at such times and in such increments as the Board of Directors causes the Manager to request. With respect to each request for a Capital Contribution from the Prospect Member pursuant to the Long-Term Capital Commitment: (i) such request shall be supported by a return-oninvestment calculation or a material needs assessment (in each case, acceptable to both Members); and (ii) the Capital Contributions shall neither reduce CCHP's interest or Units in the Company nor increase the Prospect Member's interest or Units in the Company. Subject to the foregoing, and except as otherwise provided in Sections 4.2(c) and (d) below, the Company shall cause the Long-Term Capital Commitment to be used by the Company or the Company Subsidiaries on (x) the development and implementation of physician engagement strategies, and (y) projects related to facilities and equipment ("Capital Projects"). . . .

- 41. Prospect East has failed and refused to provide financial information demonstrating that it has satisfied, in whole or in part, any of the required Long Term Capital Commitment.
- 42. Prospect Medical Holdings has guaranteed Prospect East's obligation to fund *inter alia* the long term capital commitment, in a Guaranty dated May 23, 2014 executed by Samuel Lee on behalf of Prospect Medical Holdings (the "Guaranty"). Prospect Medical holdings has nevertheless failed to honor the Guaranty.
- 43. In addition to the Long Term Capital Commitment, under Section 4.2(a) of the Operating Agreement, commencing June 20, 2014, Prospect Chartercare was required to contribute at least Ten Million Dollars (\$10,000,000) for each year thereafter (collectively, the "Annual Commitments") which was to be spent on the facilities of Roger Williams Medical Center, in Providence, RI, and Our Lady of Fatima Hospital, in North Providence, RI.
- 44. Prospect Chartercare has failed and refused to provide financial information demonstrating that it has satisfied, in whole or in part, any of the required Annual Commitments.

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

45. By letter dated December 13, 2016, Prospect Charter care's General Counsel wrote

to the Attorney General requesting that the Attorney General waive Prospect East's timely

compliance with its obligation to fund the Long Term Capital Commitment and extend such

deadline for compliance through June 20, 2020.

46. By letter dated December 16, 2016, Katie Enright, who identified herself as

Assistant Attorney General, responded to such letter of December 13, 2016. In her response, Ms.

Enright did not grant the request for an extension of the deadline for compliance with Prospect

East's obligation to fund the Long Term Capital Commitment but did purport to allow Prospect

East to restrict the use of certain funds already belonging to Prospect Chartercare.

47. Prospect Medical Holdings was aware of, and expressly or tacitly assented to, this

request for an extension of the obligation to fund the Long Term Capital Commitment.

48. CCCB was unaware of, and did not expressly or tacitly assent to, any extension of

the obligation to fund the Long Term Capital Commitment, which by contract ran in favor of

CCCB. However, Prospect Chartercare, Prospect East, Prospect Medical Holdings, and Prospect

Advisory did not inform CCCB about the status of the Long Term Capital Commitment and any

request for an extension thereof. CCCB only shortly before the initiation of this lawsuit learned

of the request for an extension from Special Counsel to the Plan Receiver as a result of Special

Counsel's discovery process.

49. On information and belief, neither Defendants, nor the Attorney General, nor the

Department of Health ever informed the general public that compliance with any of the publicly

announced conditions of the regulatory approvals of the 2014 Asset Sale, particularly the

obligation to fund the Long Term Capital Commitment, had been waived, excused, or modified.

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

> 50. Exhibit B to the LLC Agreement states that in connection with the 2014 Asset Sale,

CCCB acquired "15%" of Prospect Chartercare in recognition of an "ADJUSTED CAPITAL

CONTRIBUTION*" of "\$16.76M" while Prospect East received or retained "85%" of Prospect

Chartercare in recognition of an "ADJUSTED CAPITAL CONTRIBUTION*" OF "\$95.00M*",

all of which bore the same footnote, viz: "* Assumes full funding of Long-Term Capital

Commitment". A copy of this document is attached hereto, for convenience purposes, as

Exhibit 2.

The \$95 million attributed to Prospect East in this Exhibit B to the LLC Agreement 51.

consisted of \$45 million paid at the closing of the 2014 Asset Sale plus the \$50 million due to be

paid in connection with the long term capital commitment.

52. In light of the failure to fund the Long Term Capital Commitment, CCCB's true

proportionate membership interest in Prospect Chartercare is actually at least 27.14%.

53. Samuel Lee, David Topper, Thomas Reardon, Von Crockett, Edwin Santos,

Edward Quinlan, Joseph Distefano, Andrea Doyle, and Prospect Advisory have failed to call upon,

and have failed to cause Prospect Chartercare to call upon, Prospect East to fully and timely fund

the Long Term Capital Commitment or to adjust CCCB's interest in Prospect Chartercare.

54. In breach of their fiduciary duties, Samuel Lee, David Topper, Thomas Reardon,

Von Crockett, Edwin Santos, Edward Quinlan, Joseph Distefano, Andrea Doyle, Prospect

Advisory, and Prospect East have failed to call upon, and have failed to cause Prospect Chartercare

to call upon, Prospect Medical Holdings to fully and timely fund the Long Term Capital

Commitment in Prospect East's stead pursuant to the Guaranty.

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

B. PERMITTING REFUSALS TO PROVIDE INFORMATION ABOUT THE LONG TERM CAPITAL COMMITMENT AND ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE

- On numerous occasions during and since September 2018, CCCB has requested 55. information from Prospect Chartercare, Prospect East, and Prospect Medical Holdings relating to the funding vel non of the Long Term Capital Commitment. These occasions included requests made in writing on September 20, 2018, October 2, 2018, October 3, 2018, November 6, 2018, January 21, 2020, and January 30, 2020 to principals and attorneys for Prospect Chartercare, Prospect East, and Prospect Medical Holdings. The Plan Receiver has also joined in some of these requests.
 - 56. All requests for such information have been refused in whole or in part.
- 57. Such refusals to provide information violate Section 7.1 of the LLC Agreement, which provides:
 - 7.1 Books and Records. The Company, whether through the Manager or otherwise, shall keep books of account and records relative to the business of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries. The books shall be prepared in accordance with "generally accepted accounting principles" using the accrual method of accounting. The accrual method of accounting shall also be used by the Company for income tax purposes. The Company shall also maintain books and records as required by Section 4.3 hereof and Exhibit A hereof. The Company's books and records shall at all times be maintained at the principal business office of the Company (and to the extent required by the Act, at the registered office of the Company) and shall be available for inspection by the Members or their duly authorized representatives during regular business hours. The books and records shall be preserved for four (4) years after the term of the Company ends.
- 58. Such refusals to provide information also violate R.I. Gen. Laws § 7-16-22(b), which provides:
 - (b) A member may:
 - (1) At the member's own expense, inspect and copy any limited liability company records required to be kept under this section upon reasonable request during ordinary business hours; and

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

(2) Obtain from time to time, upon reasonable request, information regarding the state of the business and financial condition of the limited liability company.

- 59. Based on these failures to provide information regarding the funding (*vel non*) of the Long Term Capital Commitment, Plaintiff believes it has not been funded.
- 60. The failures to provide access to financial information, including information relating to the funding (*vel non*) of the long term capital commitment, also interfere with CCCB's rights to exercise a "Put Option" under the LLC Agreement, during the ninety day period following June 20, 2019 (subsequently extended by certain stipulations and consent orders dated April 25, 2019, October 3, 2019, and November 22, 2019), to compel Prospect East to purchase CCCB's membership interest in Prospect Chartercare for its appraised value (the "Put Option").
- 61. Section § 14.6(c) of the LLC Agreement provides a process for appraising the value of CCCB's membership interest:
 - (c) Either party may notify the other party that it is initiating the Appraisal Process described below, or such other appraisal process upon which the parties may mutually agree in writing within ten (10) days of the date on which either party has initiated the appraisal process (the "Alternate Appraisal Process"). If either the Prospect Member or CCHP [CCCB] shall have initiated the Appraisal Process (and the parties shall not have agreed in writing to an Alternate Appraisal Process within ten (10) days), then the Prospect Member and CCHP shall each engage a "Qualified Appraiser" as defined below (collectively, the "Initial Appraisers", and individually, an "Initial Appraiser") within twenty (20) days after the date upon which the party received notice of the other party's intent to initiate the Appraisal Process (the "Initiation Date"). The Prospect Member and CCHP also shall engage jointly one additional Qualified Appraiser that is mutually acceptable to the parties (the "Third Appraiser", the Initial Appraisers and the Third Appraiser are referred to collectively as the "Appraisers"). If the parties cannot mutually agree upon the identity of the Third Appraiser within fifteen (15) days after the Initiation Date, the parties shall direct the Initial Appraisers to select and engage the Third Appraiser on behalf of the parties. Each of the Prospect Member and CCHP shall pay the fees and expenses of its respective Appraiser, and the fees and expenses of the Third Appraiser shall be shared equally by the Prospect Member and CCHP. For purposes

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

> of the Agreement, the term "Qualified Appraiser" shall mean an independent, third party, nationally recognized investment bank or MAI-certified appraiser who (i) has substantial experience in the valuation of health care entities comparable to the Company and (ii) has, within the twenty-four (24) month period preceding the date of the Election Notice, delivered appraisals and/or fairness opinions, on a going concern basis, in connection with at least three (3) other transactions involving the sales of hospitals. The Appraisers so selected shall each then conduct an appraisal to determine the Appraised Fair Market Equity Value of the Company (i) on a going concern basis, (ii) using valuation techniques then customary and accepted in the industry but without consideration of minority interest discounts, (iii) using performance information respecting the Facilities that is acceptable to the Prospect Member and CCHP and that has been supplied to each of the Appraisers, (iv) viewing the enterprise of the Company as a whole, (v) taking into account the future prospects or the Facilities, and (vi) assuming that the Company were to be sold on a stand-alone basis (and not as a part of a portfolio sale). Each Appraiser's determination of the Appraised Fair Markel Equity Value of the Company (individually, a "Valuation" and collectively, the "Valuations") shall be expressed as a single value rather than a range of values. Each party shall cause the Initial Appraiser engaged by it to submit such Initial Appraiser's sealed Valuation to the other party within sixty (60) days of the Initiation Date, and both parties shall use their reasonable best efforts to cause the Third Appraiser to submit its sealed Valuation to both parties within such period. Once the Prospect Member and CCHP have received from all three Appraisers their respective Valuations, the Appraised Fair Market Equity Value of the Company shall be determined based upon the Valuations as follows:

- (i) if the three Valuations are within ten percent (10%) of one another (i.e., if each of the highest Valuation and the middle Valuation is no greater than 1. 10 times the lowest Valuation); the Appraised Fair Market Equity Value of the Company shall be the average of all three Valuations;
- (ii) if subsection (i) above is inapplicable and two Valuations are within ten percent (10%) of one another, (i.e., if the higher of such two Valuations is no greater than L 10 times the lower of such two Valuations), the Appraised Fair Market Equity Value of the Company shall be the average of such two Valuations;
- (iii) if subsections (i) and (ii) above are inapplicable and the three Valuations are within twenty percent (20%) of one another (i.e., if each of the highest Valuation and the middle Valuation is no greater than 1.20 times

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

the lowest Valuation), the Appraised Fair Market Equity Value of the Company shall be the average of all three Valuations;

(iv) if subsections (i) through (iii) above are inapplicable and two Valuations are within twenty percent (20%) of one another (i.e., if the higher of such two Valuations is no greater than 1.20 times the lower of such two Valuations), the Appraised Fair Market Equity Value of the Company shall be the average of such two Valuations;

and

- (v) if subsections (i) through (iv) above are inapplicable, the Appraised Fair Market Equity Value of the Company shall be the average of all three Valuations.
- 62. In order to be able to effectively and meaningfully determine whether or not to exercise the Put Option and appraisal rights, CCCB and the Plan Receiver need complete access to the financial information of Prospect Chartercare, which has been refused.
- 63. Prospect Chartercare, Prospect East, and Prospect Medical Holdings have also failed to provide information concerning accounts receivable that Prospect Chartercare and its subsidiaries have improperly withheld from CCCB and its subsidiaries. As of January 15, 2018, the amounts due to CCCB and its subsidiaries but not paid totaled at least \$455,000.

C. EXPOSING PROSPECT CHARTERCARE TO LIABILITY IN CONNECTION WITH MUNICIPAL TAX STABILIZATION AGREEMENTS

1. With the City of Providence

64. Counsel to (*inter alia*) Prospect Chartercare, Prospect East, and Prospect Medical Holdings sent a letter dated March 13, 2014 to Michael Solomon, president of the Providence City Council, enclosing a proposed tax stabilization ordinance. This letter requested that a proposed ordinance be introduced at the March 20, 2014 Providence City Council meeting and referred to committee.

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

> 65. This letter stated, inter alia:

> > ... the Proposed Joint Venture [the 2014 Asset Sale] is planning on injecting \$95M into the CCHP network over the next four years. Thus, it is vital that the

Proposed Joint Venture be successful.

.... Accordingly, to protect the vital asset that CCHP is to the City of Providence and the State of Rhode Island, as well as to encourage the investment of \$95M in the Rhode Island economy by and through the Proposed Joint Venture over the next 4 years, it is imperative that the parties come to an agreement with regard to an [sic] stabilization/exemption ordinance as soon as possible.

[Emphasis supplied]

66. During the Providence City Council's meeting on March 20, 2014, as requested by Prospect Chartercare, Mr. Solomon introduced the ordinance, and it was referred to the Special Committee on Ways and Means for consideration.

67. On June 10, 2014, the Special Committee on Ways and Means of the Providence City Council conducted a public hearing on the proposed Prospect Chartercare ordinance. The committee received testimony from witnesses including counsel for and other representatives of Prospect Chartercare, Prospect East, and Prospect Medical Holdings.

68. Testifying in favor of the ordinance, counsel for Prospect Chartercare, Prospect East, and Prospect Medical Holdings stated:

> Some of the commitments that have been made and have been approved by the state are I think important to outline for you. . . . The transaction is a total transaction of a hundred thirty five million dollars. There's a forty five million dollar purchase price that will be used to pay off all of the existing long term debt of the hospital system. And in turn CharterCARE will in turn invest fourteen million dollars into the Saint Joes pension fund which will help a number of retirees in our community. It will make sure that fund remains sustainable. In addition to that forty five million dollar purchase price is a ninety million dollar capital commitment over four years that will be invested in the community to improve the hospitals.

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

[Emphasis supplied].

69. On June 12, 2014, the Special Committee on Ways and Means of the Providence City Council conducted a second public hearing on the proposed ordinance, which was again

attended by persons including counsel for and other representatives of Prospect Chartercare,

Prospect East, and Prospect Medical Holdings.

70. In response to questions about the Long-Term Capital Commitment, a

representative of Prospect Chartercare testified:

The structure we are talking about here, as far as the investment of ninety million dollars in capital in the facility, Prospect – and Tom Reardon, we may introduce him in a moment, the president of Prospect East. The contribution from Prospect to the table to allow us to reinvest in Roger Williams, in Elmhurst, in Our Lady of Fatima, and also in St Joes, is an investment that comes at a couple of different levels, but it's over a four year period that the pure capital component, the first fifty million, will be invested. . . .

[Emphasis supplied]

71. In response to concerns that the Long-Term Capital Commitment might not be

funded, counsel for Prospect Chartercare, Prospect East, and Prospect Medical Holdings testified:

It's in the recitals of the ordinance, but also, you heard [Director of Finance] Mr. Mancini mention that we've received all of our state approvals. So in the state license that we've been granted, those are actually conditions that we have to track to enforce that capital spending, so it's, we're required to do it.

[Emphasis supplied]

72. As a result of the June 12, 2014 hearing, the ordinance was approved as amended

by the committee and reported out of committee. On June 19, 2014 and June 23, 2014, the

Providence City Council voted to adopt the ordinance, on the basis of the representations discussed

above.

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

> As a result of the enactment of this ordinance, Prospect Chartercare and its 73.

> subsidiaries have avoided millions of dollars in property taxes to the City of Providence. In real

estate taxes alone, over the duration of the ordinance, Prospect Chartercare and its subsidiaries are

expected to save more than \$26,300,000 in taxes that would otherwise be due for Providence real

estate pursuant to the ordinance, in addition to other savings on tangible and personal property.

74. On information and belief, Defendants never informed the City of Providence of

their request for an extension of the obligation to fund the Long Term Capital Commitment.

75. Upon information and belief, Prospect Chartercare and its subsidiaries are at risk

of being called upon to repay these amounts plus interest or be penalized for the failure to fund the

Long Term Capital Commitment. Such liability might be asserted in a civil lawsuit brought by

the City of Providence or by one or more of its taxpayers pursuant to the doctrine of municipal

taxpayer standing which is recognized in Rhode Island.

2. With the Town of North Providence

76. On May 6, 2014, the North Providence Town Council publicly met to discuss a

request for a tax exemption and stabilization ordinance presented by counsel for Prospect

Chartercare, Prospect East, and Prospect Medical Holdings.

77. Discussing the basis for the request for such ordinance, counsel for Prospect

Chartercare, Prospect East, and Prospect Medical Holdings testified:

So the third issue was we were seeking exemption for the tangible taxes because we have to make a 90 million dollar capital infusion into these hospitals,

because they're in desperate need of new equipment and improvements both for the

physical plant and the equipment.

There's a commitment in the deal to buy the hospitals that the 90 million

dollars of capital has to be spent in that first four years and that's to make

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

> improvements to Fatima, make improvements to Roger Williams, buy new equipment, et cetera.

[Emphasis supplied].

During this hearing, one of the members of the North Providence Town Council expressed concern with Prospect Chartercare's initial request that Prospect Chartercare receive a

ten-year exemption from personal or tangible taxation of property purchased during the first four

years. There was a discussion instead that there should be a "ramp up" taxation on such property

during the ten-year period.

78.

79. During this hearing, Chris Callaci, general counsel to United Nurses & Allied

Professionals, told the North Providence Town Council that hospital employees were wondering

why North Providence had not yet reached a tax stabilization agreement in light of the "fifty

million dollars in additional investments over the first four years from closing." Mr. Callaci's

statements to the council were made upon justifiable reliance on representations made to him by

inter alia Prospect Medical Holdings and its affiliates.

80. The North Providence Town Council concluded by voting to draft an ordinance

relating to the proposal.

81. On June 3, 2014, the North Providence Town Council met and discussed the

adoption of an ordinance entitled "AN ORDINANCE ESTABLISHING ARTICLE V OF

CHAPTER 32 OF THE CODE OF ORDINANCES OF THE TOWN OF NORTH PROVIDENCE

TO BE ENTITLED "ESTABLISHMENT OF A TAX EXEMPTION AND

STABILIZATION AGREEMENT FOR PROPERTY LOCATED AT 200 HIGH SERVICE

AVENUE, NORTH PROVIDENCE, RHODE ISLAND A/K/A OUR LADY OF FATIMA

HOSPITAL".

Case Number: PC-2019-3654

Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

82. This June 3, 2014 meeting was attended by persons including counsel for Prospect

Chartercare, Prospect East, and Prospect Medical Holdings, who reviewed the specifics of the

ordinance.

83. The North Providence Town Council also accepted testimony in opposition to the

ordinance from Raphael Lombardi, a resident of North Providence, who asked members of the

North Providence Town Council:

My third question now is have they given you any documents for the restructuring

of the façade or any site improvements that they are going to make or is this all

talk?

84. In response, a member of the North Providence Town Council stated:

what it says is what they're going to work on first. It's under one of the whereases, inject ninety million dollars in capital into the existing hospitals over four years, and it's on page 3. And it talks about the ambulatory care center, the renovations and reconfiguration of the emergency room at Fatima, new generators. And it gives you a whole list of what they're planning on doing. It's

Well it is in the ordinance, I believe it's in the ordinance, that you do have, and

generators. And it gives you a whole list of what they're planning on doing. It's in the ordinance that [counsel for Prospect Chartercare, Prospect East, and Prospect Medical Holdings] just gave you. So they are making a commitment

to do that.

[Emphasis supplied].

85. After accepting testimony, the North Providence Town Council voted to adopt the

ordinance subject to technical changes as to heading section numbers.

86. As a result of the enactment of this ordinance, Prospect Chartercare and its

subsidiaries have avoided millions of dollars in taxes to the Town of North Providence. In real

estate taxes alone, over the duration of the ordinance, Prospect Chartercare and its subsidiaries are

expected to save more than \$15,500,000 in taxes that otherwise would be due for North Providence

real estate pursuant to the ordinance.

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

> 87. On information and belief, Defendants never informed the Town of North

Providence of any request for an extension of the obligation to fund the Long Term Capital

Commitment.

88. Prospect Chartercare and its subsidiaries are at risk of being called upon to repay

these amounts plus interest or be penalized for the failure to fund the Long Term Capital

Commitment. Such liability might be asserted in a civil lawsuit brought by the Town of North

Providence or by one or more of its taxpayers pursuant to the doctrine of municipal taxpayer

standing which is recognized in Rhode Island.

D. THE 2018 DIVIDENDS

> 89. Upon information and belief, in early 2018, Defendants Prospect Medical

Holdings, Prospect East, Prospect Advisory, Prospect Chartercare, and Prospect Chartercare's

subsidiaries (including Prospect Chartercare SJHSRI, LLC and Prospect Chartercare RWMC,

LLC) incurred substantial indebtedness in order to pay dividends to Defendants Samuel Lee, David

Topper, Topper Family Trust, Ivy Intermediate, Ivy Holdings, Green Equity, Green Side, ABC

Corps 1 - 10, John Does 1 - 10, and Jane Does 1 - 10 (such indebtedness and dividends being the

"2018 Dividends").

90. Defendant Prospect Medical Holdings's Consolidated Financial Statements as of

and for the Years Ended September 30, 2018 and 2017 state: "The Company [Prospect Medical

Holdings] distributed approximately \$457.0 million in connection with the issuance of 'New

Senior Secured Credit Facilities' during the year ended September 30, 2018, which was recorded

against retained earnings, and was ultimately paid to the common stockholders of Ivy Holdings

Inc[.]"

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

> 91. Upon information and belief, Defendant Samuel Lee received \$89.16 million in such dividends or distributions.

> 92. Upon information and belief, Defendants David Topper and Topper Family Trust received \$66.04 million in such dividends or distributions.

> 93. Upon information and belief, Defendant Green Equity received \$203.27 million in such dividends or distributions.

> 94. Upon information and belief, Defendant Green Side received \$60.96 million in such dividends or distributions.

> 95. These dividends or distributions were made notwithstanding that Prospect Chartercare, Prospect East, and Prospect Medical Holdings had assured the Rhode Island Department of Health and Attorney General that no such dividends or distributions would be made.

> 96. Defendant Prospect Medical Holdings's Consolidated Financial Statements as of and for the Years Ended September 30, 2018 and 2017 state:

> > On February 22, 2018, the Company refinanced and replaced both the Original Term Loan and the Original ABL Facility, and entered into an Amended and Restated Term Loan Credit Agreement (the "Amended TL Agreement"), by and among the Company (as the borrower), the lenders party thereto and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. ("JPMorgan"), as administrative agent and collateral agent. The Amended TL Agreement replaced the Original Term Loan with a new Term B-1 Loan ("Term B-1 Loan"). The principal amount of the Term B-1 Loan is \$1,120 million and such loan bears interest at LIBOR (subject to a 1.0% floor) plus 5.5%, which as of September 30, 2018 was 7.625%. The Term B-1 Loan was issued with an original discount of 2% and matures on February 22, 2024.

> > Additionally, on February 22, 2018, the Company entered into an Amended and Restated ABL Credit Agreement (the "Amended ABL Agreement"), by and among the Company (as the borrower), the lenders party thereto and JPMorgan, as administrative agent and collateral agent. The Amended ABL Agreement replaced the Original ABL Facility. Under the Amended ABL Agreement, the maximum revolving commitment is \$250.0 million with ability to expand the facility to \$325.0 million, and the new ABL facility (the "New ABL Facility") bears interest

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

at a variable base rate plus an applicable spread that is based on excess availability under the New ABL Facility, as further described in the Amended ABL Agreement, which was 3.875% as of September 30, 2018. The New ABL Facility matures on February 22, 2023. As of September 30, 2018, the available balance on the new ABL facility was \$41.0 million.

The proceeds of the Term B-1 Loans and the New ABL Facility (the "New Senior Secured Credit Facilities") were used to refinance the Original Term Loan and the Original ABL Facility, to pay a dividend of \$457.0 million to the Company's stockholders, to pay certain expenses associated with the refinancing, to prefund approximately \$40 million of pension liabilities of the Company's subsidiaries [unrelated to the St. Joseph Health Services of Rhode Island Pension Plan], to make payments to certain option holders as a result of the Dividend Recapitalization, and to finance certain working capital and other operational needs of the Company and its subsidiaries.

* * *

The New Senior Secured Credit Facilities are guaranteed on a senior secured basis by all assets of the Company [Prospect Medical Holdings] and its wholly-owned subsidiaries ("Guarantors") except PHP, CHIC, RRG, Prospect Health Access Network, Inc. and certain immaterial subsidiaries. The New ABL Facility is secured by a first priority security interest on the working capital assets of the Company and the Guarantors and a second priority security interest on their fixed assets. The Term B-1 Loan is secured by a first priority security interest on fixed assets and a second priority security interest on working capital assets. . . .

97. Prospect Chartercare's Financial Statements as of and for the Years Ended September 30, 2018 and 2017 state:

Contingent Liability for Borrowings by Prospect

The Company [Prospect Chartercare] and its subsidiaries are contingently liable as a guarantor among others for amounts borrowed by Prospect on senior secured borrowings and credit facilities at September 30, 2018 and 2017. The obligations and related interest expense related to these credit facilities are not reflected in the Company's financial statements as of September 30, 2018 and 2017, as the borrowings are reflected in the separate consolidated financial statements of Prospect.

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

Total borrowings outstanding as of September 30, 2018 and 2017, reflected in the consolidated financial statements of Prospect, but for which the Company is contingently liable as a guarantor, were (in thousands):

September 30,	2018	2017
Senior secured term loan (net of discount of \$20,085 and \$7,374)	\$ 1,094,315	\$ 609,813
Less: original issue discount, net	(16,214)	(9,906)
	\$ 1,078,101	\$ 599,907

98. Prospect Chartercare SJHSRI, LLC's Financial Statements as of and for the Years Ended September 30, 2018 and 2017 state:

Contingent Liability for Borrowings by Prospect

The Company [Prospect CharterCARE SJHSRI, LLC] is contingently liable as a guarantor among others for amounts borrowed by Prospect on senior secured borrowings and credit facilities at September 30, 2018 and 2017. The obligations and related interest expense related to these credit facilities are not reflected in the Company's financial statements as of September 30, 2018 and 2017, as the borrowings are reflected in the separate consolidated financial statements of Prospect.

Total borrowings outstanding as of September 30, 2018 and 2017, reflected in the consolidated financial statements of Prospect, but for which the Company is contingently liable as a guarantor, were (in thousands):

September 30,	2018	2017
Senior secured term loan (net of discount of \$20,085 and \$7,374)	\$ 1,094,315	\$ 609,813
Less: original issue discount, net	(16,214)	(9,906)
	\$ 1,078,101	\$ 599,907

99. Prospect Chartercare RWMC, LLC's Financial Statements as of and for the Years Ended September 30, 2018 and 2017 state:

Contingent Liability for Borrowings by Prospect

The Company and its Subsidiaries are contingently liable as a guarantor among others for amounts borrowed by Prospect on senior secured borrowings and credit facilities as of September 30, 2018. The obligations and related interest expense related to these credit facilities are not reflected in the Company's consolidated

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

> financial statements as of September 30, 2018, as the borrowings are reflected in the separate consolidated financial statements of Prospect.

> Total borrowings outstanding as of September 30, 2018 and 2017, reflected in the consolidated financial statements of Prospect, but for which the Company is contingently liable as a guarantor, were (in thousands):

September 30,	2018	2017
Senior secured term loan (net of discount of \$20,085 and \$7,374)	\$ 1,094,315	\$ 609,813
Less: original issue discount, net	(16,214)	(9,906)
	\$ 1,078,101	\$ 599,907

- 100. Upon information and belief, the guaranties referenced in these financial statements were given by guarantors including Prospect Medical Holdings, Prospect East, Prospect Chartercare, and Prospect Chartercare's subsidiaries (including Prospect Chartercare SJHSRI, LLC and Prospect Chartercare RWMC, LLC).
- 101. On February 12, 2019, because of the 2018 Dividends, Moody's Investors Service, Inc. announced it was placing its ratings of Prospect Medical Holdings and its affiliated entities "on review for downgrade".
- 102. On February 19, 2020, four Change in Effective Control applications ("CECAs") were filed with the Rhode Island Department of Health, purportedly on behalf four subsidiaries of Prospect Chartercare. The CECAs seek permission to spend \$11,940,992 plus an unknown and perhaps additional sum (which has not been disclosed to the Rhode Island Department of Health and is presently unknown to Plaintiffs) of Defendant Prospect Medical Holdings's funds to buyout the shareholder interests of Defendants Green Equity, Green Side, and others in Defendant Ivy Holdings, for the benefit of Defendants Lee, Topper, and Topper Trust. The proposed transaction described in the CECAs confers no benefit upon Prospect Medical Holdings, and is a fraud upon Prospect Medical Holdings's creditors, including Plaintiffs pursuant to the Guaranty of May 23, 2014. Upon information and belief, the CECAs were filed with the approval or acquiescence of

Case Number: PC-2019-3654

Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

the board of directors of Prospect Chartercare, in breach of fiduciary duties owed to Plaintiffs, and

in furtherance of the fraudulent transfers described herein.

E. THE SETTLEMENT BETWEEN CCCB, THE PLAN RECEIVER, AND OTHERS

103. As of August 31, 2018, CCCB, the Plan Receiver, and certain other individuals and

entities have entered into a Settlement Agreement (the "Settlement Agreement"), which is

discussed in St. Joseph Health Services of Rhode Island, Inc. v. St. Josephs Health Services of

Rhode Island Retirement Plan, No. PC-2017-3856, 2018 WL 5792151 (R.I. Super. Oct. 29, 2018)

and Stephen Del Sesto v. Prospect Chartercare, LLC, No. CV 18-328 WES, 2019 WL 5067200

(D. R.I. Oct. 9, 2019).

104. Pursuant to the Settlement Agreement, CCCB transferred (inter alia) the beneficial

interest of its membership interest in Prospect Chartercare to the Plan Receiver and granted a

security interest in (inter alia) CCCB's membership interest in Prospect Chartercare to "St. Joseph

Health Services of Rhode Island Retirement Plan (Stephen Del Sesto, Receiver)" as a secured

party.

105. On September 13, 2018, counsel for Prospect East delivered a letter captioned "Re:

Notice of Dispute" to CCCB and its counsel. In this letter, Prospect East asserted that provisions

contained in paragraphs 17, 18, 19, 24, and 29 of the Settlement Agreement violate the LLC

Agreement. In addition, Prospect East asserted that the transfers pursuant to the Settlement

Agreement "constitute invalid transfers under Section 13.6 of the LLC Agreement".

106. CCCB has informed Prospect East that CCCB disputes Prospect East's assertions.

F. FORUM SELECTION CLAUSES

107. Section 17.5 of the LLC Agreement states:

17.5 <u>Specific Performance</u>. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, each party acknowledges and agrees that the non-breaching parties would

be irreparably damaged if any of the provisions of this Agreement are not

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

performed in accordance with their specific terms and that any breach of this Agreement by a party could not be adequately compensated in all cases by monetary damages alone. Accordingly, in addition to any other right or remedy to which the non-breaching parties may be entitled, at law or in equity, they shall be entitled to enforce any provision of this Agreement by seeking, from a court of competent jurisdiction in the State of Rhode Island, a decree of specific performance and temporary, preliminary and permanent injunctive relief to prevent breaches or threatened breaches of any of the provisions of this Agreement, without posting any bond or other undertaking.

[Emphasis supplied].

108. The Guaranty states in relevant part:

GUARANTOR [Prospect Medical Holdings] HEREBY SUBMITS TO THE JURISDICTION OF THE STATE COURTS OF RHODE ISLAND AS WELL AS THE JURISDICTION OF ALL COURTS FROM WHICH AN APPEAL MAY BE TAKEN FROM THE AFORESAID COURTS, FOR THE PURPOSE OF ANY SUIT. ACTION OR **OTHER** PROCEEDING **ARISING** OUT **GUARANTOR'S** OBLIGATIONS UNDER THIS GUARANTY. ACTIONS ARISING OUT OF THIS GUARANTY SHALL BE TRIED AND LITIGATED ONLY IN THE STATE COURT LOCATED IN PROVIDENCE COUNTY. GUARANTOR EXPRESSLY WAIVES ANY AND ALL OBJECTIONS GUARANTOR MAY HAVE AS TO VENUE IN ANY OF SUCH COURTS. GUARANTOR, THE SELLER AND THE STATE EACH HEREBY WAIVES TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY ACTION BROUGHT IN CONNECTION WITH THIS GUARANTY AND AGREES THAT IN THE EVENT THIS GUARANTY IS ENFORCED BY SUIT OR OTHERWISE, IF THE SELLER SHALL EXERCISE OR ENDEAVOR TO EXERCISE ITS REMEDIES UNDER THE ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT OR IF THE GUARANTEED PARTY SHALL EXERCISE THEIR REMEDIES UNDER THIS GUARANTY, GUARANTOR SHALL REIMBURSE EACH OF THE SELLER AND THE STATE, UPON DEMAND, FOR ALL EXPENSES OR DAMAGES IT HAS INCURRED IN CONNECTION THEREWITH, INCLUDING, WITHOUT LIMITATION, REASONABLE ATTORNEYS' FEES.

109. While Section 17.4(b)(i) of the LLC Agreement also purports to contain a forum-selection clause designating the state courts of Delaware as a venue for resolving disputes

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

involving claims of \$1,000,000 or more, that forum selection clause does not apply to this suit, for reasons including:

- a. The Rhode Island Nonprofit Corporation Act, R.I. Gen. Laws § 7-6-61(e), states as to CCCB and its receivership estate: "The court appointing the receiver has exclusive jurisdiction of the corporation and its property, wherever situated."
- b. Section 17.5, quoted above, expressly applies "[n]otwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein," i.e. notwithstanding Section 17.4 or any other provisions, and expressly permits "a decree of specific performance and temporary, preliminary and permanent injunctive relief" to be sought from a Rhode Island court "in addition to any other right or remedy to which the non-breaching parties may be entitled, at law or in equity";
- c. By its own terms, Section 17.4 applies "except as otherwise expressly provided in . . . Section 17.5 . . ." which is the section expressly providing for venue in "a court of competent jurisdiction in the State of Rhode Island" for claims that include requests for decrees of specific performance and injunctive relief;
- d. This suit involves claims outside the ambit of the LLC Agreement, inasmuch as it involves claims among parties who are not parties to the LLC Agreement, for example Prospect Medical Holdings;
- e. The Plan Receiver has alleged in *Stephen Del Sesto, as Receiver for the St. Joseph Health Services of Rhode Island Retirement Plan, et al. v. Prospect Chartercare LLC, et al.*, C.A. No. 1:18-CV-00328-WES-LDA (D. R.I.), that the entity defendants herein engaged in multiple fraudulent transfers, which if proven would taint Section 17.4 with such fraudulent conduct. Accordingly, Section 17.4 should not be enforced until the Federal District Court determines such claims.
- f. Jurisdiction over all the parties cannot be obtained in Delaware; and
- g. Rhode Island is a convenient forum for litigating this action, while Delaware is not a convenient forum (and would have to apply Rhode Island law).

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Reviewer: Zoila C.

Envelope: 2564109

CAUSES OF ACTION

COUNT I (SPECIFIC PERFORMANCE OF CONTRACTUAL OBLIGATIONS, **DERIVATIVELY)**

- 110. Plaintiffs repeat and reallege paragraphs 1–109.
- 111. CCCB, Prospect Chartercare, Prospect East, Prospect Advisory, and Prospect Medical Holdings entered into one or more express or implied contracts, in which the Plan Receiver presently holds a beneficial interest.
- 112. Defendants Prospect East, Prospect Advisory, and Prospect Medical Holdings breached the express or implied contract(s), causing damages to Prospect Chartercare.
- 113. The express or implied contract(s) each contained an implied covenant of good faith and fair dealing, which Prospect East, Prospect Advisory, and Prospect Medical Holdings breached, causing damages to Prospect Chartercare.
- 114. Prospect Medical Holdings has also agreed to guarantee the performance of Prospect East under the express or implied contract(s).
- 115. Prospect Chartercare, Prospect Advisory, and Prospect East have further acknowledged and agreed that any breach cannot be adequately compensated by monetary damages alone, and therefore that Prospect Chartercare is entitled to a decree of specific performance.

WHEREFORE, Plaintiffs, derivatively on behalf of Prospect Chartercare, demand a decree of specific performance against Defendants Prospect East, Prospect Advisory, and Prospect Medical Holdings, including but not limited to a decree that Prospect East and Prospect Medical Holdings immediately and fully fund the Long Term Capital Commitment; a decree of reformation of the LLC Agreement and other contractual documents to reflect the parties' true membership percentages; and such other and further relief as may be just.

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

> **COUNT II (SPECIFIC PERFORMANCE OF CONTRACTUAL OBLIGATIONS, NON-DERIVATIVELY)**

116. Plaintiffs repeat and reallege paragraphs 1–109.

117. CCCB, Prospect Chartercare, Prospect East, Prospect Advisory, and Prospect

Medical Holdings entered into one or more express or implied contracts, in which the Plan

Receiver presently holds a beneficial interest.

118. Defendants Prospect Chartercare, Prospect East, Prospect Advisory, and Prospect

Medical Holdings breached the express or implied contract(s), causing damages to CCCB.

119. The express or implied contract(s) each contained an implied covenant of good faith

and fair dealing, which Prospect Chartercare, Prospect Advisory, Prospect East, and Prospect

Medical Holdings breached, causing damages to CCCB.

120. Prospect Medical Holdings has also agreed to guarantee the performance of

Prospect East under the express or implied contract(s).

121. Prospect Chartercare, Prospect Advisory, and Prospect East have further

acknowledged and agreed that any breach cannot be adequately compensated by monetary

damages alone, and therefore that CCCB is entitled to a decree of specific performance.

WHEREFORE, Plaintiffs demand a decree of specific performance against Defendants

Prospect Chartercare, Prospect Advisory, Prospect East, and Prospect Medical Holdings, including

but not limited to a decree that Prospect East and Prospect Medical Holdings immediately and

fully fund the Long Term Capital Commitment; a decree of reformation of the LLC Agreement

and other contractual documents to reflect the parties' true membership percentages; and such

other and further relief as may be just.

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

> COUNT III (Breach Of Contract - Failure To Provide Requested INFORMATION)

122. Plaintiff repeats and realleges paragraphs 1–109.

123. Prospect Chartercare, Prospect Advisory, and Prospect East have a contractual duty

to provide CCCB access to information regarding the state of the business and financial condition

of Prospect Chartercare.

124. Prospect Chartercare has a statutory duty to provide CCCB access to Prospect

Chartercare's books and records.

Prospect Chartercare, Prospect East, and Prospect Advisory have wrongfully 125.

refused to provide access to information regarding the state of the business and financial condition

of Prospect Chartercare.

126. Prospect Chartercare, Prospect East, and Prospect Advisory have wrongfully

refused to provide information requested by CCCB relating to the funding (vel non) of the Long-

Term Capital Commitment.

127. Prospect Chartercare, Prospect East, and Prospect Advisory have wrongfully

refused to provide access to information regarding the state of the business and financial condition

of Prospect Chartercare as required by R.I. Gen. Laws § 7-16-22(b).

Prospect Chartercare, Prospect East, and Prospect Advisory have wrongfully 128.

refused to provide access to information regarding the state of the business and financial condition

of Prospect Chartercare such that Plaintiffs are unable to value the Put Option or make a

determination of whether or how to exercise such Put Option.

WHEREFORE, Plaintiffs demand a decree of specific performance and a judgment of

money damages against Defendants Prospect Chartercare, Prospect East, and Prospect Advisory,

jointly and severally, plus interest, costs, punitive damages, and such other and further relief as

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

may be just (including reformation of the LLC Agreement to allow Plaintiffs sufficient time to

determine the value of the put option and whether or not it shall be exercised).

COUNT IV (VIOLATION OF STATUTORY DUTY TO PROVIDE REQUESTED

Information)

129. Plaintiffs repeat and reallege paragraphs 1–109.

Prospect Chartercare has a statutory duty to provide CCCB access to 130.

CharterCARE's books and records pursuant to R.I. Gen. Laws § 7-16-22(b).

131. Prospect Chartercare, Prospect East, and Prospect Advisory have wrongfully

refused to provide access to information regarding the state of the business and financial condition

of Prospect Chartercare.

Prospect Chartercare, Prospect East, and Prospect Advisory have wrongfully 132.

refused to provide information requested by Plaintiffs relating to the funding (vel non) of the Long-

Term Capital Commitment.

Prospect Chartercare, Prospect East, and Prospect Advisory have wrongfully 133.

refused to provide access to information regarding the state of the business and financial condition

of Prospect Chartercare as required by R.I. Gen. Laws § 7-16-22(b).

134. Prospect Chartercare, Prospect East, and Prospect Advisory have wrongfully

refused to provide access to information regarding the state of the business and financial condition

of Prospect Chartercare such that Plaintiffs are unable to value the Put Option or make a

determination whether to exercise such Put Option.

WHEREFORE, Plaintiffs demand a decree of specific performance and a judgment of

money damages against Defendants Prospect Chartercare, Prospect East, and Prospect Advisory,

jointly and severally, plus interest, costs, punitive damages, and such other and further relief as

Case Number: PC-2019-3654

Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Reviewer: Zoila C.

Envelope: 2564109

may be just (including reformation of the LLC Agreement to allow Plaintiffs sufficient time to

determine the value of the put option and whether or not it shall be exercised).

COUNT V (BREACH OF FIDUCIARY DUTY, DERIVATIVELY)

135. Plaintiffs repeat and reallege paragraphs 1–109.

136. Samuel Lee, David Topper, Thomas Reardon, Von Crockett, Edwin Santos,

Edward Quinlan, Joseph Distefano, Andrea Doyle, Prospect East, and Prospect Advisory all owed

Prospect Chartercare fiduciary duties.

137. Samuel Lee, David Topper, Thomas Reardon, Von Crockett, Edwin Santos,

Edward Quinlan, Joseph Distefano, Andrea Doyle, Prospect East, and Prospect Advisory all

breached their fiduciary duties to Prospect Chartercare, causing damages.

138. These breaches of fiduciary duty include failing to obtain the funding of the Long-

Term Capital Commitment and/or allowing Prospect Chartercare to be exposed to liability to the

municipalities of Providence and North Providence for such failure.

139. These breaches of fiduciary duties include failing to cause Prospect Chartercare to

furnish information required by contract and statute to Plaintiffs when requested.

WHEREFORE, Plaintiffs, derivatively on behalf of Prospect Chartercare, demand a decree

of specific performance and a judgment of money damages against Defendants Samuel Lee, David

Topper, Thomas Reardon, Von Crockett, Edwin Santos, Edward Quinlan, Joseph Distefano,

Andrea Doyle, Prospect East, and Prospect Advisory, jointly and severally, plus interest, costs,

punitive damages, and such other and further relief as may be just.

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

COUNT VI (BREACH OF FIDUCIARY DUTY, NON-DERIVATIVELY)

140. Plaintiffs repeat and reallege paragraphs 1–109.

141. Samuel Lee, David Topper, Thomas Reardon, Von Crockett, Edwin Santos,

Edward Quinlan, Joseph Distefano, Andrea Doyle, Prospect East, and Prospect Advisory all owed

CCCB and its trust fiduciary duties.

142. Samuel Lee, David Topper, Thomas Reardon, Von Crockett, Edwin Santos,

Edward Quinlan, Joseph Distefano, Andrea Doyle, Prospect East, and Prospect Advisory all

breached their fiduciary duties to CCCB and its trust, causing damages.

143. These breaches of fiduciary duty include failing to obtain the funding of the Long-

Term Capital Commitment and/or allowing Prospect Chartercare to be exposed to liability to the

municipalities of Providence and North Providence for such failure.

144. These breaches of fiduciary duties include failing to cause Prospect Chartercare to

furnish information required by contract and statute to Plaintiffs when requested.

WHEREFORE, Plaintiffs demand a judgment of money damages against Defendants

Samuel Lee, David Topper, Thomas Reardon, Von Crockett, Edwin Santos, Edward Quinlan,

Joseph Distefano, Andrea Doyle, Prospect East, and Prospect Advisory, jointly and severally, plus

interest, costs, punitive damages, and such other and further relief as may be just.

COUNT VII (AIDING AND ABETTING BREACHES OF FIDUCIARY DUTY,

DERIVATIVELY)

145. Plaintiffs repeat and reallege paragraphs 1–144.

146. Samuel Lee, David Topper, Thomas Reardon, Von Crockett, Edwin Santos,

Edward Quinlan, Joseph Distefano, Andrea Doyle, Prospect East, Prospect Advisory, Prospect

Medical Holdings, Topper Family Trust, Ivy Holdings, Ivy Intermediate, Green Equity, and Green

Case Number: PC-2019-3654

Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109

Reviewer: Zoila C.

Side were aware of, and aided, abetted, and participated in, breaches of fiduciary duty by each

other, causing damages.

WHEREFORE, Plaintiffs, derivatively on behalf of Prospect Chartercare, demand a

judgment of money damages against Defendants Samuel Lee, David Topper, Thomas Reardon,

Von Crockett, Edwin Santos, Edward Quinlan, Joseph Distefano, Andrea Doyle, Prospect East,

Prospect Advisory, Prospect Medical Holdings, Topper Family Trust, Ivy Holdings, Ivy

Intermediate, Green Equity, and Green Side, jointly and severally, plus interest, costs, punitive

damages, and such other and further relief as may be just.

COUNT VIII (AIDING AND ABETTING BREACHES OF FIDUCIARY DUTY,

Non-Derivatively)

147. Plaintiffs repeat and reallege paragraphs 1–144.

148. Samuel Lee, David Topper, Thomas Reardon, Von Crockett, Edwin Santos,

Edward Quinlan, Joseph Distefano, Andrea Doyle, Prospect East, Prospect Advisory, Prospect

Medical Holdings, Topper Family Trust, Ivy Holdings, Ivy Intermediate, Green Equity, and Green

Side were aware of, and aided, abetted, and participated in, breaches of fiduciary duty by each

other, causing damages.

WHEREFORE, Plaintiffs demand a judgment of money damages against Defendants

Samuel Lee, David Topper, Thomas Reardon, Von Crockett, Edwin Santos, Edward Quinlan,

Joseph Distefano, Andrea Doyle, Prospect East, Prospect Advisory, Prospect Medical Holdings

Topper Family Trust, Ivy Holdings, Ivy Intermediate, Green Equity, and Green Side, jointly and

severally, plus interest, costs, punitive damages, and such other and further relief as may be just.

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109

Reviewer: Zoila C.

COUNT IX (FRAUDULENT TRANSFER, § 6-16-4(A)(1))

149. Plaintiffs repeat and reallege paragraphs 1–109.

At all relevant times CCCB had "claims" against and was a "creditor" of 150.

Defendants Prospect Medical Holdings and Prospect East, as defined by R.I. Gen. Laws §§ 6-16-

1(3) & (4), based upon said Defendants' conduct described herein.

Fraudulent transfers were made in connection with the 2018 Dividends, in 151.

connection with amounts borrowed by Prospect Medical Holdings on senior secured borrowings

and credit facilities, and the guaranties given to secure the indebtedness incurred to fund the 2018

Dividends, as herein described, with the actual intent of Defendants Prospect Medical Holdings

and Prospect East as transferors to hinder, delay, or defraud their creditors, within the meaning of

R.I. Gen. Laws § 6-16-4(a)(1).

152. Those transfers are subject to avoidance to the extent necessary to satisfy CCCB's

claims, in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 6-16-7(a)(1).

CCCB is entitled to attachment against all of the assets of Defendants Prospect

Medical Holdings, Prospect East, and related entities that were transferred to Defendants Samuel

Lee, David Topper, Topper Family Trust, Ivy Holdings, Ivy Intermediate, Green Equity, Green

Side, JP Morgan, ABC Corps 1-10, John Does 1-10, and Jane Does 1-10, in accordance with

R.I. Gen. Laws \S 6-16-7(a)(2).

154. Defendants Samuel Lee, David Topper, Topper Family Trust, Ivy Holdings, Ivy

Intermediate, Green Equity, Green Side, JP Morgan, ABC Corps 1-10, John Does 1-10, and

Jane Does 1 - 10 are persons for whose benefit the transfers were made within the meaning of R.I.

Gen. Laws § 6-16-8(b)(1), and, therefore, they are also liable for the value of the assets transferred

on that basis.

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

> Plaintiffs are entitled to an injunction against further disposition of the property by 155.

> Defendants Prospect Medical Holdings, Prospect East, Samuel Lee, David Topper, Topper Family

Trust, Ivy Holdings, Ivy Intermediate, Green Equity, Green Side, JP Morgan, ABC Corps 1-10,

John Does 1 - 10, and Jane Does 1 - 10, in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 6-16-7(a)(3)(i).

156. Plaintiffs are entitled to any other relief the circumstances may require, in

accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 6-16-7(a)(3)(iii).

157. Upon entry of judgment on its claims, CCCB is entitled to levy execution on these

assets and the proceeds of these assets, in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 6-16-7(b).

WHEREFORE, Plaintiffs demand a decree of specific performance and a judgment of

money damages against Defendants Prospect Medical Holdings, Prospect East, Samuel Lee, David

Topper, Topper Family Trust, Ivy Holdings, Ivy Intermediate, Green Equity, Green Side, JP

Morgan, ABC Corps 1 - 10, John Does 1 - 10, and Jane Does 1 - 10, jointly and severally, plus

interest, costs, and such other and further relief as may be just.

COUNT X (FRAUDULENT TRANSFER, §§ 6-16-4(A)(2) AND/OR 6-16-5(A))

Plaintiffs repeat and reallege paragraphs 1–109. 158.

159. At times when CCCB had "claims" against and was a "creditor" of Defendants

Prospect Medical Holdings and Prospect East, as defined by R.I. Gen. Laws §§ 6-16-1(3) & (4),

fraudulent transfers were made within the meaning of R.I. Gen. Laws §§ 6-16-4(a)(2) and/or 6-

16-5(a) in connection with the 2018 Dividends and in connection with amounts borrowed by

Prospect Medical Holdings on senior secured borrowings and credit facilities, and the guaranties

given to secure the indebtedness incurred to fund the 2018 Dividends, as herein described:

within the meaning of R.I. Gen. Laws § 6-16-4(a)(2), inasmuch as transfers a.

were made without receiving a reasonably equivalent value in exchange for the transfers,

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

and the debtor(s) were engaged or were about to engage in a business or a transaction for

which the remaining assets of the debtor(s) were unreasonably small in relation to the

business or transaction, or the debtor(s) intended to incur, or believed or reasonably should

have believed that they would incur, debts beyond their ability to pay as they became due;

and/or:

b. within the meaning of R.I. Gen. Laws \S 6-16-5(a), inasmuch as the debtor(s)

made the transfer without receiving a reasonably equivalent value in exchange for the

transfer and the debtor(s) was insolvent at that time or the debtor(s) became insolvent as a

result of the transfer.

160. Those transfers are subject to avoidance to the extent necessary to satisfy CCCB's

claims, in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws §§ 6-16-7(a)(2) and/or 6-16-5(a).

161. CCCB is entitled to attachment against all of the assets of Defendants Prospect

Medical Holdings, Prospect East, and related entities that were transferred to Defendants Samuel

Lee, David Topper, Topper Family Trust, Ivy Holdings, Ivy Intermediate, Green Equity, Green

Side, JP Morgan, ABC Corps 1-10, John Does 1-10, and Jane Does 1-10, in accordance with

R.I. Gen. Laws \S 6-16-7(a)(2).

162. Defendants Samuel Lee, David Topper, Topper Family Trust, Ivy Holdings, Ivy

Intermediate, Green Equity, Green Side, JP Morgan, ABC Corps 1-10, John Does 1-10, and

Jane Does 1-10 are persons for whose benefit the transfers were made within the meaning of R.I.

Gen. Laws § 6-16-8(b)(1), and, therefore, they are also liable on that basis for the value of the

assets transferred.

163. Plaintiffs are entitled to an injunction against further disposition of the property by

Defendants Prospect Medical Holdings, Prospect East, Samuel Lee, David Topper, Topper Family

Case Number: PC-2019-3654

Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109

Reviewer: Zoila C.

Trust, Ivy Holdings, Ivy Intermediate, Green Equity, Green Side, JP Morgan, ABC Corps 1 – 10,

John Does 1 - 10, and Jane Does 1 - 10, in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 6-16-7(a)(3)(i).

164. Plaintiffs are entitled to any other relief the circumstances may require, in

accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 6-16-7(a)(3)(iii).

165. Upon entry of judgment on their claims, Plaintiffs are entitled to levy execution on

these assets and the proceeds of these assets, in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 6-16-7(b).

WHEREFORE, Plaintiffs demand a decree of specific performance and a judgment of

money damages against Defendants Prospect Medical Holdings, Prospect East, Samuel Lee, David

Topper, Topper Family Trust, Ivy Holdings, Ivy Intermediate, Green Equity, Green Side, JP

Morgan, ABC Corps 1 - 10, John Does 1 - 10, and Jane Does 1 - 10, jointly and severally, plus

interest, costs, and such other and further relief as may be just.

COUNT XI (DECLARATORY JUDGMENT)

166. Plaintiff repeats and realleges paragraphs 1–165.

167. There exists an actual and legal controversy among the parties that is ripe for

determination.

168. R.I. Gen. Laws § 9-30-3 provides: "A contract may be construed either before or

after there has been a breach thereof".

169. R.I. Gen. Laws § 9-30-4 provides: "Any person interested as . . . trustee . . . or other

fiduciary. . . in the administration of a trust . . . may have a declaration of rights or legal relations

in respect thereto: . . . (3) To determine any question arising in the administration of the estate or

trust, including questions of construction of wills and other writings."

WHEREFORE, Plaintiffs demand a declaratory judgment declaring (1) that the Settlement

Agreement and the performance thereunder by the parties to the Settlement Agreement do not

Case Number: PC-2019-3654

Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

violate the LLC Agreement; (2) that Defendants Samuel Lee, David Topper, Thomas Reardon,

Von Crockett, Edwin Santos, Edward Quinlan, Joseph Distefano, Andrea Doyle, Prospect East,

Prospect Advisory, Prospect Medical Holdings, Topper Family Trust, Ivy Holdings, Ivy

Intermediate, Green Equity, and Green Side are liable to indemnify Plaintiffs for any losses caused

by virtue of Defendants' conduct alleged herein, and (3) that Prospect Chartercare, Prospect

Advisory, and Prospect East are required by contract to furnish the information requested by

Plaintiffs.

JURY DEMAND

Plaintiffs demand a trial by jury on the aforementioned Counts. Plaintiffs are separately

serving and filing a written demand therefor in accordance with Super. R. Civ. P. 38(b).

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

Date: April 21, 2020

CharterCARE Community Board, individually and derivatively, as nominal member and as trustee of the beneficial interest of its membership in Prospect Chartercare, LLC, By its Attorneys,

Thomas S. Hemmendinger (#3122) Permanent Liquidating Receiver of CharterCARE Community Board, Roger Williams Hospital, and St. Joseph Health Services of Rhode Island Ronald F. Cascione (#2277) Lisa M. Kresge (#8707) Brennan, Recupero, Cascione, Scungio & McAllister, LLP 362 Broadway Providence, RI 02909 Tel. (401) 453-2300 Fax (401) 453-2345 themmendinger@brcsm.com rcascione@brcsm.com lkresge@brcsm.com

Stephen Del Sesto, as Receiver and Administrator of the St. Joseph Health Services of Rhode Island Retirement Plan, By His Attorneys, WISTOW, SHEEHAN & LOVELEY, PC

Date: April 21, 2020 /s/ Max Wistow

Max Wistow, Esq. (#0330)
Stephen P. Sheehan, Esq. (#4030)
Benjamin Ledsham, Esq. (#7956)
61 Weybosset Street
Providence, RI 02903
(401) 831-2700
(401) 272-9752 FAX
mwistow@wistbar.com
spsheehan@wistbar.com
bledsham@wistbar.com

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

VERIFICATION

STATE OF RHODE ISLAND)
) ss:
PROVIDENCE COUNTY)

I, Thomas S. Hemmendinger, hereby state under penalty of perjury that I have read the foregoing Verified First Amended and Supplemental Complaint and know the contents thereof, and that the same are true to my own knowledge based on the records available to me, except as to the matters therein stated to be alleged upon information and belief, and, as to those matters, I believe them to be true.

Thomas S. Hemmendinger

Permanent Liquidating Receiver of CharterCARE

Community Board

SUBSCRIBED AND SWORN to before me this 21st day of April, 2020.

TARY PUBLIC

My Commission Expires: 8-14-20

39718

Jo-Ann Lawson Notary Public, State of Rhode Island My Commission Expires Aug. 14, 2022

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

Exhibit 1

Case Number: PC-2019-3654

Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

FINAL

AMENDED & RESTATED LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY AGREEMENT

OF

PROSPECT CHARTERCARE, LLC

(a Rhode Island Limited Liability Company)

June 20, 2014

THE MEMBERSHIP INTERESTS IN PROSPECT CHARTERCARE, LLC HAVE NOT BEEN REGISTERED UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED, OR UNDER THE SECURITIES LAWS OF ANY STATE AND ARE BEING OFFERED AND SOLD IN RELIANCE ON EXEMPTIONS FROM THE REGISTRATION REQUIREMENTS OF SUCH ACTS. EXCEPT AS SPECIFICALLY OTHERWISE PROVIDED IN THIS AGREEMENT, THE INTERESTS MAY NOT BE SOLD, TRANSFERRED, PLEDGED OR HYPOTHECATED WITHOUT REGISTRATION UNDER SUCH ACTS OR AN OPINION OF COUNSEL THAT SUCH TRANSFER MAY BE LEGALLY EFFECTED WITHOUT SUCH REGISTRATION. ADDITIONAL RESTRICTIONS ON TRANSFER AND SALE OF SUCH MEMBERSHIP INTERESTS ARE SET FORTH IN THIS AGREEMENT.

Case Number: PC-2019-3654 Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

Table of Contents

1.	DEFI	NITIONS	Page
II.		ANIZATION	
	2.1	Formation	
	2.2	Name	
	2.3	Principal Office	
	2.4	Term	
	2,5	Registered Agent and Office	7
	2.6	No State Law Partnership	
	2.7	Appointment of Manager	
	2.8	Operation Through Company Subsidiaries	8
III.		POSES AND POWERS, NATURE OF THE COMPANY'S BUSINESS, RATING COMMITMENTS	8
	3.1	Purposes	8
	3.2	Nature of the Business	9
	3.3	Powers	10
	3.4	Conflicts of Interest Policy	10
	3.5	Conduct of Operations	10
IV.	CAP	ITAL CONTRIBUTIONS, LOANS, CAPITAL ACCOUNTS	10
	4.1	Capital Contributions	10
	4.2	Additional Capital Contributions	10
	4.3	Capital Accounts	12
	4.4	Additional Provisions Regarding Capital Amounts	14
	4.5	Loans	15
V.	ALL	OCATIONS OF INCOME AND LOSSES	15
ΫI.	DIST	RIBUTIONS	15
	6.1	Distribution of Distributable Cash	15
	6.2	Compensation or Reimbursement to the Manager	15
	6.3	Amounts Withheld	15
	6.4	Distributions in Kind	16
	6.5	No Restrictions on Distributions	16
VII.	воо	KS OF ACCOUNT, TAX COMPLIANCE, FISCAL YEAR	16
	7.1	Books and Records	16

Case Number: PC-2019-3654 Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

	7.2	Determination of Profit and Loss; Financial Statements	16
	7.3	Tax Returns and Information	17
	7.4	Tax Audits	17
	7.5	Fiscal Year	17
VIII.	DUTI	ES OF AND LIMITATIONS ON THE MANAGER	17
	8.1	Duties of the Manager	17
	8.2	Rights to Rely on the Manager	17
	8.3	Specific Limitations on the Manager	18
	8.4	Management Obligations of the Manager	19
	8.5	Compensation of the Manager	20
	8.6	Independent Activities	20
	8.7	Prospect Debt Documents	20
IX.	RIGH	ITS AND STATUS OF MEMBERS	20
	9.1	General	20
	9.2	Limitation of Liability	21
X.	SPEC	TAL COVENANTS OF THE MEMBERS	21
	10.1	Compliance with Debt Covenants	21
	10.2	AOB Ratio	21
	10.3	Pursuit of Health Care Opportunities in Rhode Island	21
XI.	MEE'	TINGS OF MEMBERS AND MEANS OF VOTING	21
	11.1	Actions by the Members	22
	11.2	Meetings of the Members	22
	11.3	[Intentionally omitted]	22
	11.4	Conduct of Meeting	22
	11.5	Action Without a Meeting	22
	11.6	Closing of Transfer Record; Record Date	22
XII.	BOA	RD OF DIRECTORS	23
	12.1	Board of Directors	23
	12.2	Manner of Exercise of Board of Directors' Authority	23
	12.3	Meetings of the Board of Directors	24
	12.4	Local Boards	24
	12.5	Board of Directors Deadlock	24
XIII.	TRA	NSFER OF RIGHTS AND ADDITIONAL MEMBERS	26

	13.1	Transfers by Members	6
	13.2	Permitted Transfers	:7
	13.3	Substituted Member	:7
	13.4	Additional Member	8
	13.5	Basis Adjustment	8,
	13.6	Invalid Transfer	8.
	13.7	Distributions and Allocations in Respect of a Transferred Unit2	8:
	13.8	Additional Requirements of Admission to Company2	8
	13.9	Amendment to Exhibit B	:9
XIV.	RIGH	T TO LIQUIDATE OR PURCHASE COMPANY INTERESTS2	9
	14.1	Right of First Offer	9
	14.2	Right of First Refusal2	9
	14.3	Tag-Along Rights	0
	14.4	Prospect Member Call Option	0
	14.5	CCHP Put Option	1
	14.6	Appraised Value3	1
XV.	DISSO	DLUTION 3	3
	15.1	Causes	3
	15.2	Limitation	3
XVI.	WIND	DING UP AND TERMINATION3	34
	16.1	General	4
	16.2	Court Appointment of Liquidator	4
	16.3	Liquidation3	5
	16.4	Creation of Reserves	15
	16,5	Final Statement3	5
XVII.	MISC	ELLANEOUS3	35
	17.1	Standard of Care; Indemnification	5
	17.2	Purchase Agreement Indemnification Obligations	6
	17.3	Notices	37
	17.4	Choice of Law and Dispute Resolution	37
	17.5	Specific Performance	19
	17.6	Successors and Assigns	39
	17.7	Construction	39

Case Number: PC-2019-3654
Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court
Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM
Envelope: 2564109
Reviewer: Zoila C.

17.8	Time	. 39
17.9	Waiver of Partition	. 39
17.10	Entire Agreement	. 40
17.11	Amendments	. 40
17.12	Severability	. 40
17.13	Gender and Number	. 40
17.14	Exhibits	. 40
17.15	Additional Documents	. 4()
17.16	Headings	. 40
	Counterpart	

EXHIBITS:

- Allocations of Profits and Loss and Other Tax Matters Α
- В Capital Accounts, Units and Sharing Percentages
- C Conflicts of Interest Policy

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

AMENDED & RESTATED LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY AGREEMENT OF PROSPECT CHARTERCARE, LLC

This Amended & Restated Limited Liability Company Agreement (this "Agreement") is entered into and effective as of June 20, 2014, by and between CHARTERCARE HEALTH PARTNERS, a Rhode Island not-for-profit corporation ("CCHP"), and PROSPECT EAST HOLDINGS, INC., a Delaware corporation (the "Prospect Member"), and PROSPECT CHARTERCARE, LLC, a Rhode Island limited liability company (the "Company").

WITNESSETH

WHEREAS, the Company was formed on August 21, 2013 through the filing of Articles of Organization with the Office of the Secretary of State of Rhode Island;

WHEREAS, pursuant to the terms, and subject to the conditions, of that certain Asset Purchase Agreement, dated as of September 24, 2013, among CCHP, the CCHP Affiliates, Prospect Medical Holdings, Inc. ("Prospect"), the Prospect Member, the Company, Prospect CharterCare RWMC, LLC ("RWMC SMLLC"), Prospect CharterCare SJHSRI, LLC ("SJHSRI SMLLC"), Prospect CharterCare Elmhurst, LLC ("Elmhurst SMLLC"), and Prospect CharterCare Physicians, LLC ("Physicians SMLLC" and together with RWMC SMLLC, SJHSRI SMLLC, Elmhurst SMLLC, each a "Company Subsidiary" and collectively, "Company Subsidiaries") (the "Purchase Agreement"), CCHP and the CCHP Affiliates agreed to sell certain assets relating to Roger Williams Medical Center, Our Lady of Fatima Hospital, and certain other assets to the Company and/or the Company Subsidiaries, in exchange for both cash consideration of \$45 million (subject to adjustments and other terms and conditions as set forth in the Purchase Agreement) and a 15% membership interest in the Company;

WHEREAS, prior to the effective date hereof, the Prospect Member was the sole member (100%) of the Company, and in connection with the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the Purchase Agreement, the Members desire to enter into this Agreement to amend and restate any prior operating agreements with respect to the Company;

WHEREAS, the Members desire to enhance and improve the delivery of cost-effective, quality health care services in the greater Providence, Rhode Island metropolitan service area, to provide health care services to the indigent, and to offer services to an increased population more efficiently and cost-effectively; and

WHEREAS, subject to the terms and conditions hereof (and the Purchase Agreement), the Prospect Member will contribute \$50 million of additional capital to the Company over four (4) years.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual promises, covenants and undertakings hereinafter contained, and other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereby agree as follows:

AGREEMENT

- I. DEFINITIONS. As used herein, including <u>Exhibit A</u> attached hereto, the following terms have the following meanings:
- 1.1 "Act" means the Rhode Island Limited Liability Company Act, Rhode Island General Laws Chapter 7-16, as amended from time to time.
- 1.2 "Additional Member" means a Person who is admitted into the Company as a Member pursuant to the terms of Section 13.4 hereof.
- 1.3 "Adjusted Capital Contribution" means, with respect to a Member, the actual Capital Contributions made by such Member (or its predecessors in interest); provided that with respect to the Prospect Member (and its successors in interest), the Prospect Member's Adjusted Capital Contribution shall be increased by the portion of its Long-Term Capital Commitment that has been funded. The Members' Adjusted Capital Contributions are set forth on Exhibit B hereto.
- 1.4 "Affiliate" means, as to the Person in question, any Person that directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with, the Person in question and any successors or assigns of such Person; and the term "control" means possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of a Person whether through ownership of voting securities, by appointment of trustees, directors, and/or officers, by contract or otherwise.
- 1.5 "Agreement" means this Amended & Restated Limited Liability Company Agreement of Prospect CharterCare, LLC, as from time to time amended pursuant to Section 17.11 hereof.
 - 1.6 "Approval of the Board" or "Approved by the Board" means:
- (a) In the event CCHP owns greater than 5% of the Units issued and outstanding, (i) the affirmative vote, consent or approval of at least a majority of those Category A Directors present at a meeting at which a Quorum of the Category A Directors exists, and (ii) the affirmative vote, consent or approval of at least a majority of those Category B Directors present at a meeting at which a Quorum of the Category B Directors exists. For purposes of this Section 1.6(a), a "Quorum" means a majority of the Category A Directors then serving and a majority of the Category B Directors then serving; and
- (b) In the event CCHP owns 5% (or less) of the Units issued and outstanding, the affirmative vote, consent or approval of at least a majority of those Directors present at a meeting at which a Quorum exists. For purposes of this Section 1.6(b), a "Quorum" means a majority of all Directors then serving.

For purposes of this Agreement, the phrases "determined by the Board", "deemed by the Board", "consented to by the Board", or the like shall mean the same as "Approved by the Board."

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

- 1.7 "Articles" means the Articles of Organization of the Company, as amended from time to time.
- 1.8 "Bankruptcy" means, as to any Member, the Member's taking or acquiescing to the taking of any action seeking relief under, or advantage of, any applicable debtor relief, liquidation, receivership, conservatorship, bankruptcy, moratorium, rearrangement, insolvency, reorganization or similar Law affecting the rights or remedies of creditors generally, as in effect from time to time. For the purpose of this definition, the term "acquiescing" shall include, without limitation, the failure to file within the time specified by Law, an answer or opposition to any proceeding against such Member under any such Law and a failure to file, within thirty (30) days after its entry, a petition, answer or motion to vacate or to discharge any order, judgment or decree providing for any relief under any such Law.
- 1.9 "Borrowing Limit" means a loan or series of related loans in excess of Ten Million Dollars (\$10,000,000). For the avoidance of doubt, indebtedness of Affiliates of the Company (including, without limitation, the Prospect Member and Prospect) that is guaranteed by the Company or the Company Subsidiaries, or secured by a lien on the assets of the Company or the Company Subsidiaries, shall not count against the Borrowing Limit, so long as the Company and the Company Subsidiaries are not the primary obligor thereof.
- 1.10 "Capital Contribution" means, as to any Member, the amount of cash or the Agreed Value (as defined in <u>Exhibit A</u> attached hereto) of tangible or intangible property contributed or deemed contributed to the Company by the Member, which initial amount is set forth opposite such Member's name on the attached <u>Exhibit B</u> under the heading "Initial Capital Account".
- 1.11 "Category A Directors" means the members of the Board of Directors elected or appointed from time to time by CCHP.
- 1.12 "Category B Directors" means the members of the Board of Directors elected or appointed from time to time by the Prospect Member.
 - 1.13 "CCHP Affiliate" means any Affiliate of CCHP (other than a natural person).
- 1.14 "Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, or any successor thereto.
- 1.15 "Consumer Price Index" means the Consumer Price Index for All Urban Consumers, Medical Care Services (1982-84=100), published by the United States Bureau of Labor Statistics. In the event that such Index is discontinued or is so changed as not to reflect substantially the same information as it does in 2013, then the index to be used for these computations shall be the index then published by the United States Bureau of Labor Statistics that most clearly reflects the increase or decrease in consumer prices for the periods in question.
- 1.16 "Credit Agreement" means that certain Credit Agreement, dated as of May 3, 2012, by and among Prospect, the lenders party thereto and Morgan Stanley Senior Funding, Inc., as administrative agent, including any notes, mortgages, guarantees, collateral documents and other documents executed in connection therewith, in each case, as amended, restated,

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

modified, supplemented, renewed, replaced, extended, increased or refinanced in whole or in part from time to time.

- 1.17 "Days Cash on Hand" means (i) the sum of the Company's cash and investments, divided by (ii) the quotient of (x) the Company's rolling twelve (12) months operating expense minus (1) depreciation and amortization expense and (2) one-time non-cash operating expenses, divided by (y) the number of days in the rolling twelve month period. Days Cash on Hand is measured monthly as of month end. Expressed as a formula: (cash and investments) / ((rolling 12-month operating expense minus depreciation and amortization expense minus one-time non-cash operating expenses) / days in rolling 12-month period)).
- 1.18 "Distributable Cash" shall be defined as the sum of (a) all cash of the Company on its balance sheet, minus (b) Reserves.
- 1.19 "Fatima Hospital" means Our Lady of Fatima Hospital located in North Providence, Rhode Island.
- 1.20 "Hospitals" means the general acute care hospitals Roger Williams Medical Center, located in Providence, Rhode Island, and Our Lady of Fatima Hospital, located in North Providence, Rhode Island.
- 1.21 "Indenture" means that certain Indenture, dated as of May 3, 2012, by and among Prospect, the Subsidiary Guarantors identified therein and U.S. Bank National Association, as Trustee, including any notes, mortgages, guarantees, collateral documents and other documents executed in connection therewith, in each case, as amended, restated, modified, supplemented, renewed, replaced, extended, increased or refinanced in whole or in part from time to time.
- 1.22 "Interim Management Advisory Agreement" means that certain Interim Management Advisory Agreement by and between Prospect and CCHP, dated as of September 24, 2013, as it may be amended from time to time.
- 1.23 "Joint Commission" means the national organization (formerly JCAHO) which issues standards for health care organizations for purposes of Medicare program accreditation.
- 1.24 "Law" means any federal, state, local, municipal, foreign or other law, common law, statute, ordinance, rule, regulation, requirement, interpretation, judgment, ruling, order or writ of any governmental entity.
- 1.25 "Liquidator" means the Person who liquidates the Company under Article XVI hereof.
- 1.26 "Long-Term Capital Commitment" means the Prospect Member's obligation to contribute additional capital to the Company in the aggregate amount of (i) \$50,000,000 over a four (4)-year period (which shall be in addition to the routine capital investment by the Company and the Company Subsidiaries of at least \$10,000,000 per year), less (ii) any amount or amounts with respect to which the Prospect Member exercises its right, from time to time, to an offset pursuant to the provisions of Section 17.2 below and Sections 2.9(e) and 14.8 of the Purchase Agreement.

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

- 1.27 "Management Agreement" means the Management Services Agreement, of even date herewith, between Prospect or an Affiliate thereof and the Company.
- 1.28 "Manager" means the manager of the Company, which shall be Prospect or an Affiliate thereof, and in all events shall be a Restricted Subsidiary as defined in the Indenture.
- 1.29 "Member" means the Prospect Member or any Prospect Affiliate that becomes a Member, CCHP, and any Substituted Member or Additional Member, but excluding any Person who ceases to be a member of the Company pursuant to this Agreement. "Members" means all of the Persons who are members of the Company as defined in this Section 1.29.
- 1.30 "Person" means any individual, partnership, corporation, trust, limited liability company or other entity.
- 1.31 "Prospect Affiliate" means any Affiliate of Prospect or the Prospect Member (other than a natural person).
- 1.32 "Prospect Member" means Prospect East Holdings, Inc., a Delaware corporation, and any other Prospect Affiliate or Affiliates that are Members from time to time.
- 1.33 "Reserves" shall mean the amount of cash established by the Board of Directors from time to time equal to the sum of (i) fifteen (15) Days Cash on Hand, plus (ii) the amount of capital expenditures set forth in the budget for the next quarter, plus (iii) any allocated unspent funded amount provided to the Company as part of the Long-Term Capital Commitment (but excluding any Initial Working Capital Amount and any amounts provided under Section 4.2(d) below); plus (iv) any agreed upon reserves for specific matters.
- 1.34 "Roger Williams" means Roger Williams Medical Center located in Providence, Rhode Island.
- 1.35 "Sharing Percentage" means, as to a Member, the percentage obtained by dividing the number of Units owned by such Member by the total number of Units owned by all Members (and Exhibit B sets forth the initial Sharing Percentages of the respective Members). The Members hereby agree that their Sharing Percentages shall constitute their "interests in the Company profits" for purposes of determining their respective shares of the Company's "excess nonrecourse liabilities" (within the meaning of Section 1.752-3(a)(3) of the Regulations).
- 1.36 "Substituted Member" means any Person admitted to the Company as a Member pursuant to Section 13.3 hereof.
- 1.37 "Treasury Regulations" or "Regulations" means the regulations promulgated by the United States Department of the Treasury pursuant to and in respect of provisions of the Code. All references herein to sections of the Treasury Regulations or the Regulations shall include any corresponding provision or provisions of succeeding, similar or substitute proposed, temporary or final regulations.
- 1.38 "Units" shall mean a unit of undivided membership interest in the Company. Such interest includes any and all rights to which such Member may be entitled as provided in this

5

Case Number: PC-2019-3654
Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court
Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

Agreement, together with all obligations of such Member to comply with the terms and provisions of this Agreement. All of a Member's Units shall constitute such Member's entire interest in the Company. The Units shall constitute ordinary voting common member interests in the Company. The Members' initial Units in the Company are set forth on Exhibit B hereto.

1.39 Index of Other Defined Terms.

Term	Section
Additional Capital Contribution	4.2(d)
Alternate Appraisal Process	14.6(c)
Appraised Fair Market Equity Value	14.6(a)
of the Company	
Appraised Value of the Units	14.6(a)
Appraiser; Appraisers	14.6(c)
Board of Directors	12.1
Capital Account	4.3
Capital Projects	4.2(b)
Call Election Notice	14.4(b)
CCHP	First paragraph
Company	First paragraph
Company Purposes	3.3
Company Subsidiaries	Recitals
Contributing Member	4.2(e)
Deadlock	12.5(b)
Elmhurst SMLLC	Recitals
Health Care Opportunity	10.3
Initial Appraisers	14,6(c)
Initial Working Capital Amount	4.2(c)
Initiation Date	14.6(c)
Interest	14.2
Liability	17.1(b)
Local Board	12.4
Noncontributing Member	4.2(e)
Non-Proposing Party	10.3
Offer	14.2
Offered Units	14.1
Offeror	14.2
Opportunity Decision Notice	10.3
Physicians SMLLC	Recitals
Proposing Party	10.3
Prospect	Recitals
Prospect Member	First paragraph
Purchase Agreement	Recitals
Put Election Notice	14.5(b)
Qualified Appraiser	14.6(c)

6

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

Representatives	17.1(a)
Required Investment Amount	10.3
Right of First Offer	14.1
Right of First Refusal	14.2
RWMC SMLLC	Recitals
Selling Member	14.2
SJHSRI SMLLC	Recitals
Tag-Along Right	14.3
Third Appraiser	14.6(c)
Transfer	13.1
Unpaid Indemnification Amount	17.2(a)
Valuation; Valuations	14.6(c)

II. ORGANIZATION.

- 2.1 <u>Formation</u>. The Company was formed on August 21, 2013 via the filing of Articles of Organization with the Office of the Secretary of State of Rhode Island. The Member's respective Capital Accounts, Units, Sharing Percentages and Adjusted Capital Contributions as of the date hereof are set forth on <u>Exhibit B</u> hereto.
- Name. The name of the Company is "Prospect CharterCare, LLC" and the business of the Company shall be conducted under that name or such other name or names as may be Approved by the Board from time to time; except that with respect to the Hospitals and other facilities and business operated by CCHP prior to the date hereof and that continue to be operated by the Company after the date hereof, the Company shall continue to operate them using their same (or similar) names and shall obtain authority (via filings with the Secretary of State of the State of Rhode Island) to use d/b/a names and/or alternate names with respect thereto.
- 2.3 <u>Principal Office</u>. The principal office of the Company shall be located at 825 Chalkstone Avenue, Providence, Rhode Island 02908, or at such other place or places in the State of Rhode Island as the Board of Directors may from time to time determine.
- 2.4 <u>Term.</u> The Company began on the date the Articles were filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Rhode Island as provided in Section 2.1 hereof, and shall continue until the date on which the Company is dissolved pursuant to Article XV hereof and thereafter, to the extent provided for by applicable Law, until wound up and terminated pursuant to Article XVI hereof.
- 2.5 Registered Agent and Office. The registered agent of the Company shall be Corporation Service Company and the registered office of the Company shall be located at 222 Jefferson Boulevard, Suite 200, Warwick, Rhode Island 02888. The registered office or the registered agent, or both, may be changed by the Manager from time to time upon filing the statement required by the Act. The Company shall maintain at its registered office such records, if any, as may be specified by the Act.

2408704 v2 7

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

- 2.6 <u>No State Law Partnership</u>. The Members intend that the Company will not be a partnership or limited partnership, and that no Member will be a partner of any other Member, for any purposes other than federal and state tax purposes, and this Agreement shall not be construed to suggest otherwise.
- 2.7 <u>Appointment of Manager</u>. The day-to-day operation of the business of the Company shall be managed by the Manager in accordance with the terms of this Agreement and the Management Agreement, subject to the ultimate authority and control of the Board of Directors as provided herein. The Manager shall be Prospect or an Affiliate of Prospect.
- 2.8 Operation Through Company Subsidiaries. The parties agree and acknowledge that the business of the Company may be conducted both directly by the Company and through the Company Subsidiaries. Any such Company Subsidiary shall be operated in accordance with the terms of this Agreement and no actions may be taken through a Company Subsidiary that could not otherwise be taken by the Company. Unless otherwise determined by the Board, each Company Subsidiary: (i) shall be a limited liability company having the Company as its sole member; and (ii) shall be member-managed such that all governance and management authority resides in the Company as the sole member thereof. All rights and authority reserved hereunder to the Company's Board with respect to the Company's own assets and operations shall extend fully to each Company Subsidiary, as though owned or undertaken directly by the Company. Similarly, the rights and obligations of the Manager set forth herein with respect to the Company's own assets and operations shall apply fully to each Company Subsidiary, as though owned or undertaken directly by the Company.

III. PURPOSES AND POWERS, NATURE OF THE COMPANY'S BUSINESS, OPERATING COMMITMENTS

3.1 Purposes.

The purposes of the Company are: (i) to provide and promote the growth of health care services in the greater Providence, Rhode Island metropolitan service area (including charitable care and community health services); (ii) to provide efficient and cost-effective rendering of health care services for the benefit of health care consumers in the greater Providence, Rhode Island metropolitan service area; (iii) to provide quality medical care at competitive charges; (iv) to provide consumers of health care choice in providers of care; (v) to own, manage, operate, lease or take any other action in connection with operating the Hospitals and other health care related services and businesses; (vi) to acquire (through asset acquisition, stock acquisition, lease or otherwise) and develop other property, both real and personal, in connection with providing health care related services, including, without limitation, general acute care hospitals, specialty care hospitals, diagnostic imaging centers, ambulatory surgery centers, nursing homes, clinics, home health care agencies, psychiatric facilities and other health care providers; (vii) to deploy ambulatory locations of care; (viii) to recruit and integrate physicians; (ix) to institute safety and quality improvement initiatives; and (x) generally to engage in such other business and activities and to do any and all other acts and things that the Board of Directors deems necessary, appropriate or advisable from time to time in furtherance of the purposes of the Company as set forth in this Section 3.1.

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

> Notwithstanding the foregoing, and notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, insofar as the purposes set forth above implicate both (i) CCHP's charitable purposes of serving the healthcare needs of the local area, and (ii) the Prospect Member's profitmaking objectives, in the event that any aspect of the Company's activities and operations results in a direct conflict between such charitable purposes and such profit-making objectives, charitable purposes shall prevail in determining the Company's handling of such matter. In the event that CCHP invokes the foregoing provision as the basis for its objection to any aspect of the Company's activities and operations, the parties shall attempt in good faith to resolve the matter through meetings between the senior management of CCHP and Prospect over a period of not less than sixty (60) days. If, as of the conclusion of such discussion period, the matter remains unresolved to CCHP's satisfaction, CCHP may in its sole discretion submit the matter to non-binding mediation pursuant to Section 17.4(a)(ii) below. If, as of the conclusion of such mediation, the matter remains unresolved to CCHP's satisfaction, CCHP may in its sole discretion submit the matter to binding arbitration pursuant to Section 17.4(a)(iii) below; provided, however, that in such event, the Prospect Member shall have the option to purchase CCHP's Units in the Company pursuant to the process set forth in Section 14.4 below.

3.2 Nature of the Business.

- (a) In furtherance of the purposes of the Company described in Section 3.1, the Board of Directors and the Manager shall conduct the business and operations of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries by, among other things: (i) accepting all Medicare and Medicaid patients; (ii) accepting all patients in an emergency condition in the emergency room without regard to source of payment or the ability of such emergency patients to pay; (iii) maintaining an open medical staff; (iv) providing public health programs of educational benefit to the community; (v) generally promoting the health, wellness and welfare of the community by providing quality health care at a reasonable cost; and (vi) providing indigent care in the manner described in Section 13.14 of the Purchase Agreement (collectively, the "Standards").
- (b) The Company shall operate its business and that of the Company Subsidiaries in such a manner so that: (i) the financial results of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries can be consolidated with those of Prospect; (ii) the assets of and equity interests held by the Prospect Member in the Company and the equity interests in the Company Subsidiaries can be pledged as collateral security to (or otherwise serve as collateral for) Prospect's lenders and noteholders; (iii) CCHP can continue its tax-exempt status; and (iv) allocations of the Company's income and loss to CCHP are exempt from federal income taxation (i.e., are treated as other than unrelated business taxable income under Code Sections 511-514).
- (c) Notwithstanding Subsection 3.2(b)(iii) above, in the event that CCHP's tax-exempt status is jeopardized due to its ownership interest and/or involvement in the Company (as set forth in a written legal opinion of CCHP's experienced healthcare counsel, a copy of which shall be provided to the Prospect Member), or any of Prospect's lenders attempts to foreclose on the assets of the Company or any Company Subsidiaries, then if the Members cannot mutually agree on an acceptable resolution, CCHP shall have the option to sell its Units in the Company to the Prospect Member pursuant to the process set forth in Section 14.5 below.

Case Number: PC-2019-3654
Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court
Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

- 3.3 <u>Powers.</u> Subject to the limitations contained in this Agreement and in the Act, the Company purposes and nature of the business as defined in Sections 3.1 and 3.2 (collectively, the "Company Purposes") may be accomplished by the Manager or the Board of Directors taking any action permitted under this Agreement that is customary or reasonably related to accomplishing such Company Purposes.
- 3.4 <u>Conflicts of Interest Policy</u>. The Board of Directors and the Manager shall cause the Company to adopt and maintain the policy concerning conflicts of interest attached as <u>Exhibit C</u> hereto (or any new and/or amended conflicts policies or practices hereafter adopted by the Board of Directors).
- 3.5 <u>Conduct of Operations</u>. The Company shall conduct its activities and those of the Company Subsidiaries consistent with the operating commitments set forth in Sections 13.13 through 13.17 of the Purchase Agreement, and in a manner that materially complies with all applicable Law.

IV. CAPITAL CONTRIBUTIONS, LOANS, CAPITAL ACCOUNTS.

4.1 <u>Capital Contributions</u>. The interests of the Members shall be divided into Units. Each of the Members and other Persons who may, from time to time, become Members has contributed to the capital of the Company the amount listed on <u>Exhibit B</u> attached hereto, as the same may be amended from time to time pursuant to Section 17.11 to reflect the admission of new Members, transfers and other appropriate revisions to the information set forth therein. Each of the Members has been issued the number of Units listed on Exhibit B.

4.2 Additional Capital Contributions.

- (a) The Company and the Company Subsidiaries shall fund additional capital expenditures related to the Hospitals and their facilities in an annual amount of at least \$10,000,000 per year, or such greater amount as Approved by the Board.
- The Prospect Member hereby commits to make additional Capital Contributions to the Company in an aggregate amount of the Long-Term Capital Commitment, to be made within four (4) years of the date of this Agreement at such times and in such increments as the Board of Directors causes the Manager to request. With respect to each request for a Capital Contribution from the Prospect Member pursuant to the Long-Term Capital Commitment: (i) such request shall be supported by a return-on-investment calculation or a material needs assessment (in each case, acceptable to both Members); and (ii) the Capital Contributions shall neither reduce CCHP's interest or Units in the Company nor increase the Prospect Member's interest or Units in the Company. Subject to the foregoing, and except as otherwise provided in Sections 4.2(c) and (d) below, the Company shall cause the Long-Term Capital Commitment to be used by the Company or the Company Subsidiaries on (x) the development and implementation of physician engagement strategies, and (y) projects related to facilities and equipment ("Capital Projects"). Capital Projects currently identified include the following: expansion of the cancer center at Roger Williams; expanding the emergency department at Roger Williams; renovating and/or reconfiguring the emergency department at Fatima Hospital; renovating the operating rooms at Roger Williams; converting all patient rooms

10

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

to private rooms at the Hospitals; renovating and expanding the ambulatory care center at Fatima Hospital; installing new windows at the Hospitals; installing a new generator at Fatima Hospital; providing a face lift for the facades at the Hospitals; and constructing handicap access at the front entrances of the Hospitals (with the specific Capital Projects to be funded as determined by the Board).

(c) Notwithstanding Section 4.2(b) above:

- (i) In the event that, during the period between execution of the Purchase Agreement and the date hereof, Prospect or a Prospect Affiliate has advanced to CCHP any amounts pursuant to that certain Interim Management Advisory Agreement between Prospect and CCHP entered into concurrently with the Purchase Agreement, as of the date hereof, such amounts shall be treated as partial satisfaction of the Long-Term Capital Commitment;
- (ii) In the event that, during the period commencing as of the date hereof and continuing for a period of up to three (3) months following the effective date hereof, the Company (including the Company Subsidiaries, for purposes of this Section 4.2(c)) requires cash to fund operations and the Prospect Member determines to provide such cash, then: (x) such amount shall not exceed Ten Million Dollars (\$10,000,000); (y) the aggregate amount of cash provided by the Prospect Member (the "Initial Working Capital Amount") shall be treated as partial satisfaction of the Long-Term Capital Commitment; and (z) for a period of up to four (4) years after the effective date hereof, if and as the Company and the Company Subsidiaries accrue excess cash beyond their collective budgeted operating and capital needs, including Reserves. such excess cash, in an amount (to the extent of such excess cash) equal to the amount of the Initial Working Capital Amount, shall be made available to be used for Capital Projects described in Section 4.2(b) above (and subject to the process and requirements therein). The foregoing shall be in addition to the annual commitment of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries to fund Capital Projects set forth in Section 4.2(a) above. The Company shall periodically report to the Board amounts provided by the Prospect Member which are included in the Initial Working Capital Amount, and the subsequent use of excess cash by the Company and the Company Subsidiaries for other Capital Projects as described in subpart (z) above; and
- (iii) With respect to that certain capital lease obligation entered into by and between Roger Williams and Philips Medical dated December 27, 2012, with respect to Sellers' cardiac catheterization laboratory, which capital lease obligation is being assumed by the Company as of the effective date hereof pursuant to the Purchase Agreement, the long-term portion of such lease as of the date of the Purchase Agreement (i.e., \$558,288), shall be treated as partial satisfaction of the Long-Term Capital Commitment.
- (d) Outside of the circumstances contemplated by Section 4.2(c) above, if funds are required for any expenditure of the Company (including the Company Subsidiaries, for purposes of this Section 4.2(d)) necessary for the operation of the Company and/or any expansion of the Company as Approved by the Board, the Company shall seek such funds from sources in the following order of priority: (A) cash generated by the operations of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries; (B) from the Prospect Member pursuant to the Prospect Member's Long-Term Capital Commitment; (C) commercial loans from third parties on

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

mutually agreeable terms (and in compliance with the Indenture, the Credit Agreement and any other debt agreements of Prospect or an applicable Prospect Affiliate); (D) loans from Prospect or any Prospect Affiliate to the extent available at market rates and on mutually agreeable terms (and in compliance with the Indenture, the Credit Agreement and any other debt agreements of Prospect or such Prospect Affiliate); and (E) if the Company has made commercially reasonable efforts to obtain the needed funds as set forth above and has been unable to obtain such funds and the Prospect Member's Long-Term Capital Commitment has been fully satisfied, the Manager, with Approval of the Board, shall have the right to request that the Members make additional Capital Contributions pro rata in accordance with each Member's Sharing Percentage ("Additional Capital Contributions").

- Subject to (d) above, if the Manager, as Approved by the Board, makes a request to the Members for an Additional Capital Contribution, no Member shall be required to make such Additional Capital Contribution, provided that if any Member elects not to make a portion or all of the Additional Capital Contribution (a "Noncontributing Member"), the other Members (the "Contributing Members") shall have the right, but not the obligation, to contribute to the Company the amount of cash that the Noncontributing Member or Members failed to contribute. The Members shall have thirty (30) days after the Manager's request in which to elect to make or not make such Additional Capital Contributions. Effective as the end of such thirty (30)-day period, if some but not all of the Members make such Additional Capital Contributions, then the Members' Sharing Percentages shall be adjusted as follows (and a pro rata adjustment shall also be made to each Member's Units): Each Member's Sharing Percentage thereafter shall be equal to a fraction (converted to a percentage), the numerator of which is the amount of such Member's (including its predecessors in interest) Adjusted Capital Contributions (including the Additional Capital Contributions just made by such Member, if any) and the denominator of which is the aggregate amount of all Members' (including their predecessors in interest) Adjusted Capital Contributions (including the Additional Capital Contributions just made); provided that no change in Sharing Percentages shall occur by reason of the Prospect Member's Long-Term Capital Commitment; and provided further that in no event may the Sharing Percentage of CCHP be diluted to less than five percent (5%), and if CCHP's Sharing Percentage equals 5%, then any additional amounts contributed by the Prospect Member shall be treated as loans from the Prospect Member to the Company. The number of Units held by each Member shall be adjusted automatically to reflect any change in the Members' Sharing Percentages under this Section 4.2(e). No person other than a Member or Manager of the Company may enforce any provision of this Agreement relating to the payment of additional capital.
- 4.3 <u>Capital Accounts</u>. A capital account ("Capital Account") shall be established and maintained for each Member for the full term of this Agreement in accordance with the capital account maintenance rules of Section 1.704-1(b)(2)(iv) of the Regulations. The initial Capital Accounts of the Members are set forth on <u>Exhibit B</u> attached hereto. Each Member shall have only one Capital Account, regardless of the number or classes of Units or other interests in the Company owned by such Member and regardless of the time or manner in which such Units or other interests were acquired by such Member. Pursuant to the basic capital account maintenance rules of Section 1.704-1(b)(2)(iv) of the Regulations, the balance of each Member's Capital Account shall be:

2408704 v2 12

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

- (a) Increased by the amount of money contributed by such Member (or such Member's predecessor in interest) to the capital of the Company pursuant to this Article IV and decreased by the amount of money distributed to such Member (or such Member's predecessor in interest) pursuant to Articles VI and XVI hereof;
- (b) Increased by the fair market value of each property (determined without regard to Section 7701(g) of the Code) contributed by such Member (or such Member's predecessor in interest) to the capital of the Company pursuant to this Article IV (net of all liabilities secured by such property that the Company is considered to assume or take subject to under Section 752 of the Code) and decreased by the fair market value of each property (determined without regard to Section 7701(g) of the Code) distributed to such Member (or such Member's predecessor in interest) by the Company pursuant to Article VI or XVI hereof (net of all liabilities secured by such property that such Member is considered to assume or take subject to under Section 752 of the Code);
- (c) Increased by the amount of each item of Company profit allocated to such Member (or such Member's predecessor in interest) pursuant to Section 3.1 of <u>Exhibit A</u> hereto;
- (d) Decreased by the amount of each item of Company loss allocated to such Member (or such Member's predecessor in interest) pursuant to Section 3.1 of Exhibit A hereto;
 - (e) Otherwise adjusted as follows:
 - (i) Effective immediately prior to any "Revaluation Event" (as defined in Exhibit A hereto), the balances of all Members' Capital Accounts shall be adjusted to reflect the manner in which items of profit or loss, as computed for book purposes, equal to the "Unrealized Book Gain Or Loss" (as defined in Exhibit A hereto) then existing with respect to each Company property (to the extent not previously reflected in the Members' Capital Accounts) would be allocated among the Members pursuant to Section 3.1 of Exhibit A hereto if there were a taxable disposition of such property immediately prior to such Revaluation Event, for its fair market value (as determined by the Manager taking into account Section 7701(g) of the Code);
 - (ii) With respect to items of Company profit and loss, the balances of all the Members' Capital Accounts shall be adjusted solely for allocations of such items, as computed for book purposes, under Section 3.1 of <u>Exhibit A</u> hereto and shall not be adjusted for allocations of correlative Tax Items under Section 3.2 of <u>Exhibit A</u> hereto;
 - (iii) Immediately before giving effect under Section 4.3(b) hereof to any adjustment attributable to the distribution of property to a Member, the balances of all the Members' Capital Accounts first shall be adjusted to reflect the manner in which items of profit or loss, as computed for book purposes, equal to the Unrealized Book Gain Or Loss existing with respect to the distributed property (to the extent not previously reflected in the Members' Capital Accounts) would be allocated among the Members pursuant to Section 3.1 of Exhibit A hereto if there were a taxable disposition of such property on the date of such distribution by the Company for its fair market value at the time of such distribution (as agreed to in writing by the Members) taking Section

2408704 v2 13

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

7701(g) of the Code into account (i.e., such value shall not be agreed to be less than the amount of Nonrecourse Liabilities to which such property is subject); and

(f) Upon the transfer of all or part of any Unit or other interest in the Company, the Capital Account of the transferor Member, to the extent attributable to the transferred interest, shall carry over to the transferee Member; provided, however, if the transfer causes the termination of the Company for federal income tax purposes under Section 708(b)(l)(B) of the Code, the Capital Account that carries over to the transferee Member shall be subject to adjustment in accordance with Section 4.3(e)(i) hereof in connection with the resulting constructive liquidation of the Company for federal income tax purpose.

4.4 Additional Provisions Regarding Capital Amounts.

- (a) If, with the prior Approval of the Board, a Member pays any Company indebtedness or forgives any Company indebtedness owing to such Member, such payment or forgiveness shall be treated as a cash contribution by that Member to the capital of the Company, and the Capital Account of such Member shall be increased by the amount so paid or forgiven by such Member. No Member may, without the prior Approval of the Board, increase its Capital Account by paying any Company indebtedness or by forgiving any Company indebtedness owing to such Member.
- (b) Except as otherwise provided herein, no Member may contribute capital to, or withdraw capital from, the Company. To the extent any monies that any Member is entitled to receive pursuant to the Agreement would constitute a return of capital, each of the Members consents to the withdrawal of such capital.
- (c) A loan by a Member to the Company shall not be considered a contribution of money to the capital of the Company, and the balance of such Member's Capital Account shall not be increased by the amount so loaned. No repayment of principal or interest on any such loan, reimbursement made to a Member with respect to advances or other payments made by such Member on behalf of the Company, or payments of fees to a Member that are made by the Company shall be considered a return of capital or in any manner affect the balance of such Member's Capital Account.
- (d) No Member with a deficit balance in its Capital Account shall have any obligation to the Company or any other Member to restore such deficit balance. In addition, no venturer or partner in any Member shall have any liability to the Company or any other Member for any deficit balance in such venturer's or partner's capital account in the Member in which it is a partner or venturer. Furthermore, a deficit Capital Account balance of a Member (or a capital account of a partner or venturer in a Member) shall not be deemed to be a liability of such Member (or of such venturer or partner in such Member) or a Company asset or property. The provisions of this Section 4.4(d) shall not affect any Member's obligation to make Capital Contributions to the Company that are required to be made by such Member pursuant to this Agreement.
- (e) Except as otherwise provided herein, no interest shall be paid on any capital contributed to the Company or the balance in any Member's Capital Account.

14

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

- Capital Accounts are intended to comply with Regulations Section 1.704-1(b), and shall be interpreted and applied in a manner consistent with the Regulations. If the Board of Directors determines that it is prudent to modify the manner in which the Capital Accounts, or any debits or credits thereto (including, without limitation, debits or credits relating to liabilities that are secured by contributed or distributed property or that are assumed by the Company or any of the Members) are computed in order to comply with the Regulations, the Board of Directors may make such modifications, provided that such modifications are not likely to have a material effect on the amounts distributable to any Member from the Company. The Board of Directors shall also make appropriate modifications in the event unanticipated events might otherwise cause this Agreement not to comply with Section 1.704-1(b) of the Regulations.
- 4.5 Loans. The Company may borrow money from, among others, any Member on such terms and conditions as shall be Approved by the Board of Directors and such Member; provided, however, such terms and conditions shall be no less favorable to the Company than the terms and conditions that could be obtained by the Company in an arm's length transaction from an independent third-party. If any Member makes any loan or loans to the Company, the amount of any such loan shall not be treated as a contribution to the capital of the Company, but shall be a debt due from the Company. Any Member's loan to the Company shall, as determined by the Board of Directors, be repayable out of the Company's excess cash, prior to any distribution of Distributable Cash. None of the Members nor any of their Affiliates shall be obligated to loan money to the Company.

V. ALLOCATIONS OF INCOME AND LOSSES.

All items of income or loss of the Company shall be allocated to the Members in accordance with the provisions of Exhibit A attached hereto, which is hereby incorporated by reference for all purposes of this Agreement or as otherwise provided in this Agreement.

VI. DISTRIBUTIONS.

- 6.1 <u>Distribution of Distributable Cash</u>. Except as may be otherwise provided in Section 6.5 hereof, or as may otherwise be prohibited or required by applicable Law, the Board of Directors in its discretion shall cause the Company to distribute Distributable Cash to the extent available to the Members from time to time, pro rata in accordance with their respective Sharing Percentages. The policy of the Company shall be to distribute Distributable Cash to the extent the Board of Directors deems such distributions advisable.
- 6.2 <u>Compensation or Reimbursement to the Manager</u>. Authorized amounts payable as compensation or reimbursement to the Manager or to any Person other than in its capacity as a Member, such as for services rendered, goods purchased or money borrowed, shall not be treated as a distribution for purposes of Section 6.1 hereof.
- 6.3 <u>Amounts Withheld</u>. All amounts withheld pursuant to the Code or any provision of any state or local tax Law with respect to any payment of taxes of Members or distribution to the Members shall be treated as amounts distributed to the Members pursuant to this Article VI for all purposes under this Agreement.

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

- 6.4 <u>Distributions in Kind.</u> No Member shall have the right to demand or receive distributions of property other than cash. Except as provided in Article XVI hereof, distributions in kind of Company property shall be made only with the Approval of the Board of Directors and only at a value Approved by the Board of Directors. Prior to any such distribution in kind, the difference between such agreed value and the book value of such property shall be credited or charged, as the case may be, to the Members' (or assignees') Capital Accounts in proportion to their Sharing Percentages. Upon the distribution of such Property, such agreed value shall be charged to the Capital Accounts of the Members (or assignees) receiving such distribution.
- 6.5 No Restrictions on Distributions. The foregoing provisions of this Article VI to the contrary notwithstanding, no distribution of Distributable Cash shall be declared by the Board of Directors or paid by the Company if and for so long as such distribution would violate any contract or agreement to which the Company, the Prospect Member or any Prospect Affiliate is then a party or any Law or directive of any governmental authority then applicable to the Company. Further, notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, nothing in this Agreement shall encumber or restrict the Company's ability to make distributions, pay indebtedness or other obligations, make loans or advances, grant liens or transfer property or assets in compliance with, or as required by, the Indenture, Credit Agreement or other documents governing indebtedness of Prospect or a Prospect Affiliate.

VII. BOOKS OF ACCOUNT, TAX COMPLIANCE, FISCAL YEAR.

- Books and Records. The Company, whether through the Manager or otherwise, shall keep books of account and records relative to the business of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries. The books shall be prepared in accordance with "generally accepted accounting principles" using the accrual method of accounting. The accrual method of accounting shall also be used by the Company for income tax purposes. The Company shall also maintain books and records as required by Section 4.3 hereof and Exhibit A hereof. The Company's books and records shall at all times be maintained at the principal business office of the Company (and to the extent required by the Act, at the registered office of the Company) and shall be available for inspection by the Members or their duly authorized representatives during regular business hours. The books and records shall be preserved for four (4) years after the term of the Company ends.
- 7.2 Determination of Profit and Loss; Financial Statements. All items of Company income, expense, gain, loss, deduction and credit shall be determined with respect to, and allocated in accordance with, this Agreement for each Member for each Company fiscal year. Within one hundred eighty (180) days after the end of each Company fiscal year, the Manager shall cause to be prepared, at the Company's expense, audited financial statements of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries for the preceding fiscal year, including without limitation, a balance sheet, profit and loss statement, statement of cash flows and statement of the balances in the Members' Capital Accounts, prepared accordance with the terms of this Agreement and generally accepted accounting principles consistently applied with prior periods. The Manager shall also cause to be prepared, at Company expense, within ninety (90) days after the end of each Company fiscal year, unaudited financial statements meeting the preceding specifications. These financial statements shall be available for inspection and copying during ordinary business hours at the reasonable request of any Member, and will be furnished to any

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

other Member upon written request therefor. Any Member may obtain, at such Member's expense, such other reports on the operations and condition of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries as such Member may reasonably request.

- 7.3 Tax Returns and Information. The Members intend for the Company to be treated as a partnership for tax purposes, but not for any other purposes. The Members intend for each Company Subsidiary to be treated as a disregarded entity for tax purposes, but not for any other purposes. The Company shall prepare or cause to be prepared all federal, state and local income and other tax returns that the Company is required to file and shall furnish such returns to the Members, together with a copy of each Member's Form K-1 and any other information that any Member may reasonably request relating to such returns, within the time required by Law (including any applicable extension periods available under the Code).
- 7.4 <u>Tax Audits</u>. The Prospect Member shall be the "tax matters partner" of the Company under Section 6231(a)(7) of the Code. The Prospect Member shall inform the Members of all matters that come to its attention in its capacity as tax matters partner by giving the Members notice thereof within ten (10) days after becoming so informed. The Prospect Member shall not take any action contemplated by Sections 6222 through 6232 of the Code unless the Prospect Member has first given the Members notice. This provision is not intended to authorize the Prospect Member to take any action that is left to the determination of the individual Members under Sections 6222 through 6232 of the Code.
- 7.5 <u>Fiscal Year</u>. The fiscal year of the Company and each Company Subsidiary shall be the twelve (12) month period commencing on October 1st and ending on September 30th.

VIII. DUTIES OF AND LIMITATIONS ON THE MANAGER.

- 8.1 <u>Duties of the Manager</u>. Except as otherwise set forth in the Act, the Articles or this Agreement, the Board of Directors shall have overall oversight and ultimate authority over the affairs of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries. Subject to this general principle, and subject to the limitations imposed upon the Manager in this Agreement (including, without limitation, Section 8.3 hereof) and in the Management Agreement, and to the fiduciary obligations and limitations imposed upon it at law (to the extent not modified herein or in the Articles) and by general principles of equity, and subject to Article III above, the Manager shall manage the day-to-day operations of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries and act on behalf of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries pursuant to and in accordance with the terms of this Agreement and the Management Agreement, and in material compliance with applicable Law.
- 8.2 <u>Rights to Rely on the Manager</u>. No Person or governmental body dealing with the Company or any Company Subsidiary shall be required to, inquire into, or to obtain any other documentation as to, the authority of the Manager to take any action permitted under Section 8.1 hereof. Furthermore, any Person or governmental body dealing with the Company or any Company Subsidiary may rely upon a certificate signed by the Manager as to the following:
 - (a) The identity of the Manager or any Member;

2408704 v2 17

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

- (b) The existence or nonexistence of any fact or facts that constitute a condition precedent to acts by the Manager or which are in any other manner germane to the affairs of the Company or the Company Subsidiary;
- (c) The Persons who are authorized to execute and deliver any instrument document of the Company or the Company Subsidiary; or
- (d) Any act or failure to act by the Company or a Company Subsidiary on any other matter whatsoever involving the Company, any Member thereof, or a Company Subsidiary.
- 8.3 <u>Specific Limitations on the Manager</u>. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the Management Agreement, this Agreement, the Act or the Articles, each of the following actions shall require Approval of the Board:
- (a) Adopting any new and/or modified purposes, mission and values statement for the Company or any Company Subsidiary;
- (b) Development and approval of a strategic plan for the Company (including the Company Subsidiaries), including any and all strategic initiatives and objectives;
- (c) Approving the annual operating and capital budgets of the Company (including the Company Subsidiaries), which shall be consistent with the Company's strategic plan;
- (d) Changing the charity care policy of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries, and overseeing the record of its implementation;
- (e) Approving the appointment of the Chief Executive Officer of the Company recommended by the Manager;
- (f) Approving the Manager's recommendation to terminate the employment of the Chief Executive Officer of the Company at any time prior to the second (2nd) anniversary of the date of this Agreement;
- (g) Appointing individuals to serve on the Local Boards of the Hospitals (as per Section 12.4 below);
- (h) Approving Medical Staff credentialing, other Medical Staff related decisions, and quality assurance and accreditation matters, all as per recommendations of the Local Boards of the Hospitals (subject to Section 12.4 below);
- (i) Approving the process for managing conflicts among leadership groups at the Hospitals;
- (j) Approving any reduction in Essential Services at either Hospital, if and as provided in Section 13.15 of the Purchase Agreement;

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

- (k) Approving any change in the medical staff bylaws and structure of the Hospitals, if and as provided in Section 13.17 of the Purchase Agreement;
 - (l) Approving any change of a Hospital's name;
- (m) Requests for the Prospect Member to make an additional Capital Contribution to the Company in connection with its Long-Term Capital Commitment, as provided in Section 4.2(b) above;
- (n) Requests for the Members to make Additional Capital Contributions to the Company, as provided in Section 4.2(e) above;
- (o) Decisions to make Certificate of Need Filings or reverse Certificate of Need Filings;
- (p) Entering into a contract to incur an obligation to repay borrowed money; provided that Approval of the Board is not required for the Manager to cause the Company to borrow funds up to the Borrowing Limit;
 - (q) Electing to distribute or not distribute the Distributable Cash;
- (r) Entering into or modifying any agreement, arrangement or business dealings between the Company (and/or any Company Subsidiary) and the Prospect Member or any Prospect Affiliate; provided, however, that such action shall require the approval of only the Category A Directors;
- (s) Admitting any additional Members or issuing additional Units, except in accordance with the provisions of Article XIII hereof;
- (t) Recognizing the transfer of a Member's interest in the Company, unless such transfer is in compliance with the provisions of Article XIII hereof;
- (u) Acquiring or disposing of any health care related facility and its related assets in a single transaction or series of related transactions;
- (v) Engaging in any merger, consolidation, share exchange or reorganization of the Company or any Company Subsidiary, or sale of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company or any Company Subsidiary;
- (w) Amendments to the Articles, this Agreement and other governing documents of the Company (except as otherwise expressly provided in Section 17.11 below or where required by Law); and
- (x) Approving a decision to dissolve or liquidate the Company or any Company Subsidiary.
- 8.4 <u>Management Obligations of the Manager</u>. Subject to the terms and conditions of the Management Agreement, the Manager shall devote such time to the Company and the

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

Company Subsidiaries as may be necessary to fulfill the Company Purposes, and manage and supervise the business and affairs of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries. Nothing in this Agreement shall preclude the Manager, at the expense of the Company, from contracting with or employing any Affiliate of a Member or a third party to provide management or other services to the Company or a Company Subsidiary, subject to Section 8.3(r) above.

- 8.5 <u>Compensation of the Manager</u>. As its sole compensation and consideration for the performance of its duties and responsibilities as Manager, the Manager (or an Affiliate thereof) shall be entitled to receive a management fee as set forth in the Management Agreement.
- 8.6 <u>Independent Activities</u>. The Manager and any of its Affiliates may engage in or possess interests in other business ventures of every nature and description, independently, and with others, whether such activities are competitive with the Company (including any Company Subsidiary, for purposes of this Section 8.6) or otherwise, subject to Section 10.3 below. The Members and any of their Affiliates may engage in or possess interests in other business ventures of every nature and description, independently and with others, whether such activities are competitive with the Company or otherwise, without having or incurring any obligation to offer any interest in such activities to the Company or any Member. The foregoing, however, does not relieve CCHP and its Affiliates from any restrictions set forth in the Purchase Agreement.
- Prospect Debt Documents. Each of the Members acknowledges and agrees that, 8.7 in connection with the formation of the Company and the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the Purchase Agreement, the Company and each Company Subsidiary shall (a) become a "Restricted Subsidiary" and a "Subsidiary Guarantor" in accordance with the terms of the Indenture and a "Guarantor" in accordance with the terms of the Credit Agreement and (b) grant a security interest in its assets to the Collateral Trustee (as defined in the Indenture and the Credit Agreement) to the extent required under the Indenture, the Credit Agreement or other indebtedness of Prospect or a Prospect Affiliate. From time to time from and after the date of this Agreement, without the further consent of any Member, the Manager shall be authorized to execute and deliver such documents, and take such other actions, in the name and on behalf of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries as may be reasonably necessary to cause the Company and each Company Subsidiary to continue as or become a Restricted Subsidiary, a Subsidiary Guarantor and a Guarantor (or similar terms), including, without limitation, in the event of any amendment, restatement, supplement, renewal, replacement, increase, extension or refinancing of the Indenture or the Credit Agreement or the incurrence of any other indebtedness of Prospect or a Prospect Affiliate. CCHP shall reasonably cooperate with the Manager, and shall execute and deliver such documents and take such other actions as may be reasonably requested by the Manager, to give effect to the foregoing.

IX. RIGHTS AND STATUS OF MEMBERS.

9.1 General. Except to the extent expressly otherwise required by the Act or provided in this Agreement, the Members shall not take part in the management or control of the business of the Company or the Company Subsidiaries, such powers being vested exclusively in the Board of Directors and the Manager as provided herein.

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

> 9.2 Limitation of Liability, No Member shall have any personal liability whatever, solely by reason of its status as a Member of the Company, whether to the Company, the Company Subsidiaries, the Manager, another Member or any creditor of the Company, for the debts of the Company or the Company Subsidiaries or any of their collective losses beyond the amount of the Member's obligation to contribute its Capital Contribution to the Company; provided, however, the foregoing shall not limit or affect obligations undertaken and/or liabilities incurred by a Member pursuant to the Purchase Agreement.

X. SPECIAL COVENANTS OF THE MEMBERS.

- Compliance with Debt Covenants. The Company and the Company Subsidiaries shall comply with, and take no action (or inaction) inconsistent with, the covenants, restrictions and requirements of the Indenture, Credit Agreement or other indebtedness of Prospect or a Prospect Affiliate.
- AOB Ratio. At all times the Company will maintain, and will cause the Company 10.2 Subsidiaries (as applicable) to maintain, a full-time equivalent to adjusted occupied bed ratio consistent with prevailing industry best practice.
- Pursuit of Health Care Opportunities in Rhode Island. If either Member or any Affiliate of a Member desires to purchase, invest in, own (in whole or in part), lend funds to, manage, consult for, or in any other manner participate with, a health care service, facility or related business in Rhode Island (a "Health Care Opportunity"), then such Member or its Affiliate (the "Proposing Party") shall first provide written notice of such Health Care Opportunity to the other Member (the "Non-Proposing Party"), containing all material terms, including the total amount of funds needed to pursue the Health Care Opportunity, purchase price, capital commitment, amount to be loaned and working capital requirements (collectively, the "Required Investment Amount"). The Non-Proposing Party shall have thirty (30) days thereafter to provide written notice (the "Opportunity Decision Notice") to the Proposing Party that either:
- The Health Care Opportunity should be pursued by the Company (either directly or through a Company Subsidiary), in which case: (i) the Non-Proposing Party must also agree in writing (in the same notice) to fund, through Additional Capital Contributions to the Company, its pro rata share of the Required Investment Amount; (ii) the Company (as opposed to the Proposing Party) shall proceed to pursue the Health Care Opportunity; and (iii) within twenty (20) days thereafter, the Members shall fund, through Additional Capital Contributions to the Company, their respective pro rata shares of the Required Investment Amount; or
- The Health Care Opportunity should not be pursued by the Company (either directly or through a Company Subsidiary), in which case the Proposing Member shall be free to pursue the Health Care Opportunity on its own or through another entity.

In the event the Non-Proposing Party fails to provide the Opportunity Decision Notice on a timely basis, the Proposing Member shall be free to pursue the Health Care Opportunity on its own or through another entity.

21

XI. MEETINGS OF MEMBERS AND MEANS OF VOTING.

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

- 11.1 Actions by the Members. The Members agree that all decisions regarding the Company and the Company Subsidiaries shall be made by the Manager or the Board of Directors, as described in Article VIII. If, notwithstanding the foregoing, the Members are required by the Act to vote on any Company matter (after due consideration of whether the Act's provisions have been effectively superseded by the express provisions set forth in this Agreement), then such vote shall be conducted in accordance with this Article XI.
- 11.2 Meetings of the Members. Meetings of the Members may be called by the Manager and shall be promptly called upon the written request of any one or more Members that own in the aggregate five percent (5%) or more of the aggregate Units in the Company. The notice of a meeting shall state the nature of the business to be transacted at such meeting, and actions taken at any such meeting shall be limited to those matters specified in the notice of the meeting. Notice of any meeting shall be given to all Members not less than ten (10), and not more than thirty (30), days prior to the date of the meeting. Members may vote in person at such meeting; notwithstanding the provisions of the Act, voting by proxy shall not be permitted.

Except as required by the express provisions of the Act, the requisite vote of the Members shall be the approval of Members holding at least a majority of the Units issued and outstanding at the time of the vote. Each Member's voting rights shall be the same as that Member's number of Units at the time of the vote. The presence of any Member at a meeting shall constitute a waiver of notice of the meeting with respect to such Member unless, such Member attends the meeting for the sole purpose of objecting to the holding of such meeting. The Members may, at their election, participate in any regular or special meeting by means of conference telephone or similar communications equipment by means of which all Persons participating in the meeting can hear each other. A Member's participation in a meeting pursuant to the preceding sentence shall constitute presence in person at such meeting for all purposes of this Agreement.

11.3 [Intentionally omitted]

- 11.4 <u>Conduct of Meeting</u>. Each meeting of Members shall be conducted by the Chairman of the Board of Directors or by a Person appointed by the Board of Directors. The meeting shall be conducted pursuant to such rules (if any) as may be adopted by the Board of Directors or the Person appointed by the Board of Directors for the conduct of the meeting.
- Agreement, any action that may be taken at a meeting of the Members may be taken without a meeting if there is a consent in writing signed by Members holding at least a majority of the Units, setting forth the action so taken. In the event any action is taken pursuant to this Section 11.5, it shall not be necessary to comply with any notice or timing requirements set forth in Section 11.2 hereof. Prompt written notice of the taking of action without a meeting shall be given to the Members who have not consented in writing to such action.
- 11.6 <u>Closing of Transfer Record; Record Date</u>. For the purpose of determining the Members entitled to notice of or to vote at any meeting of Members, any reconvening thereof, or to act by consent, the Manager may provide that the transfer record shall be closed for at least ten (10) days immediately preceding such meeting (or such shorter time as may be reasonable in

2408704 v2 22

Case Number: PC-2019-3654
Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court
Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

light of the period of the notice) or the first solicitation of consents in writing. If the transfer record is not closed and if no record date is fixed for determining the Members entitled to notice of or to vote at a meeting of Members or by consent, the date on which the notice of the meeting is mailed, or the first written consent is received by the Manager, shall be the record date for such determination.

XII. BOARD OF DIRECTORS.

12.1 <u>Board of Directors</u>. Effective for all purposes on the date of this Agreement, the Members shall form a board of directors of the Company (the "Board of Directors"), comprised of natural Persons (the "Directors" and each a "Director"), to have overall oversight and ultimate authority over the affairs of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries, to consider those matters pertaining to the business of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries for which Approval of the Board is required (see Section 8.3 above) or appropriate, and to oversee the activities of the Manager and the Local Boards (see Section 12.4) including: (i) evaluations of the CEO; (ii) strategic plans and operating and capital budgets; (iii) compliance with Joint Commission criteria; and (iv) fostering community relationships and opportunities.

The Board of Directors shall consist of eight (8) members, with four (4) Category A Directors (including at least one (1) physician) and four (4) Category B Directors; provided, however, that if CCHP's Sharing Percentage is reduced to 5%, then the Board of Directors shall consist of seven (7) members, with three (3) Category A Directors and four (4) Category B Directors, and CCHP shall submit to the Company the name of such Class A Director who shall resign and shall cause such Director to tender his or her resignation effective immediately (and if CCHP fails to do so within 5 days, then the Company by action of the Class B Directors in their sole and absolute discretion shall remove one Class A Director effective immediately upon written notice to CCHP). Each individual selected to serve on the Board of Directors shall serve for a term of one (1) to three (3) years, at the discretion of the Member that elected or appointed such individual, and thereafter until his successor is elected or appointed, unless he sooner resigns or is removed. A member of the Board of Directors may be removed at any time, with or without cause, by the Member that elected or appointed such director. The unexpired term of a removed director shall be filled by an individual appointed by the Member that appointed or elected the removed director. The Board of Directors shall elect annually the Chairman of the Board of Directors. The Chairman of the Board of Directors shall preside over all the meetings of the Board of Directors.

12.2 Manner of Exercise of Board of Directors' Authority. All actions or exercise of authority or responsibility of the Board hereunder shall be Approved by the Board. All responsibilities of the Board of Directors under this Agreement shall be exercised by the Board of Directors as a body and, accordingly: (i) no member of the Board of Directors, acting alone, shall have the authority to act on behalf of the Board of Directors; and (ii) except as otherwise expressly provided herein, neither Category of directors, by itself, shall have the authority to act on behalf of the Board of Directors. In no event shall the Board of Directors be deemed a manager under the Act or have the authority to act on behalf of, or to bind in any way, the Company or any Company Subsidiary. The actions of the Board of Directors shall be carried out by the Manager as provided for in this Agreement and the Management Agreement.

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

- 12.3 Meetings of the Board of Directors. The Board of Directors shall hold regular meetings on at least a quarterly basis, with at least one (1) meeting per year held in person (faceto-face). In addition, each member of the Board of Directors shall be available at all reasonable times to consult with other members of the Board of Directors on matters relating to the duties of the Board of Directors. Meetings of the Board of Directors shall be held at the call of the Manager, the Chairman of the Board of Directors, or any three (3) members of the Board of Directors requesting such meeting through such Chairman, upon not less than ten (10) business days' written or telephonic notice to the members of the Board of Directors, such notice specifying all matters to come before the Board of Directors for action at such meeting. The presence of any member of the Board of Directors at a meeting shall constitute a waiver of notice of the meeting with respect to such member unless such member attends the meeting for the sole purpose of objecting to the holding of such meeting. The members of the Board of Directors may, at their election, participate in any regular or special meeting by means of conference telephone or similar communications equipment by means of which all persons participating in the meeting can hear each other. A member's participation in a meeting pursuant to the preceding sentence shall constitute presence in person at, such meeting for all purposes of this Agreement. No action taken shall be valid unless a Quorum, as defined in Section 1.6 above, exists. Members of the Board may vote in person at such meeting; voting by proxy shall not be permitted.
- <u>Local Boards</u>. Effective for all purposes on the date of this Agreement, the Board of Directors shall form a Local Board for each Hospital (each such Board being referred to as a "Local Board"). The Board of Directors shall have the authority to appoint additional or replacement individuals to each of the Local Boards. The Local Boards shall be comprised of at least six (6) individuals, and 50% of each Local Board shall consist of physicians on the Hospital's medical staff, and the other 50% shall consist of the Hospital's local CEO and community representatives. Each individual selected to serve on the Local Board shall serve for a term of three (3) years and thereafter until his successor is elected or appointed, unless he sooner resigns or is removed. No individual may serve on a Local Board for more than three (3) consecutive full three (3)-year terms; such individual may again serve on a Local Board after an absence of at least two (2) years. Each Local Board shall meet on a regular basis and have the following responsibilities: (a) recommendations regarding medical staff credentialing, quality assurance and accreditation; (b) reviewing, and making recommendations with respect to, strategic and capital plans; (c) providing guidance and support on local market and community concerns, considerations, strategies, issues and politics; and (d) performing such other duties, and providing review and recommendations with respect to other matters, as requested by the Company's Board of Directors.

12.5 Board of Directors Deadlock.

- (a) It is the intention of the Board of Directors to make a good faith effort to resolve Deadlocks (as defined below) between the Category A Directors and the Category B Directors; provided, however, that this provision shall apply only with respect to Deadlocks regarding decisions set forth in:
 - (i) Sections 8.3(f) through (m), and Sections (o) through (r);

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

- (ii) Section 8.3(n), but only at such time after which the Long-Term Capital Commitment has been satisfied and only to the extent that the additional capital will be spent on projects that are supported by a return on investment calculation or a material needs assessment (including operational needs) with respect to the Company Subsidiaries in the State of Rhode Island; and
- (iii) Section 8.3(u), in the case of transactions having an aggregate value of less than Seven Hundred Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$750,000).
- (b) For purposes of this Agreement, the term "Deadlock" shall mean the failure or inability to obtain on a timely basis the Approval of the Board with respect to any resolution or proposal that is reasonably necessary for the Company or a Company Subsidiary to continue to carry on its business activities or to comply with applicable Law, where such resolution or proposal has been approved by one Category of directors but not the other (accordingly, Deadlock may not occur if CCHP's interest is reduced to 5% and class voting no longer applies). In the event of any such Deadlock, the parties shall act in accordance with the following procedures:
 - (i) First, each category of Directors shall negotiate in good faith with the other category of Directors to try to settle any dispute for a period of thirty (30) days (which time period shall be reduced as may be necessary to address urgent and/or imminent circumstances, timeframes or deadlines). The Board of Directors shall meet at least once during such period (in person to the extent practicable) to attempt to resolve the dispute (beyond the meeting at which the deadlock became apparent).
 - (ii) In the event that by the end of the 30-day (or such lesser) period referred to in (i) above, the dispute is not settled pursuant to the procedures set forth in (i) above, then one designee from each of CCHP and Prospect shall meet (in person to the extent practicable, or via telephone) to attempt to resolve the dispute. If the dispute is still not resolved after such meeting and conferences, then the decision of the Category B Directors shall constitute the decision of the Board of Directors of the Company, notwithstanding any provision of this Agreement that specifically requires a majority vote of the Category A Directors or a majority vote of all Directors (and notwithstanding any other rights of the Category A Directors and CCHP hereunder).
- (c) Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event the Board of Directors should be Deadlocked with respect to the approval of an annual capital budget or an annual operating budget as described in Section 8.3(c) above, the Manager shall have the right, power and authority to make expenditures on behalf of the Company for budgeted items in amounts up to the following:
 - (i) With respect to each item of operating expense other than taxes and insurance, an amount equal to the amount set forth in the most recent annual operating budget that has received the Approval of the Board, increased by the percentage increase, if any, in the Consumer Price Index for the period beginning on the first day of the fiscal year to which the most recent annual budget approved by the Board

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

relates and ending on the first day of the fiscal year in which such expenditure is to be made;

- (ii) With respect to each item relating to taxes and insurance, an amount equal to the amount of the actual expense incurred by the Company or a Company Subsidiary in respect of such item; and
- (iii) With respect to each item of capital improvement or capital expenditure, an amount equal to the amount deemed reasonably necessary by the Manager to preserve the safety of the Hospitals, their patients and other occupants, to avoid the suspension of any services provided by the Hospitals or to preserve the accreditation of the Hospitals and their services.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, if any emergency involving manifest danger to life or property exists with respect to which expenditures are necessary for the preservation or safety of the Hospitals, for the safety of the patients and other occupants of the Hospitals, or to avoid the suspension of any necessary service to the Hospitals, such expenditures may be made by the Manager without the prior Approval of the Board. Any expenditure made by the manager in accordance with the authority granted by this section shall be deemed to have received Board approval for all purposes under this Agreement.

XIII. TRANSFER OF RIGHTS AND ADDITIONAL MEMBERS.

- 13.1 <u>Transfers by Members</u>. Except as otherwise set forth in this-Article XIII, a Member may not sell, assign (by operation of Law or otherwise), transfer, pledge or hypothecate ("Transfer") all or any part of its interest in the Company (either directly or indirectly through the transfer of the power to control, or to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of, such Member). If a transfer is otherwise permitted by this Article XIII, then a Member may sell its interest in the Company if each of the following conditions is satisfied:
 - (a) The sale, transfer or assignment is with respect to one or more Units;
- (b) The Member and its transferee execute, acknowledge and deliver to the Manager such instruments of Transfer and assignment with respect to such transaction as are in form and substance satisfactory to the Manager;
- (c) Unless waived in writing by the Manager, the Member delivers to the Manager an opinion of counsel satisfactory to the Manager covering such federal and state securities, healthcare (e.g., Medicare and DOH) and tax Laws and other aspects of the proposed Transfer as the Manager may reasonably request;
- (d) The Member has furnished to the transferee a written statement showing the name and taxpayer identification number of the Company in such form and together with such other information as maybe required under Section 6050K of the Code and the Regulations thereunder; and

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

(e) The Member pays the Company a transfer fee that is sufficient to pay all reasonable expenses of the Company (which shall include any and all expenses of the Manager) in connection with such transaction.

13.2 Permitted Transfers.

- (a) Notwithstanding the restriction in Section 13.1, the following Transfers are permitted and shall not be deemed to violate the restrictions contained in Section 13.1:
 - (i) Transfers pursuant to Article XIV; provided that the Prospect Member may not sell its Units pursuant to Article XIV for a period of five (5) years from the initial date of this Agreement;
 - (ii) Transfers by a Member to one or more of its Affiliates, or a Transfer by CCHP to CharterCARE Health Partners Foundation (f/k/a St. Joseph Health Services Foundation), with any such transferee automatically becoming a Substituted Member; and
 - (iii) pledges or hypothecations by the Prospect Member of its interest in the Company to a financial institution, lender or other party as collateral for loans or other indebtedness of Prospect or any Affiliate thereof, including, without limitation, pursuant to the Indenture, Credit Agreement or other indebtedness, and any Transfer occurring upon the enforcement of such pledges or hypothecations and other indebtedness.
- (b) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, any change in control or change in the ownership of (i) Prospect or the Prospect Member, or any other direct or indirect parent of the Company (including, without limitation, upon the exercise of remedies pursuant to the Indenture, Credit Agreement and other indebtedness) or (ii) the Company upon the exercise of remedies pursuant to the Indenture, Credit Agreement or other indebtedness shall not constitute a Transfer of an interest in the Company for purposes of this Agreement, such changes will not be subject to the provisions of Sections 14.2 and 14.3 and such changes are permitted without the consent of the Manager or any Member or any approval of the Board. Any change in control or change in the ownership of a Company Subsidiary upon the exercise of remedies pursuant to the Indenture, Credit Agreement or other indebtedness are permitted without the consent of the Manager or any Member or any approval of the Board.

Any Member who Transfers all or any portion of its interest in the Company shall promptly notify the Manager of such Transfer and shall furnish to the Manager the name and address of the transferee and such other information as may be required under Section 6050K of the Code and the Regulations thereunder.

13.3 <u>Substituted Member</u>. No Person taking or acquiring, by whatever means, the interest of any Member in the Company, except as provided in Section 13.2 hereof, shall be admitted as a Substituted Member without the Approval of the Board (which consent may be withheld in the Board's sole discretion), and unless such Person:

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

- (a) Elects to become a Substituted Member by delivering notice of such election to the Company;
- (b) Executes, acknowledges and delivers to the Company such other instruments as the Manager may deem necessary or advisable to effect the admission of such Person as a Substituted Member, including, without limitation, the written acceptance and adoption by such Person of the provisions of this Agreement;
- (c) Pays a transfer fee to the Company in an amount sufficient to cover all reasonable expenses (including legal fees) connected with the admission of such Person as a Substituted Member; and
 - (d) the requirements of Section 13.1 have been satisfied.
- 13.4 <u>Additional Member</u>. The Company may not issue Units to any Person who will be a new Member without the Approval of the Board.
- 13.5 <u>Basis Adjustment</u>. Upon the Transfer of all or part of an interest in the Company, the Manager may, in its reasonable discretion, cause the Company to elect, pursuant to Section 754 of the Code or the corresponding provisions of subsequent Law, to adjust the basis of the Company properties as provided by Sections 734 and 743 of the Code.
- 13.6 <u>Invalid Transfer</u>. No Transfer of an interest in the Company that is in violation of this Article XIII shall be valid or effective, and the Company shall not recognize any improper transfer for the purposes of making allocations, payments of profits, return of capital contributions or other distributions with respect to such Company interest or part thereof. The Company may enforce the provisions of this Article XIII, either directly or indirectly or through its agents, by entering an appropriate stop transfer order on its books or otherwise refusing to register or transfer or permit the registration or transfer on its books of any proposed transfers not in accordance with this Article XIII.
- Transfers any part of its interest in the Company during any accounting period in compliance with the provisions of this Article XIII, Company income, gain, deductions and losses attributable to such interest for the respective period shall be divided and allocated between the transferor and the transferee by taking into account their varying interests during the applicable accounting period in accordance with Section 706(d) of the Code. All Company distributions on or before the effective date of such Transfer shall be made to the transferor, and all Company distributions thereafter shall be made to the transferee. Solely for purposes of making Company tax allocations and distributions, the Company shall recognize a Transfer on the day following the day of Transfer. Neither the Company nor the Manager shall incur any liability for making Company allocations and distributions in accordance with the provisions of this Section 13.7, whether or not the Manager or the Company has knowledge of any Transfer of any interest in the Company or part thereof where the transferee is not admitted as a Substituted Member.
- 13.8 <u>Additional Requirements of Admission to Company</u>. The Manager shall not admit any Person as a Member if such admission would have the effect of causing the Company to be re-classified for federal income tax purposes as an association (taxable as a corporation under the

Case Number: PC-2019-3654
Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court
Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

Code), or would violate any Medicare or other health care Law (assuming applicable notices, filings, etc.), or would violate applicable exemptions from securities registration and securities disclosure provisions under federal and state securities Laws.

13.9 <u>Amendment to Exhibit B</u>. The Manager shall amend <u>Exhibit B</u> attached to this Agreement from time to time to reflect the admission of any Substituted Members or Additional Members, or the termination of any Member's interest in the Company.

XIV. RIGHT TO LIQUIDATE OR PURCHASE COMPANY INTERESTS.

- 14.1 Right of First Offer. In the event that CCHP at any time wishes to Transfer any Units to any third party, CCHP shall give written notice to the Company and the Prospect Member of CCHP's intention to seek a purchaser for such Units (the "Offered Units"). The Prospect Member shall have until the thirtieth (30th) day following delivery of such notice to determine whether or not to submit an offer to purchase the Offered Units and to determine the terms and conditions of any such offer (the "Right of First Offer"). During such thirty (30)-day period, CCHP shall not Transfer the Offered Units. If an offer to purchase is made by the Prospect Member, CCHP may accept or reject such offer in its sole discretion, and in the latter case, the Transfer of Units by CCHP shall be further subject to compliance with the Right of First Refusal of the Prospect Member as set forth in Section 14.2 below.
- Right of First Refusal. Subject to the restriction in Section 13.2(a)(i), if any Member (the "Selling Member") receives or obtains an offer from a third party (the "Offeror") to acquire in any manner all or any part of its Units in the Company (the "Interest"), which offer the Member intends to accept, the Member shall promptly notify the other Members in writing of the offer received, including the name of the Offeror, the number of whole or partial Units offered to be purchased, the proposed purchase price and the other terms and conditions of the offer. Such notice shall include a copy of the offer, which shall (i) be in writing; (ii) set forth with specificity all of the material terms and conditions of the offer; (iii) be made by a Person that is financially capable of completing such offer (and attaches documents supporting same); and (iv) provide for closing no later than one hundred eighty (180) days after the date on which such offer is received (the "Offer"). The other Member(s) shall have the right (the "Right of First Refusal") for a period of sixty (60) days from the day it receives notice of such Offer to purchase the Interest subject to the Offer on the same terms and conditions contained in the Offer, provided that for the purposes of this Agreement, any provisions in the Offer requiring payment of non-cash or non-promissory note consideration, any security therefore and any ancillary agreements shall be null, void and of no effect. The other Member(s) may exercise such Right of First Refusal by notifying the Selling Member prior to the end of the sixty (60)-day period of its intent to exercise such right. If the other Member(s) fails to exercise the Right of First Refusal or indicates in writing that it will not exercise the Right of First Refusal within the period provided, or if the other Member(s) exercises the Right of First Refusal but fails to effect the purchase within one hundred eighty (180) days thereafter, then the Selling Member may convey or dispose of the Interest, but only at the price, terms and conditions contained in the Offer, and only to the Offeror. If the Selling Member agrees to terms and conditions that are different in any material respects from those offered to the other Member(s), the other Member(s) shall again have the right to purchase the Selling Member's interest in the Company which is subject to the more favorable or different purchase terms in accordance with this Section 14.2 (under the timeframes

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

described above, as if a new Offer was provided). The other Member(s) may assign its rights under this Section 14.2 to the Company, in which event the Member's interest may be liquidated (rather than purchased) by the Company. The Member(s) and the Company shall not be liable or accountable to any Selling Member that attempts to transfer its interest in the Company for any loss, damage, expense, cost or liability resulting from the Member's exercise or failure to exercise the Right of First Refusal under this Section 14.2, delay in notifying the Selling Member of its intention not to exercise the Right of First Refusal, or its enforcement of the requirements of this Section 14.2 in the event that it elects not to exercise the Right of First Refusal. A Member's failure to exercise the Right of First Refusal or to indicate in writing that it is electing not to exercise the Right of First Refusal shall not be deemed a consent of the Member to allow any third party transferee to become a Substituted Member, such consent being controlled by the provisions of Sections 13.1 and 13.3 hereof.

Tag-Along Rights. If at any time after the fifth (5th) anniversary of the date of this Agreement, a Selling Member that holds a Sharing Percentage greater than fifty percent (50%) gives the notice required by Section 14.2 hereof in connection with an Offer to acquire in any manner all or any part of such Selling Member's Units in the Company, and the other Member(s) does not exercise its Right of First Refusal (or assign such right to the Company) with respect to such Offer, the other Member shall have (in addition to its Right of First Refusal under Section 14.2 hereof) the right (the "Tag-Along Right") to require, as a condition to any sale or disposition to the Offeror, that the Offeror purchase from the other Member, at the same price and on the same terms and conditions as specified in the notice given pursuant to Section 14.2 hereof, the number of Units owned by the other Member multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which is the number of Units proposed to be sold by the Selling Member and the denominator of which is the total number of Units owned by the Selling Member. Such other Member shall have the Tag-Along Right for a period of sixty (60) days from the day it receives the notice required by Section 14.2 hereof (which is the same 60-day period for purposes of exercising its Right of First Refusal), and in the event that a Member shall elect to exercise such Tag-Along Right, such Member shall communicate such election in writing to the Selling Member within such time period.

14.4 Prospect Member Call Option.

- (a) Within 90 days following a determination by CCHP to submit a matter to binding arbitration pursuant to Section 3.1(b) above, the Prospect Member shall have the option to purchase from CCHP, and CCHP shall have the obligation to sell to the Prospect Member, all of the Units held by CCHP in exchange for a payment in cash of a purchase price equal to the Appraised Value of the Units (as per Section 14.6 below).
- (b) Within the 90-day period referenced in Section 14.4(a) above, the Prospect Member shall give written notice to CCHP of its election to exercise the option to purchase all of CCHP's Units (the "Call Election Notice"). If Prospect fails to give a Call Election Notice within the applicable ninety (90)-day time limit, the option to purchase shall lapse. The closing of the purchase and sale of CCHP's Units to the Prospect Member shall be held at a mutually acceptable place on a mutually acceptable date not more than ninety (90) days after the date on which the Call Election Notice is received by CCHP; provided that such time period shall be extended if needed such that the closing occurs within forty-five (45) days following the

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

determination of the Appraised Fair Market Equity Value of the Company pursuant to Section 14.6 below. The Prospect Member shall make payment to CCHP for the Units being purchased by delivering immediately available funds to an account designated by CCHP in the full amount of the purchase price applicable to the Units. CCHP shall transfer to the Prospect Member all of the Units being sold, free and clear of all claims, liabilities, options, pledges or other encumbrances of any kind (other than those arising under this Agreement and applicable Law).

14.5 <u>CCHP Put Option</u>.

- (a) Within 90 days following either -- (i) the fifth (5th) anniversary of the date of this Agreement, or (ii) the occurrence either of the conditions set forth in Section 3.2(c) of this Agreement -- CCHP shall have the option to sell to the Prospect Member, and the Prospect Member shall have the obligation to purchase, all of the Units held by CCHP in exchange for a payment in cash of a purchase price equal to the Appraised Value of the Units (as per Section 14.6 below). The Prospect Member shall give the Company and CCHP written notice of the foreclosure referenced in Section 3.2(c) as soon as practicable, but in no event later than thirty (30) days after such event has occurred. The Prospect Member's failure to give such notice shall not affect CCHP's rights granted herein.
- (b) Within the 90-day period referenced in Section 14.5(a) above, CCHP shall give written notice to the Prospect Member and the Company of its election to exercise the option to sell all of its Units to the Prospect Member (the "Put Election Notice"). If CCHP fails to give a Put Election Notice within the applicable ninety (90)-day time limit, the option to sell shall lapse. The closing of the purchase and sale of CCHP's Units to the Prospect Member shall be held at a mutually acceptable place on a mutually acceptable date not more than ninety (90) days after the date on which the Put Election Notice is received by the Prospect Member; provided that such time period shall be extended if needed such that the closing occurs within forty-five (45) days following the determination of the Appraised Fair Market Equity Value of the Company pursuant to Section 14.6 below. The Prospect Member shall make payment to CCHP for the Units being purchased by delivering immediately available funds to an account designated by CCHP in the full amount of the purchase price applicable to the Units. CCHP shall transfer to the Prospect Member all of the Units being sold, free and clear of all claims, liabilities, options, pledges or other encumbrances of any kind (other than those arising under this Agreement and applicable Law).

14.6 Appraised Value.

- (a) For purposes of Section 14.4 and 14.5 above, the "Appraised Value of the Units" shall be the product determined by multiplying (i) the Appraised Fair Market Equity Value of the Company (hereinafter defined), times (ii) CCHP's Sharing Percentage. For purposes of this Agreement, the term "Appraised Fair Market Equity Value of the Company" shall mean the fair market value of the equity of the Company, as determined below.
- (b) The Prospect Member and CCHP shall negotiate in good faith with one another following the Call/Put Election Notice (pursuant to Section 14.4(b) or 14.5(b) above, as applicable) to determine the Appraised Fair Market Value of the Company. The Prospect Member and CCHP agree to use their best efforts to negotiate and agree upon the Appraised Fair

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

> Market Value of the Company. If the Prospect Member and CCHP reach an agreement as to the Appraised Fair Market Value of the Company, then the Appraised Fair Market Value of the Company shall be the amount determined by the Prospect Member and CCHP.

> Either party may notify the other party that it is initiating the Appraisal Process described below, or such other appraisal process upon which the parties may mutually agree in writing within ten (10) days of the date on which either party has initiated the appraisal process (the "Alternate Appraisal Process"). If either the Prospect Member or CCHP shall have initiated the Appraisal Process (and the parties shall not have agreed in writing to an Alternate Appraisal Process within ten (10) days), then the Prospect Member and CCHP shall each engage a "Qualified Appraiser" as defined below (collectively, the "Initial Appraisers", and individually, an "Initial Appraiser") within twenty (20) days after the date upon which the party received notice of the other party's intent to initiate the Appraisal Process (the "Initiation Date"). The Prospect Member and CCHP also shall engage jointly one additional Qualified Appraiser that is mutually acceptable to the parties (the "Third Appraiser", the Initial Appraisers and the Third Appraiser are referred to collectively as the "Appraisers"), If the parties cannot mutually agree upon the identity of the Third Appraiser within fifteen (15) days after the Initiation Date, the parties shall direct the Initial Appraisers to select and engage the Third Appraiser on behalf of the parties. Each of the Prospect Member and CCHP shall pay the fees and expenses of its respective Appraiser, and the fees and expenses of the Third Appraiser shall be shared equally by the Prospect Member and CCHP. For purposes of the Agreement, the term "Qualified Appraiser" shall mean an independent, third party, nationally recognized investment bank or MAI-certified appraiser who (i) has substantial experience in the valuation of health care entities comparable to the Company and (ii) has, within the twenty-four (24) month period preceding the date of the Election Notice, delivered appraisals and/or fairness opinions, on a going concern basis, in connection with at least three (3) other transactions involving the sales of hospitals. The Appraisers so selected shall each then conduct an appraisal to determine the Appraised Fair Market Equity Value of the Company (i) on a going concern basis, (ii) using valuation techniques then customary and accepted in the industry but without consideration of minority interest discounts, (iii) using performance information respecting the Facilities that is acceptable to the Prospect Member and CCHP and that has been supplied to each of the Appraisers, (iv) viewing the enterprise of the Company as a whole, (v) taking into account the future prospects of the Facilities, and (vi) assuming that the Company were to be sold on a stand-alone basis (and not as a part of a portfolio sale). Each Appraiser's determination of the Appraised Fair Market Equity Value of the Company (individually, a "Valuation" and collectively, the "Valuations") shall be expressed as a single value rather than a range of values. Each party shall cause the Initial Appraiser engaged by it to submit such Initial Appraiser's sealed Valuation to the other party within sixty (60) days of the Initiation Date, and both parties shall use their reasonable best efforts to cause the Third Appraiser to submit its sealed Valuation to both parties within such period. Once the Prospect Member and CCHP have received from all three Appraisers their respective Valuations, the Appraised Fair Market Equity Value of the Company shall be determined based upon the Valuations as follows:

if the three Valuations are within ten percent (10%) of one another (i.e., if each of the highest Valuation and the middle Valuation is no greater than 1.10 times the lowest Valuation); the Appraised Fair Market Equity Value of the Company shall be the average of all three Valuations;

32 2408704 v2

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

- (ii) if subsection (i) above is inapplicable and two Valuations are within ten percent (10%) of one another, (i.e., if the higher of such two Valuations is no greater than 1.10 times the lower of such two Valuations), the Appraised Fair Market Equity Value of the Company shall be the average of such two Valuations;
- (iii) if subsections (i) and (ii) above are inapplicable and the three Valuations are within twenty percent (20%) of one another (i.e., if each of the highest Valuation and the middle Valuation is no greater than 1.20 times the lowest Valuation), the Appraised Fair Market Equity Value of the Company shall be the average of all three Valuations;
- (iv) if subsections (i) through (iii) above are inapplicable and two Valuations are within twenty percent (20%) of one another (i.e., if the higher of such two Valuations is no greater than 1.20 times the lower of such two Valuations), the Appraised Fair Market Equity Value of the Company shall be the average of such two Valuations; and
- (v) if subsections (i) through (iv) above are inapplicable, the Appraised Fair Market Equity Value of the Company shall be the average of all three Valuations.

XV. DISSOLUTION.

- 15.1 <u>Causes</u>. Each Member expressly waives any right that it might otherwise have to dissolve the Company except as set forth in this Article XV. The Company shall be dissolved upon the first to occur of the following:
 - (a) The Approval of the Board of an instrument dissolving the Company;
 - (b) The dissolution of the Company by judicial decree; or
- (c) The Approval of the Board of the dissolution of the Company after having determined that a rule, ordinance, regulation, statute or government pronouncement has or may be enacted that would make any material aspect of this Agreement or the activities conducted by the Company unlawful or eliminate or substantially reduce, either directly or indirectly, the benefits that would accrue to the Members with respect to continuing the Company's business operations; provided, however, that the Members agree to first use their best efforts to restructure the Company in such a manner that will avoid the unlawful or adverse effect and, to the extent practicable, will preserve the existing financial and business relationships among them; and provided further that the foregoing shall not apply in the event CCHP's tax-exempt status is impacted (but rather in such event CCHP's sole remedy is exercising its rights under Section 14.5).
- 15.2 <u>Limitation</u>. Nothing contained in Section 15.1 is intended to grant to any Member the right to dissolve the Company at will (by retirement, resignation, withdrawal or otherwise), or to exonerate any Member from liability to the Company and the remaining Members if it dissolves the Company at will. Any dissolution at will of the Company shall be in contravention

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

of this Agreement for purposes of the Act. Dissolution of the Company under Section 15.1(c) shall not constitute a dissolution at will.

XVI. WINDING UP AND TERMINATION.

16.1 General. If the Company is dissolved and is not reconstituted, the Members who own at least eighty percent (80%) of the aggregate Members' Sharing Percentages shall select an independent third party (meaning, for these purposes, a person or persons other than Prospect, the Prospect Member, the Manager or any other Prospect Affiliate) to serve as liquidator or liquidating committee (herein referred to as the "Liquidator"). The Liquidator shall commence to wind up the affairs of the Company and to liquidate and sell the Company's assets, with an obligation to treat Members equally in proportion to their membership interest. The Liquidator shall have sufficient business expertise and competence to conduct the winding up and termination of the Company and, in the course thereof, to cause the Company to perform any contracts that the Company has or thereafter enters into. The Liquidator shall have full right and unlimited discretion to determine the time, manner and terms of any sale or sales of Company property under such liquidation, having due regard for the activity and condition of the relevant market and general financial and economic conditions. The Liquidator shall be entitled to receive such reasonable compensation for its services as shall be agreed upon by the Liquidator and those Members who own at least eighty percent (80%) of the aggregate Members' Sharing Percentages. The Liquidator may resign at any time by giving fifteen (15) days prior written notice and may be removed at any time, with or without cause, by written notice of Members who own at least eighty percent (80%) of the aggregate Members' Sharing Percentages. Upon the death, dissolution, removal or resignation of the Liquidator, a successor and substitute Liquidator (who shall have and succeed to all the rights, powers and duties of the original Liquidator) will, within thirty (30) days thereafter, be appointed by those Members who own at least eighty percent (80%) of the aggregate Members' Sharing Percentages, evidenced by written appointment and acceptance. The right to appoint a successor or substitute Liquidator in the manner provided herein shall be recurring, and continuing for so long as the functions and services of the Liquidator are authorized to continue under the provisions hereof, and every reference herein to the Liquidator will be deemed to refer also to any such successor or substitute Liquidator appointed in the manner herein provided. The Liquidator shall have and may exercise, without further authorization or consent of any of the parties hereto or their legal representatives or successors in interest, all of the powers conferred upon the Manager under the terms of this Agreement to the extent necessary or desirable in the good faith judgment of the Liquidator to perform its duties and, functions, The Liquidator shall not be liable to the Members except to the extent provided in the Act and shall, while acting in such capacity on behalf of the Company, be entitled to the indemnification rights set forth in Section 17.1 hereof.

16.2 Court Appointment of Liquidator. If, within ninety (90) days following the date of dissolution or other time provided in Section 16.1 hereof, a Liquidator or successor Liquidator has not been appointed in the manner provided therein, any interested party shall have the right to make application to any United States Federal District Judge (in his individual and not judicial capacity) for the District of Rhode Island for appointment of a Liquidator or successor Liquidator, and the Judge, acting as an individual and not in his judicial capacity, shall be fully authorized and empowered to appoint and designate a Liquidator or successor Liquidator who shall have all the powers, duties, rights and authority of the Liquidator herein provided.

2408704 y2 34

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

- 16.3 Liquidation. The Liquidator shall give all notices to creditors of the Company and shall make all publications required by the Act. In the course of winding up and terminating the business and affairs of the Company, the assets of the Company (other than cash) shall be sold or distributed in kind to the Members, in the reasonable discretion of the Liquidator, its liabilities and obligations to creditors, including any Members who made loans to the Company as provided in Section 4.5 hereof, and all expenses incurred in its liquidation shall be paid, and all resulting items of Company income, gain, loss or deduction shall be credited or charged to the Capital Accounts of the Members in accordance with Article V hereof. The fair market value of any assets of the Company distributed in kind to the Members shall be determined by an independent appraiser chosen by the Board of Directors. Any distribution in kind need not be made on a pro rata basis so long as the value of the assets and cash (if any) distributed to each Member is in compliance with this Article. All Company assets (except to the extent reserves have been established pursuant to Section 16.4 hereof) shall be distributed among all Members having positive Capital Account balances (as determined after giving effect to all adjustments attributable to allocations of items of profit and loss realized by the Company during the fiscal year in question (including items of profit and loss realized on the liquidation) and all adjustments attributable to contributions and distributions of money and property effected prior to such distribution), pro rata in accordance with such positive Capital Account balances. This distribution shall be made no later than the end of the Fiscal Year during which the Company is liquidated (or, if later, ninety (90) days after the date on which the Company is liquidated). Upon the completion of the liquidation of the Company and the distribution of all the Company assets, the Company shall terminate and the Liquidator shall have the authority to execute and record all documents required to effectuate the dissolution and termination of the Company. In the discretion of the Liquidator, a pro rata portion of the distributions that would otherwise be made to the Members may instead be distributed to a trust established for the benefit of the Members for the purposes of liquidating Company property, collecting amounts owed to the Company, and paying any contingent or unforeseen liabilities or obligations of the Company or of the Members arising out of or in connection with the, Company. The assets of any such trust shall be distributed to the Members from time to time, in the reasonable discretion of the Liquidator, in the same proportions as the amount distributed to such trust by the Company would otherwise have been distributed to the Members pursuant to this Agreement.
- 16.4 <u>Creation of Reserves</u>. After making payment or provision for payment of all debts and liabilities of the Company and all expenses of liquidation, the Liquidator may set up such cash reserves as the Liquidator may deem reasonably necessary for any contingent or unforeseen liabilities or obligations of the Company.
- 16.5 <u>Final Statement</u>. Within a reasonable time following the completion of the liquidation, the Liquidator shall supply to each of the Members a statement that sets forth the assets and the liabilities of the Company as of the date of complete liquidation; each Member's pro rata portion of distributions under Section 16.3 hereof, and the amount retained as reserves by the Liquidator under Section 16.4 hereof.

35

XVII. MISCELLANEOUS.

2408704 v2

17.1 Standard of Care; Indemnification.

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

- (a) The members of the Board of Directors, the Members and the Manager (the "Representatives") shall not be liable, responsible or accountable in damages to any Member or the Company for any act or omission on behalf of the Company performed or omitted by them in good faith and in a manner they reasonably believed to be in the best interests of the Company and, in the case of a criminal proceeding, if they had no reasonable cause to believe that the conduct was unlawful.
- (b) To the fullest extent permitted by the Act, the Company shall indemnify each Representative against reasonable expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees), judgments, taxes, penalties, fines (including any excise tax assessed with respect to an employee benefit plan) and amounts paid in settlement (collectively "Liability"), incurred by the Representative in connection with defending any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding (whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative, and whether formal or informal) to which the Representative is, or is threatened to be made, a party because they are or were a Representative, provided that (i) the Representative acted in good faith and in a manner reasonably believed by the Representative to be in the best interest of the Company; (ii) in the case of a criminal proceeding, the Representative had no reasonable cause to believe the conduct was unlawful; (iii) in connection with a proceeding brought by or in the right of the Company, the Representative was not adjudged liable to the Company; and (iv) the Representative was not adjudged liable in a proceeding charging improper personal benefit.
- (c) To the fullest extent authorized or permitted by the Act, the Company shall pay or reimburse reasonable expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees) incurred by a Representative who is a party to a proceeding in advance of final disposition of such proceeding if (i) the Representative furnishes the Company a written affirmation of its, his or her good faith belief that it, he or she has met the standard of conduct described in Section 17.1(b) hereof; (ii) the Representative furnishes the Company a written undertaking, executed personally or on the Representatives behalf, to repay the advance if it is ultimately determined that the Representative did not meet the standard of conduct and the Board reasonably believes such Representative would have the ability to repay such advance; and (iii) a determination is made that the facts then known to those making the determination would not preclude indemnification under the provisions of Section 17.1(b) hereof.
- (d) The indemnification against Liability and advancement of expenses provided by, or granted pursuant to, this Section 17.1 shall not be deemed exclusive of any other rights to which these seeking indemnification or advancement may be entitled under any agreement, action of Members or otherwise, both as to action in their official capacity and as to action in another capacity while holding such office of the Company, shall continue as to an entity or person who has ceased to be a Representative, and shall inure to the benefit of the successors, assigns, heirs, executors and administrators of such an entity or person.
- (e) Any repeal or modification of this Section 17.1 by the Members shall not adversely affect any right or protection of the Representatives under this Section 17.1 with respect to any act or omission occurring prior to the time of such repeal or modification.

36

17.2 Purchase Agreement Indemnification Obligations.

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

- (a) In the event that CCHP is required to pay the Company or Prospect an amount pursuant to the indemnification provisions of the Purchase Agreement (an "Unpaid Indemnification Amount"), and fails to pay all of such amount within thirty (30) days, then Prospect may, in its sole and absolute discretion, recoup or offset, as applicable, on a dollar-fordollar basis, all or a portion of the Unpaid Indemnification Amount in the following order of priority to the extent amounts are available in each such category: (x) by receiving distributions from the Company otherwise due to CCHP in respect of its Units (pursuant to the provisions of Section 17.2(b) below), (y) by reducing the Long-Term Capital Commitment, or (z) by treating such amount as an additional capital contribution by Prospect to the Company and adjusting the Prospect Member's and the Seller Members' respective Sharing Percentages (pursuant to the provisions of Section 17.2(c) below), or any combination of the foregoing, all pursuant to the terms of the Amended and Restated Agreement.
- (b) If and to the extent Prospect elects to receive distributions in respect of an Unpaid Indemnification Amount as provided for in clause (x) of Section 17.2(a) above, if the Unpaid Indemnification Amount is due to Prospect, the Company shall pay to Prospect all distributions due hereunder to CCHP until the Unpaid Indemnification Amount due to Prospect from CCHP has been fully satisfied; and (ii) if the Unpaid Indemnification Amount is due to the Company, the Company shall offset all distributions due hereunder to CCHP until the Unpaid Indemnification Amount due to the Company has been fully satisfied, and shall make a special distribution to Prospect equal to the Unpaid Indemnification Amount. In such an event, the distributions which would have otherwise been made to CCHP shall be treated as if they were actually made to CCHP and then paid by CCHP to Prospect or to the Company, as applicable.
- (c) If and to the extent Prospect elects to receive distributions in respect of an Unpaid Indemnification Amount as provided for in clause (z) of Section 17.2(a) above, the Unpaid Indemnification Amount (including interest thereon) shall be treated as an Additional Capital Contribution by Prospect to the Company pursuant to Section 4.2(e) above, and CCHP's and the Prospect Member's Sharing Percentage (and Units) shall be adjusted as per such provision, as if CCHP were a Non-Contributing Member (provided, however, that this provision shall not cause CCHP's Sharing Percentage to fall below 5%).
- 17.3 Notices. All notices given pursuant to this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be deemed effective when personally delivered or when placed in the United States mail, registered or certified with return receipt requested, when sent by nationally recognized overnight courier service, or when sent by prepaid telegram or facsimile followed by confirmatory letter. For purposes of notice, the addresses of the Members shall be as stated under their names on the attached Exhibit B; notices to the Company shall be sent to 825 Chalkstone Avenue, Providence, RI 02908, to the attention of the Chief Executive Officer, with a copy to the Prospect Member. Notwithstanding the foregoing, each Member shall have the right to change its address for notice hereunder to any other location by the giving of thirty (30) days' notice to the Manager in the manner set forth above.

17.4 Choice of Law and Dispute Resolution.

(a) <u>Choice of Law</u>. The parties agree that this Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the Laws of the State of Rhode Island, without giving effect

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

to any choice or conflict of law provision or rule thereof that would require the application of any other law.

- (b) <u>Dispute Resolution</u>. In the event that any dispute, controversy or claim arises among the parties, including any dispute, controversy or claim arising out of this Agreement or any other relevant document, or the breach, termination or invalidity thereof (a "Dispute"), the parties shall attempt in good faith to resolve such Dispute promptly by negotiation (including at least one in-person meeting) over a period of not less than thirty (30) days, commencing upon one party's delivery of a written notice of Dispute to the other parties.
- (i) If the Dispute has not been resolved by negotiation as provided above and such Dispute involves claims of One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000) or more, a party may submit the matter to a court of law or equity through the filing of a claim. The parties agree that, except as otherwise expressly provided in Section 17.4(b)(ii)(2) and Section 17.5 below, venue for any and all claims associated with a Dispute between the parties shall rest with the state courts of the State of Delaware; provided, however, that such court shall construe and apply the Laws of the State of Rhode Island as provided in Section 17.4(a) above.
- (ii) If the Dispute has not been resolved by negotiation as provided above and such Dispute involves claims of less than One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000), such Dispute shall be settled solely and finally pursuant to the following procedures:
- (1) Either party may submit the Dispute to non-binding mediation. Such mediation shall be conducted by JAMS by a neutral mediator, which shall be selected from a list of 10 potential candidates provided by JAMS' office in New York City (none of whom work or reside in Rhode Island or California, or any State contiguous to either of the foregoing). If complete agreement cannot be reached within 45 calendar days of submission to mediation, any remaining issues will be resolved by binding arbitration as provided below.
- If the Dispute has not been resolved by mediation as provided above, then either party may submit the Dispute to binding arbitration. Such arbitration shall be conducted by JAMS pursuant to its Comprehensive Arbitration Rules and Procedures, by one neutral arbitrator, which shall be selected from a list of 10 potential candidates provided by JAMS' office in New York City (none of whom work or reside in Rhode Island or California, or any State contiguous to either of the foregoing). Unless otherwise agreed by the parties, the arbitration shall be held in Providence, Rhode Island. In conducting such arbitration, the arbitrator shall be bound to adhere to the Laws of the State of Rhode Island, as well as the precedents established by decisions of the state courts of Rhode Island. The award made by the arbitrator shall be final and binding upon the parties thereto and the subject matter, and judgment upon the award rendered by the arbitrator may be entered by any court having jurisdiction thereof. The arbitrator shall not have the authority to award punitive or exemplary damages. The costs and fees of the arbitration shall be borne responsible for its own attorneys' fees; provided, however, that the prevailing party in any such arbitration shall be entitled to recover its reasonable attorneys' fees, expert witness fees, costs and expenses (including, without limitation arbitration fees) incurred in connection with the arbitration to the extent such recovery is permitted by the Law(s) governing the claim(s) asserted. Notwithstanding anything in this Section 17.4(b)(ii) to the contrary, either party shall be entitled to seek enforcement of the

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

arbitrator's final rulings, and to pursue injunctive relief, in a court of competent jurisdiction in the State of Rhode Island.

- IRREVOCABLY WAIVES ANY AND ALL RIGHTS IT MAY HAVE TO DEMAND THAT ANY ACTION, PROCEEDING OR COUNTERCLAIM ARISING OUT OF OR, IN ANY WAY RELATED TO THIS AGREEMENT OR THE RELATIONSHIPS OF THE PARTIES HERETO BE TRIED BY JURY OR A JUDGE. THIS WAIVER EXTENDS TO ANY AND ALL RIGHTS TO DEMAND A TRIAL BY JURY OR JUDGE ARISING FROM ANY SOURCE INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, THE CONSTITUTION OF THE UNITED STATES OR ANY STATE THEREIN, COMMON LAW OR ANY APPLICABLE STATUTE OR REGULATIONS. EACH PARTY HERETO ACKNOWLEDGES THAT IT IS KNOWINGLY AND VOLUNTARILY WAIVING ITS RIGHT TO DEMAND TRIAL BY JURY OR JUDGE.
- 17.5 Specific Performance. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, each party acknowledges and agrees that the non-breaching parties would be irreparably damaged if any of the provisions of this Agreement are not performed in accordance with their specific terms and that any breach of this Agreement by a party could not be adequately compensated in all cases by monetary damages alone. Accordingly, in addition to any other right or remedy to which the non-breaching parties may be entitled, at law or in equity, they shall be entitled to enforce any provision of this Agreement by seeking, from a court of competent jurisdiction in the State of Rhode Island, a decree of specific performance and temporary, preliminary and permanent injunctive relief to prevent breaches or threatened breaches of any of the provisions of this Agreement, without posting any bond or other undertaking.
- 17.6 <u>Successors and Assigns</u>. This Agreement shall be binding upon and shall inure to the benefit of the Members, and their respective heirs, legal representatives, successors and permitted assigns; provided, however, that nothing contained herein shall negate or diminish the restrictions set forth in Articles XIII or XIV hereof.
- 17.7 <u>Construction</u>. Every covenant, term, and provision of this Agreement shall be construed simply according to its fair meaning and not strictly for or against any Member. The failure by any party to specifically enforce any term or provision hereof or any rights of such party hereunder shall not be construed as the waiver by that party of its rights hereunder. The waiver by any party of a breach or violation of any provision of this Agreement shall not operate as, or be construed to be, a waiver of any subsequent breach of the same or other provision hereof.
 - 17.8 Time. Time is of the essence with respect to this Agreement.
- 17.9 <u>Waiver of Partition</u>. Notwithstanding any statute or principle of Law to the contrary, each Member hereby agrees that, during the term of the Company, it shall have no right (and hereby waives any right that it might otherwise have had) to cause any Company property to be partitioned and/or distributed in kind.

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

- 17.10 Entire Agreement. This Agreement, together with the Purchase Agreement, contain the entire agreement among the Members relating to the subject matter hereof, and all prior agreements relative hereto that are not contained herein are terminated.
- 17.11 Amendments. Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Section 17.11, amendments or modifications may be made to this Agreement only by setting forth such amendments or modifications in each document receiving Approval of the Board, and any alleged amendment or modification herein that is not so documented and approved shall not be effective as to any Member. The Manager may, without the approvals set forth in this Section 17.11, amend any provision of this Agreement and execute, swear to, acknowledge, deliver, file and record whatever documents may be required connection therewith to the extent necessary to reflect:
- (a) a change in the location of the principal place of business of the Company not inconsistent with the provisions of Section 2.3, or a change in the registered office or the registered agent of the Company;
- (b) admission of a Member into the Company or termination of any Member's interest in the Company in accordance with this Agreement;
- (c) qualification of the Company as a limited liability company under the Laws of any state or that is necessary or advisable in the opinion of the Manager to ensure that the Company will not be treated as an association taxable as a corporation for federal income tax purposes, provided, in either case, such action shall not adversely affect any Member; or
 - (d) a change that is required or contemplated by this Agreement.
- 17.12 <u>Severability</u>. This Agreement is intended to be performed in accordance with, and only to the extent permitted by, all applicable Law. If any provision of this Agreement or the application thereof to any Person or circumstance shall, for any reason and to any extent, be invalid or unenforceable, but the extent of such invalidity or unenforceability does not destroy the basis of the bargain among the Members as expressed herein, the remainder of this Agreement and the application of such provision to other Persons or circumstances shall not be affected thereby, but rather shall be enforced to the greatest extent permitted by Law.
- 17.13 <u>Gender and Number</u>. Whenever required by the context, as used in this Agreement, the singular number shall include the plural and the neuter shall include the masculine or feminine gender and vice versa.
 - 17.14 Exhibits. Each Exhibit to this Agreement is incorporated herein for all purposes.
- 17.15 <u>Additional Documents</u>. Each Member, upon the request of the Manager, agrees to perform all further acts and execute, acknowledge and deliver any documents that may be reasonably necessary, appropriate or desirable to carry out the provisions of this Agreement.
- 17.16 <u>Headings</u>. The section headings appearing in this Agreement are for convenience of reference only and are not intended, to any extent or for any purpose, to limit or define the text of any section.

40

2408704 v2

Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM Envelope: 2564109

Reviewer: Zoila C.

17.17 Counterpart. This Agreement may be executed in counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original but all of which shall constitute but one document.

[SIGNATURE PAGE FOLLOWS]

41

2408704 v2

Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM Envelope: 2564109

Reviewer: Zoila C.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Members have entered into this Agreement as of the date first written above.

CHARTERCARE HEALTH PARTNERS

By:
Name:
The same of the sa
Title:
PROSPECT EAST HOLDINGS, INC.
By:
Name: Sam Lee
Title: COO
PROSPECT CHARTERCARE, LLC
By:
Name: Sam Zee
Title: (COD

Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Members have entered into this Agreement as of the date first written above.

CHARTERCARE HEALTH PARTNERS

By: Persiler
Title: Yresilenit

PROSPECT EAST HOLDINGS, INC.

By:
Name:
Title:

PROSPECT CHARTERCARE, LLC

By: Frifile.

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

EXHIBIT A

TO

AMENDED & RESTATED LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY AGREEMENT OF PROSPECT CHARTERCARE, LLC

Allocations of Profit and Loss and Other Tax Matters

ARTICLE 1 DEFINITIONS

Section 1.1 <u>Definitions</u>. The following definitions shall be applicable in this <u>Exhibit A</u> and as used in the Agreement:

(a) Adjusted Capital Account Deficit.

"Adjusted Capital Account Deficit" shall mean with respect to any Member, the deficit balance, if any, in such Member's Section 704 Capital Account as of the end of any relevant fiscal year, after giving effect to the following adjustments:

- (i) credit to such Section 704 Capital Account any amount that such Member is obligated to restore to the Company under Section 1.704-1(b)(2)(ii)(c) of the Regulations, and any addition thereto pursuant to the next to last sentences of Sections 1.704-2(g)(1) and 1.704-2(i)(5) of the Regulations;
- (ii) debit to such Section 704 Capital Account the items described in Sections 1.704-1(b)(2)(ii)(d)(4), (5) and (6) of the Regulations:

This definition is intended to comply with the provisions of Sections 1.704-1(b)(2)(ii)(d) and 1.704-2 of the Regulations and shall be interpreted consistently with those provisions.

(b) Adjusted Net Income or Loss.

"Adjusted Net Income Or Loss" for any fiscal year (or portion thereof) shall mean the excess (or deficit) of (x) the Gross Income for such period (not including Gross Income (if any) allocated during such period pursuant to Sections 3.1(a), 3.1(b) and 3.1(c) hereof) over (y) the Deductible Expenses for such period (not including Deductible Expenses (if any) allocated during such period pursuant to Sections 3.1(d) and 3.1(e) hereof) with the following modifications:

(i) Any item of Company profit that is exempt from federal income tax and not otherwise taken into account in computing Adjusted Net Income or Loss pursuant to this Section 1.1(b) shall be treated as additional Gross Income and, if not otherwise allocated pursuant to Section 3.1(a), 3.1(b) or 3.1(c) hereof, added to the amount otherwise calculated as Adjusted Net Income or Loss under Section 1.1(b); and

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

(ii) Any Company expenditure that is described in Section 705(a)(2)(B) of the Code (relating to Company expenditures that are not deductible for federal income tax purposes in computing taxable income and not properly chargeable to capital), or treated as so described pursuant to Section 1.704-1(b)(2)(iv)(i) of the Regulations, and not otherwise taken into account in computing Adjusted Net Income Or Loss pursuant to this Section 1.1(b) shall be treated as an additional Deductible Expense and, if not otherwise allocated pursuant to Section 3.1(d) or 3.1(e) hereof; subtracted from the amount Otherwise calculated as Adjusted Net Income Or Loss under this Section 1.1(b).

(c) Agreed Value.

"Agreed Value" of any property contributed to the capital of the Company shall mean the fair market value of such property at the time of contribution determined without regard to the amount of liabilities to which such property is subject (as agreed to in writing by the Members without regard to Section 7701(g) of the Code).

(d) Book Basis.

The initial "Book Basis" of any Company property shall be equal to the Company's initial adjusted tax basis in such property; provided, however, that the initial "Book Basis" of any Company property contributed to the capital of the Company shall be equal to the Agreed Value of such property. Effective immediately after giving effect to the allocations of profit and loss, as computed for book purposes, for each fiscal year under Section 3.1 hereof, the Book Basis of each Company property shall be adjusted downward by the amount of Book Depreciation allowable to the Company for such Fiscal Year with respect to such property. In addition, effective immediately prior to any Revaluation Event, the Book Basis of each Company property shall be further adjusted upward or downward, as necessary, so as to equal the fair market value of such property at the time of such Revaluation Event (as agreed to in writing by the Members taking Section 7701(g) of the Code into account (i.e., such value shall not be agreed to be less than the amount of Nonrecourse Liabilities to which such property is subject)).

(e) Book Depreciation.

The amount of "Book Depreciation" allowable to the Company for any fiscal year with respect to any Company property shall be equal to the product of (1) the amount of Tax Depreciation allowable to the Company, for such year with respect to such property, multiplied by (2) a fraction, the numerator of which is the property's Book Basis as of the beginning of such year (or the date of acquisition if the Property is acquired during such year) and the denominator of which is the property's adjusted tax basis as of the beginning of such year (or the date of acquisition if the property is acquired during such year). If the denominator of the fraction described in clause (2) above is equal to zero, the amount of "Book Depreciation" allowable to the Company for any Fiscal Year with respect to the Company property in question shall be determined under any reasonable method selected by the Manager.

(f) Book Gain Or Loss.

"Book Gain Or Loss" realized by the Company in connection with the disposition

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

of any Company property shall mean the excess (or deficit) of (1) the amount realized by the Company in connection with such disposition (as determined under Section 1001 of the Code) over (2) the Book Basis of such property at the time of the disposition.

(g) <u>Book/Tax Disparity Property</u>.

"Book/Tax Disparity Property" shall mean any Company property that has a Book Basis which is different from its adjusted tax basis to the Company. Thus, any property that is contributed to the capital of the Company by a Member shall be a "Book/Tax Disparity Property" if its Agreed Value is not equal to the Company's initial tax basis in the property. In addition, once the Book Basis of a Company property is adjusted in connection with a Revaluation Event to an amount other than its adjusted tax basis to the Company, the property shall thereafter be a "Book/Tax Disparity Property."

(h) Capital Transaction.

"Capital Transaction" shall mean (1) any transaction pursuant to which the Company borrows funds, all or part; of the Company's properties are sold, condemned, exchanged, abandoned or otherwise disposed of, insurance proceeds or other damages are recovered by the Company or (2) any other transaction which, in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles; is considered capital in nature (including, without limitation, any transaction that is entered into in connection with,, or results in, the Liquidation of the Company).

(i) Company Minimum Gain.

"Company Minimum Gain" shall mean the amount of Company "minimum gain" that is computed strictly in accordance with the principles of Section 1.704-2(d)(1) of the Regulations, A Member's share of such "Company Minimum Gain" shall be calculated in accordance with the provisions of Section 1.704-1(g) of the Regulations.

(i) Deductible Expenses.

"Deductible Expenses" for any fiscal year (or portion thereof) shall mean all items, as calculated for book purposes, which are allowable as deductions to the Company for such period under Federal income tax accounting principles (including Book Depreciation, but excluding any expense or deduction attributable to a Capital Transaction).

(k) <u>Economic Risk Of Loss</u>.

"Economic Risk Of Loss" borne by any Member for any Company liability shall mean the aggregate amount of economic risk of loss that such Member and all Related Persons to such Member are treated as bearing with respect to such liability pursuant to Section 1.752-2 of the Regulations.

(l) Gross Income.

"Gross Income" for any Fiscal Year (or portion thereof) shall mean the gross

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

income derived by the Company from all sources (other than from capital contributions and loans to the Company and other than from a Capital Transaction) during such period, as calculated for book purposes in accordance with Federal income tax accounting principles.

(m) Liquidation.

"Liquidation" of a Member's Units or other interest in, the Company shall mean and be deemed to occur upon the earlier of (1) the date upon which the Company is terminated under Section 708(b)(1) of the Code, (2) the date upon which the Company ceases to be a going concern (even though it may continue in existence for the limited purpose of winding up its affairs, paying its debts arid distributing any remaining Company properties to the Members) or (3) the date upon which there is a liquidation of the Member's Units or other interest in the Company (but the Company is not terminated) under Section 1.761-1(d) of the Regulations. "Liquidation" of the Company shall mean and be deemed to occur upon the earlier of (a) the date upon which the Company is terminated under Section 708(b)(1) of the Code or (b) the date upon which the Company ceases to be a going concern (even though it may continue in existence for the limited purpose of winding up its affairs, paying its debts and distributing any remaining Company properties to the Members).

(n) Member Nonrecourse Debt Minimum Gain.

"Member Nonrecourse Debt Minimum Gain" shall mean an amount, with, respect to each Member Nonrecourse Debt, equal to the Company Minimum Gain that would result, if such Member Nonrecourse Debt were treated as a Nonrecourse Liability, determined in accordance with Section 1.704-2(i) of the Regulations.

(o) Member Nonrecourse Debt.

"Member Nonrecourse Debt" shall mean any Company liability that is treated as a "partner nonrecourse debt" under Section 1.704-2(b)(4) of the Regulations.

(p) Member Nonrecourse Deductions.

"Member Nonrecourse Deductions" shall mean any and all items of Book Depreciation and other Deductible Expenses that are treated as "partner nonrecourse deductions" under Section 1.704-2(i)(2) of the Regulations

(q) Nonrecourse Deductions.

"Nonrecourse Deductions" shall mean any and all items of Book Depreciation and other Deductible Expenses that are treated as "nonrecourse deductions" under Section 1.704-2(c) of the Regulations.

(r) Nonrecourse Liability.

"Nonrecourse" Liability" shall mean any Company liability treated as a "nonrecourse liability" under Section 1.704-2(b)(3) of the Regulations. Subject to the foregoing sentence, "Nonrecourse Liability" shall mean any Company liability (or portion thereof) for

Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

which no Member bears the Economic Risk Of Loss.

(s) Recourse Debt.

"Recourse Debt" shall mean any Company liability (or portion thereof) that is neither a Nonrecourse Liability nor a Member Nonrecourse Debt.

(t) <u>Related Person</u>.

"Related Person" shall mean, as to any Member, any person who is related to such Member (within the meaning of Section 1.752-4(b) of the Regulations).

(u) Revaluation Event.

"Revaluation Event" shall mean any of the following occurrences: (1) the contribution of money or other property (other than a de minimis amount) by a new or existing Member to the capital of the Company as consideration for the issuance of additional Units or other interest in the Company; (2) the distribution of money or other property (other than a de minimis amount) by the Company to a retiring or continuing Member as consideration for Units or other interest in the Company; or (3) the liquidation of the Company within the meaning of Section 1.704-1(b)(2)(ii)(g) of the Regulations (other than pursuant to Section 708(b)(1)(B) of the Code); provided, however, under no circumstances shall the issuance of Units pursuant to Section 13.3 of the Agreement constitute a Revaluation Event; and provided further, that the occurrence of an event described in clause (1) or (2) above shall not constitute Revaluation Event if the Board of Directors reasonably determines that it is not necessary to adjust the Book Bases of the Company's assets or the Members' Capital Accounts in connection with the occurrence of any such event.

(v) Section 704 Capital Account.

"Section 704 Capital Account" shall have the meaning assigned to such term in Article 2 of this Exhibit A.

(w) Tax Depreciation.

"Tax Depreciation" for any Fiscal Year shall mean the amount of depreciation, cost recovery or other amortization deductions allowable to the Company for Federal income tax purposes for such year.

(x) <u>Tax Items</u>.

"Tax Items" shall mean, with respect to any property, all items of profit and less (including Tax Depreciation) recognized by or allowable to the Company with respect to such property, as computed for Federal income tax purposes.

(y) Unrealized Book Gain Or Loss.

"Unrealized Book Gain Or Loss" with respect to any Company property shall

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

mean the excess (or deficit) of (1) the fair market value of such property (as agreed to in writing by the Members taking Section 7701(g) of the Code into account (i.e., such value shall not be agreed to be less than the amount of Nonrecourse Liabilities to which such property is subject)), over (2) the Book Basis of each property.

ARTICLE 2 SECTION 704 CAPITAL ACCOUNTS

A "Section 704 Capital Account" (herein so called) shall be determined and maintained for each Member throughout the full term of the Agreement in accordance with Article IV of the Agreement.

ARTICLE 3 ALLOCATIONS OF PROFIT AND LOSS

Section 3.1 Allocation of Book Items.

Subject to the provisions of Section 3.3 of this <u>Exhibit A</u>, all items of profit and loss realized by the Company during each fiscal year shall be allocated among the Members (after giving effect to all adjustments attributable to all contributions and distributions of money and property effected during such year) in the manner prescribed in this Section 3.1.

- Pursuant to Section 1.704-2(f) of the Regulations (relating to minimum gain chargebacks), if there is a net decrease in Company Minimum Gain for such year (or if there was a net decrease in Company Minimum Gain for a prior fiscal year and the Company did not have sufficient amounts of Gross Income and Book Gain during prior years to allocate among the Members under this Section 3.1(a)), then items of Gross Income and Book Gain shall be allocated, before any other allocation is made pursuant to the succeeding provisions of this Section 3.1 for such year, to each Member in an amount equal to such Member's share of the net decrease in such Company Minimum Gain.
- Pursuant to Section 1.704-2(i)(4) of the Regulations (relating to minimum gain chargebacks), if there is a net decrease in Member Nonrecourse Debt Minimum Gain with respect to a Member Nonrecourse Debt for such year (or if there was a net decrease in such Member Nonrecourse Debt Minimum Gain for a prior fiscal year and the Company did not have sufficient amounts of Gross' Income and Book Gain during prior years to allocate among the Members under this Section 3.1(b)), then items of Gross Income and Book Gain shall be allocated, before any other allocation is made pursuant to the succeeding provisions of this Section 3.1 for such year, to each Member with a share of such Member Nonrecourse Debt Minimum Gain as of the first day of such year in an amount equal to' such Member's share of the net decrease in such Member Nonrecourse Debt Minimum Gain.
- Pursuant to Section 1.704-1(b)(2)(ii)(d) of the Regulations (relating to "qualified income offsets"), if a transaction described in Section 1.704-

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

1(b)(2)(ii)(d)(4), (5) and (6) of the Regulations occurs unexpectedly, items of Company income and gain shall be allocated, before any other allocation is made pursuant to the succeeding provisions of this Section 3.1 for such year, among each Member with an Adjusted Capital Account Deficit in an amount and manner sufficient to eliminate, to the extent required by the Regulations, the Adjusted Capital Account Deficit of such Member as quickly as possible, provided that an allocation pursuant to this Section 3.1(c) shall be made only if, and to the extent that such Member would have an Adjusted Capital Account Deficit after all other allocations provided for in this Article 3 have been tentatively made as if this Section 3.1(c) were not in this Exhibit A.

- All Member Nonrecourse Deductions attributable to a Member Nonrecourse Debt shall be allocated among the Members bearing the Economic Risk Of Loss for such debt; provided, however, that if more than one Member bears the Economic Risk Of Loss for such debt, the Member Nonrecourse Deductions attributable to such debt shall be allocated to and among such Members, pro rata in the same proportion that their Economic Risks Of Loss bear to one another.
- All Nonrecourse Deductions shall be allocated among the Members, pro rata in accordance with their respective Sharing Percentages.
- Any Adjusted Net Income realized by the Company for such year and, except as provided in Section 3.1(h) hereof, any Book Gain derived from a Capital Transaction occurring during such year and not allocated pursuant to Sections 3.1(a), 3.1(b), 3.1(c), 3.1(d), and 3.1(e) hereof, shall be allocated among the Members, as necessary, so as to cause the balances in their respective Section 704 Capital Accounts to be in the same ratio to one another as are their Sharing Percentages, with all remaining amounts of Adjusted Net Income and Book Loss to be allocated to the Members, pro rata in accordance with their respective Sharing Percentages.
- Any Adjusted Net Loss realized by the Company for such year and, except as provided in Section 3.1(h) hereof, any Book Loss derived from a Capital Transaction occurring during such year and not allocated pursuant to Sections 3.1(a), 3.1(b), 3.1(c), 3.1(d), and 3.1(e) hereof shall be allocated among the Members, as necessary, so as to cause the balances in their respective Section 704 Capital Accounts to be in the same ratio to one another as are their Sharing Percentages, with all remaining amounts of Adjusted Net Loss and Book Loss to be allocated to the Members pro rata in accordance with their respective Sharing Percentages.
- Book Gain Or Loss derived from a Capital Transaction that is entered into in connection with, or results in, the Liquidation of the Company shall be allocated among the Members as follows in the following order of priority (after giving effect to all adjustments attributable to allocations of items of Company profit and loss made pursuant to the preceding provisions of this Section 3.1 for such year and after giving effect to all adjustments attributable to contributions and distributions

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

or money and property effected prior to such determination).

- Book Gain remaining after the allocations provided for in Sections 3.1(a), 3.1(b) and 3.1(c) hereof shall be allocated as follows and in the following order of priority:
- (A) First: Book Gain equal to the deficit balance (if any) in each Member's Capital Account shall be allocated to such Member;
- (B) Second: An amount of Book Gain shall be allocated next among the Members to the least extent necessary to cause their positive Section 704 Capital Account balances to equal their respective Sharing Percentages; and
- (C) Third: All remaining amounts of Book Gain shall be allocated among the Members pro rata in accordance with their respective Sharing Percentages.
 - Book Loss (if any) shall he allocated as follows and in the following order of priority:
- (A) First: Book Loss shall be allocated to the Members to the least extent necessary to cause the positive balances in their Section 704 Capital Accounts to be in the same proportion to one another as are their respective Sharing Percentages.
- (B) Second: All remaining amounts of Book Loss shall be allocated among the Members pro rata in accordance with their respective Sharing Percentages.
 - For purposes of determining the nature (as ordinary or capital) of any Company profit allocated among the Members for Federal income tax purposes pursuant to this Section 3.1, the portion of such profit required to be recognized as ordinary income pursuant to Sections 1245 and/or 1250 of the Code shall be deemed to be allocated among the Members in the same proportion that they were allocated and they claimed the Book Depreciation deductions, or basis reductions, directly or indirectly giving rise to such treatment under Sections 1245 and/or 1250 of the Code.
 - The parties intend that the foregoing allocation provisions of this Section 3.1 shall produce Section 704 Capital Account balances of the Members that will permit liquidating distributions that are made in accordance with final Capital Account balances under Section 16.3 of the Agreement to be made to the Members pro rata in accordance with their respective Sharing Percentages. To the extent that the allocation provisions of this Section 3.1 would fail to cause the Members' final Capital Account balances to be in such ratio, (i) such provisions shall be amended by the Members if and to the extent necessary to produce such result and (ii) taxable income and taxable loss of the Company for prior open years (or items of Gross income and Deductible Expenses of the Company for such years) shall be reallocated among the Members to the extent it is not possible to achieve such result with allocations of items of income (including Gross Income) and Deductible

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

Expenses for the current year and future years. This Section 3.1(l) shall control notwithstanding any reallocation or adjustment of taxable income, taxable loss, or items thereof by the Internal Revenue Service or any other taxing authority.

Section 3.2 Allocation of Tax Items.

- (z) Except as otherwise provided in the succeeding provisions of this Section 3.2, each Tax Item shall be allocated among the Members in the same manner as each correlative item of profit or loss, as calculated for book purposes, is allocated pursuant to the provisions of Section 3.1 hereof.
- Book/Tax Disparity Property owned by the Company are required to be allocated among the Members in the same manner as under Section 704(c) of the Code (as specified in Sections 1.704-1(b)(2)(iv)(f) and 1.704-1(b)(2)(iv)(g) of the Regulations) and that the principles of Section 704(c) of the Code require that such Tax Items must be shared among the Members so as to take account of the variation between, the adjusted tax basis and Book Basis of each such Book/Tax Disparity Property. Thus, notwithstanding anything in Sections 3.1 or 3.2(a) to the contrary, the Members' distributive shares of Tax Items in respect of each Book/Tax Disparity Property shall be separately determined and allocated among the Members in accordance with the principles of Section 704(c) of the Code. For purposes of making tax allocations pursuant to Section 704(c) of the Code (including allocations pursuant to Section 1.704-1(b)(2)(iv)(f) if a Revaluation Event occurs) the Manager shall determine the method or methods to be used by the Company.
- Section 3.3 Allocations Of Profit And Loss And Distributions In Respect Of Interests Transferred.
- (bb) If any Unit or other interest in the Company is transferred, or is increased or decreased by reason of the admission of a new Member or otherwise, during any Fiscal Year, each item of Adjusted Net Income Or Loss, Book Gain Or Loss and other Company profit and loss for such year shall be divided and allocated among the Members in question by taking account of their varying interests in the Company during such year on a daily, monthly or other basis, as determined by the Manager using any permissible method under Section 706 of the Code and the Regulations thereunder,
- (cc) Distributions of Company in respect of a Unit or other interest in the Company shall be made only to the persons or entities who, according to the Company's books and records, are the holders of record of the Units or other interests in the Company in respect of which such distributions are made on the actual date of distribution. Neither the Company nor the Manager shall incur any liability for making distributions it accordance with the provisions of the preceding sentence, whether or not the Company or the Manager has knowledge or notice of any transfer or purported transfer of ownership of any Unit or other interest in the Company.
- (dd) Notwithstanding any provision above to the contrary, Book Gain Or Loss (and taxable gain or loss to the extent permitted by the Code and Regulations) realized in connection with a sale or other disposition of any Company properties shall be allocated solely

Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM Envelope: 2564109

Reviewer: Zoila C.

among the parties owning Units or other interests in the Company as of the date such sale or other disposition occurs.

Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

EXHIBIT B

AMENDED & RESTATED LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY AGREEMENT OF PROSPECT CHARTERCARE, LLC

Capital Accounts, Units and Sharing Percentages

NAME OF MEMBER	INITIAL CAPITAL _ACCOUNT	INITIAL UNITS	INITIAL SHARING PERCENTAGE	ADJUSTED CAPITAL CONTRIBUTION*
CharterCARE Health Partner 825 Chalkstone Avenue Providence, Rhode Island 02	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	16,760	15%	\$16.76M
Prospect East Holdings, Inc. 10780 Santa Monica Bouleve Suite 400 Los Angeles, California 9002		95,000	85%	\$95.00M*

^{*} Assumes full funding of Long-Term Capital Commitment

Case Number: PC-2019-3654 Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

EXHIBIT C TO

AMENDED & RESTATED LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY AGREEMENT OF PROSPECT CHARTERCARE, LLC

Conflicts of Interest Policy

(as per Section 3.4)

Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

CharterCARE H	ealth Partners	Title:		Number.
Policy & Procedure				4.1
		2		Source:
Coverage: All Designated Persons as Defined in This Policy				Board of Trustees
		Feb. state	Charter CARE	
		HEAL		
·		Conflic	t of Interest	
		Disclo	sure Policy	
Date Issued:	Date Effective:	Supersedes:	Distribution:	
09/08/2011	09/08/2011	01/08/2009	Designated Persons	Page 1 of 9

I. POLICY ADOPTION

CharterCARE Health Partners including its affiliates (the "Corporation"), is committed to pursuing its mission and to conducting its affairs in accordance with high professional and ethical standards which include the avoidance of detrimental conflicts of interest. The Corporation believes that avoiding such conflicts is imperative in preserving the public's trust. Persons who agree to serve the Corporation should not use their position for personal gain, or to expose the Corporation to potential harm as a result of conflict of interest.

This Conflict of Interest Policy (the "Policy") is adopted for the Corporation in order better to assure: (i) compliance with the provisions of the Bylaws of the Corporation (the "Bylaws") that pertain to Conflict of Interest and Competitor Relationships; (ii) a uniform conflict of interest policy for Designated Persons (as defined below) and (iii) effective communication and decision making regarding potential conflicts of interest. This Policy is intended to supplement, but not replace, any applicable federal or state laws governing conflicts of interest applicable to nonprofit and charitable corporations or the fiduciary duties of corporate officers and trustees.

The Policy applies to Designated Persons as defined below and deliberations by the Board of Trustees and its committees or sub-committees, the Medical Executive Committee and its committees or subcommittees, and any other committee or task force that the Board or Finance Audit, Compliance Committee shall designate from time to time.

II. GENERAL PRINCIPLES.

Any Designated Person has an obligation to: (i) protect decisions involving the Corporation against conflicts of interest; (ii) maintain the confidentiality of information obtained through service to the Corporation; (iii) assure that the Corporation acts for the benefit of the community as a whole rather than for the private benefit of a Designated Person; and (iv) fully disclose any personal business opportunities that are competitive with the Corporation or in which the Corporation would have an interest. In the furtherance of these obligations all Designated Persons shall exercise the utmost good faith in all transactions touching upon their duties to the Corporation or its property. In their dealings with and on behalf of the Corporation, they shall be held to a strict standard of honest and fair dealing. Designated Persons shall scrupulously avoid any conflict between their individual interests and the interests of the Corporation in any and all actions taken by them. They shall disclose any interests or activities in which they are involved or become involved, directly or indirectly, that could conflict with the interests or activities of the Corporation and shall obtain approval prior to commencing, continuing, or consummating any activity or transaction which raises a possible conflict of interest. Designated Persons are also obliged to disclose any potential conflict of interest arising from the interests and activities of their Immediate Family, as hereinafter defined.

Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

CharterCARE Health Partners	Date Effective:		Number:	1
Policy & Procedure	09/08/2011	Page 2 of 9	4.1	l

Failure to comply with this Policy may disqualify a person from serving as a Designated Person or, if already serving as a Designated Person, may, if the Designated Person Is an employee of the Corporation, result in disciplinary action up to and including dismissal, subject to the terms of any applicable employment or collective bargaining agreement or, in the case of a Designated Person who is a member, either in an elected or ex officio capacity, of the Board of Trustees of the Corporation (a "Trustee," the "Board"), the Trustee shall be deemed to have resigned.

III. DEFINITIONS

- A. "Designated Persons" shall include the following:
 - Members of the Board of Trustees of the Corporation;
 - Members of administration, senior management, directors, and managers of the Corporation;
 - Chief and/or President of the Medical Staff, Medical Executive Committee, Medical Staff Departmental Chairmen, Divisional Chiefs, other physicians serving as elected officers or in Medical Staff leadership positions who have the ability to influence the use of Corporation resources;
 - Members of the Medical Staff holding a medical administrative position with the Corporation or engaged by the Corporation for compensation to render professional services;
 - Physicians with the authority to select or influence the purchase of costly implant devices and/or supplies, as recommended by senior management and/or the Board or Board-delegated Committee;
 - Members of the Pharmacy and Therapeutics Committee, Value Analysis Team, and Materials Management Department with the authority to purchase, to select or to influence the purchase of goods or services on behalf of the Corporation,; and
 - 7. Any other person(s) and/or staff member(s) whom the Board or Board-delegated Committee may from time to time designate.
- B. "Business Entity" means any publicly or privately held corporation, partnership, sole proprietorship, firm, franchise association, organization, holding company, joint stock company, receivership, business or real estate trust or any other legal entity organized on a for-profit basis or not-for-profit basis, but excluding the Corporation.
- C. "Compensation" means anything of value whether in the form of salary, honoraria, forgiveness of debt, gifts, interest in real or personal property, rent or any other form of compensation in cash or in kind.
- D. "Entity" shall mean any corporation, individual, partnership or other business entity.
- E. "Financial Interest" includes without limitation: (1) an ownership or investment interest, (2) a compensation arrangement; or (3) a potential ownership or investment interest or a compensation arrangement with any entity or individual with which the Corporation is negotiating a transaction or arrangement. Financial Interests may be through an ownership or investment interest, or compensation arrangement, and may be held directly or indirectly, for example through an Immediate Family Member or other intermediate entity.

Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

CharterCARE Health Partners	Date Effective:		Number:	
Policy & Procedure	09/08/2011	Page 3 of 9	4.1	

An "ownership or investment interest" may be through equity, debt or other means, e.g., a right of first refusal, but shall not include (i) a combined direct and indirect interest that, when aggregated for the Designated Person and his/her Immediate Family Members, (a) does not exceed a fair market value of \$10,000, and (b) does not exceed five percent (5%) of the outstanding shares of voting stock and/or bonds of a publicly traded company; or (ii) any interest in a mutual fund, pensions or other investments over which the person has no control.

"Compensation" includes direct and indirect remuneration that, when aggregated for the Designated Person and his/her Immediate Family Members, does not exceed a fair market value of \$10,000 per year, except with respect to gifts, entertainment or other material benefits in which case the applicable annual limit is \$250 in the aggregate. Compensation includes without limitation, consulting or employment; gifts, entertainment or other material benefits; royalties or licensing fees, copyrights (whether actual or by contractual right).

A Financial Interest is not necessarily a conflict of interest. Under this Policy a Designated Person who has a Financial Interest has a conflict of interest only based on the criteria and procedures set forth in this Policy.

- F. "Immediate Family" of a Designated Person means spouse, ancestors, brothers and sisters (whether whole or half blood), children (whether natural or adopted), grandchildren, great-grandchildren, and spouses of brothers, sisters, children, grandchildren, and great-grandchildren.
- G. "Medical Staff" means the Medical Staff of any health care facility owned or operated by the Corporation which, for purposes of this Policy, shall include House Staff.
- H. "Related Party" means any Business Entity:
 - in which a Designated Person or his/her Immediate Family has an Ownership Interest;
 - 2, from which the Designated Person or his/her Immediate Family derives compensation or a consulting fee;
 - in which a Designated Person or his/her Immediate Family serves as an officer or director; or
 - 4. from which a Designated Person or his/her Immediate Family otherwise has a financial interest or directly or indirectly receives financial benefits.
- "Staff Member" means (1) part-time or full-time members of the Medical Staff; (2) other part-time or full-time employees of the Corporation; (3) consultants to the Corporation and (4) members of any Committee of the Corporation, whether designated by senior management or by the Board, who are in a position to influence patient outcomes or business relationships, including without limitation purchasing/contracting decisions, as determined by the Board or Board-delegated Committee.
- J. "Interested Person" shall mean any Designated Person or member of a Committee or Sub-Committee with Board delegated powers, who has a direct or indirect financial interest.
- K. "Consultant, Consulting" shall mean the performing of any service as an independent contractor for which any form of remuneration is received. This includes the rendering of advice, providing technical expertise, serving as a speaker or lecturer or evaluating existing or proposed products, etc.

Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

CharterCARE Health Partners	Date Effective:		Number:
Policy & Procedure	09/08/2011	Page 4 of 9	4.1

L. "Organization Doing or Seeking to Do Business with the Corporation" shall mean any present or potential supplier of products and/or services and will include manufacturers, distributors, purchasing-related organizations or alliances, consulting or accounting firms, employment or travel agencies or any other entity which may be remunerated by the Corporation as a result of a service which it may perform for any of them.

IV. PERMITTED INTERESTED TRANSACTIONS

- A. The Corporation may purchase goods or services from or otherwise contract with an Entity in which a Designated Person has a direct or indirect financial interest (a "Designated Person-affiliated entity") provided that a majority of the non-interested Trustees or committee members have determined that:
 - The terms of the transaction are fair and reasonable and competitive with what the Corporation could receive from a non-Designated Person-affiliated entity using reasonable efforts;
 - The transaction is otherwise in the best interest of the Corporation;
 - The nature of the Designated Person's involvement in the Designated Personaffiliated entity has been fully disclosed in accordance with this Policy; and
 - The interested Designated Person has not voted on the transaction at any meeting held to act on the transaction.
- B. A Designated Person may take advantage of a personal business opportunity that may be of interest to, competitive with, or impact the interests of, the Corporation if:
 - The Designated Person has fully disclosed the opportunity in accordance with this Policy;
 - The opportunity has not arisen out of any impermissible use of confidential or proprietary information of the Corporation;
 - 3. A majority of the non-interested Trustees or committee members have determined that the Corporation has no present interest in availing itself of the opportunity and that the Designated Person may take advantage of the opportunity.

V. POTENTIAL CONFLICTS

A conflict of interest exists in any instance in which a Designated Person's personal activities or interests conflict with the activities or interests of the Corporation. Although it is impossible to list every circumstance giving rise to a possible conflict of interest, the following will serve as examples of the types of activities which might give rise to such a conflict and which should be reported in a detailed and timely fashion to the President of the Corporation (the "President") or the President's designee or, with respect to Trustees, the Chairman of the Board (the "Chairman") or the Chairman's designee.

Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

CharterCARE Health Partners	Date Effective:		Number:	
Policy & Procedure	09/08/2011	Page 5 of 9	4.1	

A. OTHER HEALTHCARE AFFILIATIONS

To serve as a volunteer or paid trustee, director, officer, partner, employee, consultant, agent, or advisor of or to any hospital, medical clinic or healthcare facility or organization not affiliated with the Corporation.

B. OUTSIDE INTERESTS AND OPPORTUNITIES

- To hold, directly or indirectly, a financial interest in any outside company, organization
 or concern which the Designated Person has reason to believe makes payments to or
 receives payments from the Corporation (whether on account of goods, loans or other
 transactions), or which provides services in competition with the Corporation.
- To compete, directly or indirectly, with the Corporation in the purchase or sale of property or any property right, interest or service.
- To accept or take advantage of a business opportunity that the Designated Person knows or has reason to know may be of interest to or competitive with the Corporation.

C. OUTSIDE ACTIVITIES

- 1. To render directorial, managerial, or consultative services to, or to engage in any material financial transaction with, any person or concern which does business with, or competes with the Corporation.
- To render other services in competition with, or to the disadvantage of, the Corporation.

D. GIFTS AND ENTERTAINMENT

To accept a gift, entertainment, or other material benefit from any individual or Organization Doing or Socking to Do Business with the Corporation or is a competitor of the Corporation, under circumstances from which it might be reasonably inferred that such gift, entertainment, or other material benefit was intended to influence or possibly would influence the Designated Person in the performance of his or her duties for the Corporation, except that, in accordance with Section III.E of this Policy, the acceptance of gifts, entertainment and other material benefits of value less than \$250 in the annual aggregate shall not be construed as creating a Financial Interest.

E. INSIDE INFORMATION

To disclose or use Information relating to the Corporation's business, including but not limited to methods of operation and research and product development, for personal profit or advantage, or to divulge confidential information in advance of official authorization of its release.

Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

CharterCARE Health Partners	Date Effective;		Number;
Policy & Procedure	09/08/2011	Page 6 of 9	4.1

VI. PROCEDURES

As soon as any potential conflict of interest described above, or any situation as to which a Designated Person may be in doubt, comes to the attention of a Designated Person, full disclosure must be made to (i) the President or the President's designee, (ii) with respect to Trustees, the Chairman or the Chairman's designee, or (iii) with respect to committees, the committee chairman, so as to permit an impartial and objective determination of whether a real or potential conflict of interest exists. The President, Chairman, or committee chair shall consult with the disclosing Designated Person and with such other individuals as he or she may deem appropriate.

A. The Board or committee shall utilize the following procedures regarding any Board or committee discussion or decision of a transaction that may involve or affect a firm, entity or arrangement in which a Designated Person has a Financial Interest or organizational affiliation;

- 1. Prior to the Board's or committee's consideration of any matter that may involve or affect a firm, entity or arrangement in which a Designated Person has a Financial Interest or organizational affiliation, the Designated Person shall raise with the Board or committee the issue of a potential conflict of interest, and if such Financial Interest has not yet been disclosed pursuant to this Policy, the Designated Person shall provide the Board or committee with sufficient information about the Financial Interest or affiliation to enable the Board or committee to consider fully whether a conflict exists.
- 2. The Board or committee, in its reasonable discretion, may request of such Designated Person additional details regarding the nature of the Financial Interest or organizational affiliation if the Board or committee determines that such additional information will assist it in the deliberation of whether a conflict of interest exists.
- 3. If a Designated Person believes that providing a full disclosure as provided in Sections VI.A.1 and/or VI.A.2 above may breach a confidentiality provision to which the Designated Person is bound, such Financial Interest or organizational affiliation shall be deemed automatically to be a conflict of interest.
- 4. The Designated Person with the potential conflict shall leave the meeting while the remaining members of the Board or committee discuss and vote upon whether a conflict of interest exists. The interested Designated Person(s) may be counted for purposes of a guorum, however.
- 5. If a conflict of interest is determined to exist, the interested Designated Person shall continue to absent himself/herself from the meeting during the discussion and any vote on the transaction or arrangement; provided, however, that the Board or committee may, by a 2/3 vote of its members (excluding the interested person), waive this requirement, except with respect to a Financial Interest or organizational affiliation that is deemed a conflict pursuant to Section VI.A.3.
- 6. Approval of the transaction or arrangement shall require a majority of disinterested members of the Board or committee present to determine that the transaction or arrangement is in the Corporation's best interest and for its own benefit, and that it is fair and reasonable to the Corporation.

Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

CharterCARE Health Partners	Date Effective:		Number:	-
Policy & Procedure	09/08/2011	Page 7 of 9	4.1	

- The minutes of Board or committee meetings in which a conflict of interest transaction or arrangement is addressed shall include:
 - Names of any persons who disclosed or otherwise were found to have a financial interest, the general nature of such, and whether the Board or committee determined there was, in fact, a conflict of interest; and
 - b. Names of those present for discussions and votes relating to the transaction or arrangement, the general nature of the discussions (specifically including whether any alternatives existed to the proposed transaction or arrangement and the general nature of such alternatives) and a record of the vote.
- B. In addition to making ongoing disclosures of potential conflicts of interest as described above, Designated Persons must make any and all potential conflicts of interest a matter of record through an initial and annual procedure that are outlined below:
 - 1. Within thirty (30) days from the date of becoming a Designated Person, Designated Persons are affirmatively required to disclose all Financial Interests and organizational affiliations that may give rise to an actual or potential conflict of interest, or indicate that no such conflicts of interest exist, using the Conflict of Interest Disclosure Form (the "Disclosure Form") attached hereto and incorporated by reference. The Board or Audit Committee may from time-to-time designate appropriate individuals to receive such Disclosure Forms.
 - Annually, (i) the President or the Chairman of the Board or their designees shall advise each Designated Person in writing of this Policy, provide to the Designated Person a copy of this Policy, and request that each Designated Person complete and submit the completed Disclosure Form.
 - 3. Each Designated Person shall submit the completed Disclosure Forms within twenty (20) days of receipt to:

Kimberly A. O'Connell, Esq. Vice President and General Counsel CharterCARE Health Partners 825 Chalkstone Avenue Providence, RI 02908

- 4. The President or the Chairman, or their respective designee, with consultation from the Corporate Compliance Officer, shall review all Disclosure Forms. The Corporation may seek advice from legal counsel on any issue associated with the administration of this Policy. It is understood that these Disclosure Forms shall be maintained by the Corporate Compliance Officer and any request for release of a Disclosure Form shall be made directly to the Corporate Compliance Officer. Disclosure Forms will be used only to the extent necessary for the administration and verification of this Policy and will be kept confidential to the extent allowed by law.
- 5. At least annually the Board or a designated committee shall review standard relationships with local banks, insurance firms, and other entities serving the Corporation to assure that the relationship is in the best interests of the Corporation and is otherwise consistent with the terms of this Policy.

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

CharterCARE Health Partners	Date Effective:		Number:	
Policy & Procedure	09/08/2011	Page 8 of 9	4.1	+

6. This Policy shall be reviewed annually by the Audit Committee of the Board and each new Designated Person shall be advised of the policy prior to employment or selection as a Designated Person and, prior to assuming a position as a Designated Person, shall be required to file the Disclosure Form in accordance with Section V.B.1 of this Policy.

VII. DESIGNATED PERSON-AFFILIATED VENDORS — RELATIONSHIPS WITH THE CORPORATION

A Designated Person-affiliated vendor providing goods or services to the Corporation, as a condition for doing business with the Corporation, will be advised in writing of its obligation to conduct all business relating to the contract or arrangement whereby it provides such goods or services through the usual channels for administration of the Corporation's contracts, and the Interested Designated Person will scrupulously refrain from utilizing his/her position as a Designated Person to negotiate, conduct or arbitrate contractual matters. Infractions of this policy may subject the Designated Person-affiliated vendor with termination of its relationship with the Corporation.

VIII. NOTIFICATION OF VIOLATIONS/ENFORCEMENT

- A. If a Designated Person has reasonable cause to believe that another Designated Person has failed to disclose an actual or potential conflict of interest, he/she shall inform the President (or in the case of a non-disclosure relating to the President, to the Treasurer, or, in the case of a Designated Person who is a member of the Board to the Chairman of the Board (or, in the case of a non-disclosure relating to the Chairman, to the Vice-Chairman) of the basis for the belief.
- B. Upon receipt of such an allegation, as described in Section VIII.A, a committee of the Board shall be convened to review the matter, with such committee being either a newly established committee or an existing Board committee, such as the Finance, Audit, Compliance Committee, with the authority given to it to review such matter in accordance with this provision. The Committee shall afford the Designated Person the opportunity to explain the alleged failure to disclose and, if appropriate to update his/her Disclosure Form. If after hearing the response of the Designated Person and making such further investigation as may be warranted in the circumstances, the Committee determines that a Designated Person has, in fact, failed to disclose an actual or potential conflict of interest, it shall make such recommendations to the full Board for appropriate disciplinary and corrective action.
- C. Failure to comply with this Policy may disqualify a person from serving as a Designated Person or, if already serving as a Designated Person, the Designated Person shall, if an employee, be subject to disciplinary action up to and including dismissal, subject to and in accordance with the terms of any applicable employment or collective bargaining agreement or, if a Trustee, the Trustee shall be subject to removal pursuant to the Bylaws.

APPROVED BY:

DATE:

Board of Trustees September 8, 2011

Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

CharterCARE Health PartnersDate Effective:Number:Policy & Procedure09/08/2011Page 9 of 94.1

APPROVED BY:

Kimberly A. O'Connell, Esq.

Senior Vice President & General Counsel

Joel K. Goloskie, Esq. Deputy General Counsel Director of Compliance,

Privacy & Ethics

Attachment A:

Conflict of Interest Questionnaire and Disclosure Form

Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court

1.

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

Attachment A

CONFLICT OF INTEREST QUESTIONNAIRE AND DISCLOSURE FORM FISCAL YEAR

Please Return to: Kimberly A. O'Connell, Esq., Vice President and General Counsel

I hereby affirm that a I have received a copy of the Conflict of Interest Policy ("Policy") of CharterCARE Health Partners and its affiliates (the "Corporation") requiring disclosure of certain interests, that I have read and understand the Policy, and that I agree to comply with its terms. In addition I hereby affirm my understanding that the Corporation is a charitable organization and that, in order for it to maintain its federal tax exemption, it must engage primarily in activities that accomplish one or more of its tax-exempt purposes.

Consistent with the purposes and intentions of the Policy, I hereby state that I or members of my immediate family (spouse, ancestors, brothers and sisters (whether whole or half blood), children (whether natural or adopted), grandchildren, great-grandchildren, and spouses of brothers, sisters, children, grandchildren, and great-grandchildren) have the following affiliations or interests and have taken part in or are now taking part in the following transactions that, considered in conjunction with my position with or relation to the Corporation, might possibly constitute a conflict of interest (state "none" where applicable):

Business Affiliations. Please list below any affiliations you, or any member of your

	immediate family have as a trustee, director, officer, partner, employee, consultant, agent, or advisor of any person, firm or organization which, to the best of your information and belief, is a supplier of goods or services to the Corporation, and briefly describe the type of goods or services so supplied. <i>If none, so state:</i>
2.	Other Healthcare Affiliations. Please list below the name and address of any healthcare company or facility which you or any member of your immediate family serve as a volunteer or paid director, trustee, officer, partner, employee, consultant, employee or agent or advisor and the capacity in which you so serve. If none, so state:

Envelope: 2564109
Reviewer: Zoila C.

7. Other:

List any other activities in which you or your immediate family are engaged that might be regarded as constituting a potential conflict of interest with the Corporation. If none, so state:

I hereby agree to report promptly to the President, or the President's designee or, if I am a member of the Board of Trustees of the Corporation, to the Chairman of the Board or the Chairman's designee, any situation or transaction that may arise during the forthcoming year that constitutes a potential conflict of interest.

Case Number: PC-2019-3654

Printed Name:

Signature:

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Please return within twenty (20) days of receipt to:

Date:

Kimberly A. O'Connell, Esq. Vice President and General Counsel CharterCARE Health Partners 825 Chalkstone Avenue Providence, RI 02908

Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

Exhibit 2

Filed in Providence/Bristol County Superior Court Submitted: 4/21/2020 3:59 PM

Envelope: 2564109 Reviewer: Zoila C.

EXHIBIT B

AMENDED & RESTATED LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY AGREEMENT OF PROSPECT CHARTERCARE, LLC

Capital Accounts, Units and Sharing Percentages

NAME OF MEMBER	INITIAL CAPITAL _ACCOUNT	INITIAL UNITS	INITIAL SHARING PERCENTAGE	ADJUSTED CAPITAL CONTRIBUTION*
CharterCARE Health Partner 825 Chalkstone Avenue Providence, Rhode Island 02	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	16,760	15%	\$16.76M
Prospect East Holdings, Inc. 10780 Santa Monica Bouleve Suite 400 Los Angeles, California 9002		95,000	85%	\$95.00M*

^{*} Assumes full funding of Long-Term Capital Commitment